

War-Affected Children: A Comprehensive Bibliography

2012



Manitoba Education Cataloguing in Publication Data

War-affected children [electronic resource] : a comprehensive bibliography

ISBN: 978-0-7711-5320-4

- 1. Children and war—Psychological aspects—Bibliography.
- 2. Immigrant children—Education—Bibliography.
- 3. Immigrant youth—Education—Bibliography.
- 4. Refugee children—Education—Bibliography.
- ${\bf 5.}\ {\bf Refugees-Education-Bibliography}.$
- ${\bf 6.\ Youth\ and\ war-Psychological\ aspects-Bibliography.}$
- I. Manitoba. Manitoba Education.

016.37182691

Copyright @ 2012, the Government of Manitoba, represented by the Minister of Education.

Manitoba Education School Programs Division Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada

Every effort has been made to acknowledge original sources and to comply with copyright law. If cases are identified where this has not been done, please notify Manitoba Education. Errors or omissions will be corrected in a future edition. Sincere thanks to the authors, artists, and publishers who allowed their original material to be used.

All images found in this document are copyright protected and should not be extracted, accessed, or reproduced for any purpose other than for their intended educational use in this document.

Any websites referenced in this document are subject to change

This resource is also available on the Manitoba Education website at <www.edu.gov.mb.ca/k12/diversity/educators/publications.html>.

Available in alternate formats upon request.

Published by Manitoba Education 2012

This project is the result of the work of a network of immigrant and refugee serving agencies and organizations who felt that educators would benefit from support materials that dealt with the psychosocial and educational needs of children and youth from refugee and immigrant backgrounds. Manitoba Education wishes to thank Manitoba Immigration and Multiculturalism (formerly known as Manitoba Immigration and Labour) for providing the initial support for this document and the many individuals who contributed to its development. Many educators, advocates for immigrant and refugee communities in Manitoba, and professionals involved in social and health development have contributed to the development of this document. Most importantly, it has been inspired by the thousands of refugee children and families who have made Manitoba their new home in the last decade. Their courage, resiliency, and hopes and dreams have inspired educators and other Manitobans from all walks of life and continue to do so.

Companion Publications

Two companion documents have been published separately, but were developed as part of this initiative. These are

- Life After War: Education as a Healing Process for Refugee and War-Affected Children
- Life After War: Professional Development, Agencies, and Community Supports

Acknowledgements

This bibliography was compiled by Tony Tavares drawing on Canadian and international resources and documents, and includes resources from the Children and War bibliography (<<u>www.childrenandwar.org/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/chiwar030809.pdf</u>>) compiled by Dr. Atle Dyregrov, Center for Crisis Psychology, Bergen, Norway.

Project Team and Contributors

Project Leader/Writer

Tony Tavares Diversity Education and International Languages Consultant, Manitoba

Education

Writer (2011)

Isle Slotin EAL Specialist, Independent Consultant

Image Credits

© United Nations Photo. Photo ID 468142. 27/03/2011. Rounyn, Sudan. UN Photo/Albert Gonzalez Farran. Darfur village abandoned after heavy clashes (cover, top left). CC license. www.unmultimedia.org/photo/>.

- © War Child Canada Slogan: You can take a child out of the war, but how do you take the war out of the child? (cover, top centre) <www.warchild.ca>.
- © Knot. May 2, 2010. War is not healthy for children and other living beings (cover, top right).

CC licence. <www.flickr.com/photos/knot/4573354325/>.

- © Syppli, K. September 14, 2008. Refugee children (cover, bottom left). CC license.
- <www.flickr.com/photos/katrienesvppli/2856711880/>.
- © Cyclopsr. October 5, 2007. Child soldiers 3 69 (cover, bottom right). CC license.
-

 <a href="mailto:swww.flickr.com/photos

Contents

T 1	, •	- 1
HAIL	cation	- 1
Luu	cauon	

Effective Programming and Models 1

Educational Needs and Issues 5

Child Soldiers 29

Resiliency and Psychosocial Issues 41

Refugee Organizations 80

Mental Health and Supports for Survivors 82

Children and Youth Specific Resources 84

Talking to Children 86

Children and Play 87

Cultural Diversity 88

War-Affected/Refugee Children and Their Experiences 89

Stories and Literature By and About Refugees and War-Affected Children and Youth 99

Education

Effective Programming and Models

- Agger, I. (2004). Framework for school based psychosocial support programs for children—PSPC guidelines for initiation of programs. Danish Red Cross: This report presents a framework for the Danish Red Cross (DRC) school-based psychosocial support programs for children (PSPC) which focuses on: reducing the participating school children's vulnerability; building teachers', schools', the communities', and others' capacity; achieving objectives in the most effective way; ensuring that psychosocial support activities for school children are continued in some manner after the DRC has completed its support (sustainability); and advocating for the respect for International Humanitarian Law, human values, and Children's Rights.

 http://psp.drk.dk/graphics/2003referencecenter/Doc-man/Documents/9Educational%20services/DRCS.PSP.schoolbased.pdf
- Anderson, A., Hamilton, R., Moore, D., Loewen, S., & Frater-Mathieson, K. (2004). Education of refugee children: Theoretical perspectives and best practice. In R. Hamilton & D. Moore (Eds.), *Educational interventions for refugee children* (pp. 1–12). New York: Routledge.
- Anisef, P., & Kilbride, K.M. (2000). The needs of newcomer youth and emerging "best practices" to meet those needs: Final report. Toronto: CERIS. Canadian Council on Social Development: Immigrant Youth in Canada. Retrieved from http://atwork.settlement.org/downloads/Newcomer Youth Best Practices.pdf>.
- Birman, D., Ho, J., Pulley, E., Batia, K., Everson, M.L., Ellis, H., Betancourt, T.S., & Gonzalez, A. (2005). Mental health interventions for refugee children in resettlement: White paper II. Report for the National Child Traumatic Stress Network by the Refugee Trauma Task Force. Retrieved from www.nctsn.org/sites/default/files/assets/pdfs/MH Interventions for Refugee Children.pdf>.
- Bridging Refugee Youth and Children's Services (BRYCS). (June 2006). Growing up in a new country: A positive youth development toolkit for working with refugees and immigrants.
 <www.brycs.org/documents/upload/GrowingUpInANewCountry-Web.pdf</p>
 This resource is intended for service providers who develop programming for newcomer youth within their communities.
- Cassity, E. (2006). Global connections amid multiple expectations: The experiences of young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools. In B. D. Denman *ANZCIES: Global governance, educational change, and cultural ecology: Proceedings of the 34th annual conference* (pp. 18–30). Canbera, 30 Nov-4 Dec 2006.
- Cassity, E. (2007). Conflict and belonging: Young African refugees in Sydney, Australia. In *Youth, globalization and migration Local diversity in transition*. Slovak Sociological Society, Slovak Academy of Sciences, Smoleni, 19–22 January 2007.
- Cassity, E. (2007). Voices shaping education: Young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools. *International Education Journal*, *8*(3), 91–104.
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2005). Making up for lost time: The experiences of Southern Sudanese young refugees in high schools. (Programs & practice). Youth Studies Australia, 24(3), 51–55.

- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2005). Making up for lost time. In *Partners 4 learning*. Wesley Conference Centre, Sydney, Australia, August 11–12.
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2006). Making up for lost time. Young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools. Sydney, NSW: University of Western Sydney (New South Wales Department of Education and Training Research Report).
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2006). Shifting space and cultural place: The transition experiences of African young people in western Sydney High schools. In P. L. Jeffery, <u>Creative dissent:</u> <u>Constructive solutions</u>. Parramatta, 27 Nov–1 Dec 2005. Retrieved from www.aare.edu.au/confpap.htm.
- Cassity, E., Gow, G, Maguire, G, & Weaver, H. (2005). Making up for lost time. Responding to the needs of young refugees with disrupted prior schooling. In *Hopes fulfilled or dreams shattered?*. University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia, November 24–26.
- Council of Chief State School Officers. (2004). *Immigrant students and secondary school reform:* Compendium of best practices. Retrieved from <<u>www.eric.ed.gov/PDFS/ED484705.pdf</u>>.
- Dooley, K. (2009). <u>Rethinking pedagogy for middle school students with little, no or severely interrupted schooling</u>. <u>English Teaching Practice and Critique</u>, 8(1), 5–22. Retrieved from http://education.waikato.ac.nz/research/files/etpc/files/2009v8n1art1.pdf>.
- Hamilton, R.J., Anderson, A., Frater-Mathieson, K., Loewen, S., & Moore, D.W. (2005).
 Interventions for refugee children in New Zealand schools: Models, methods, and best practice. This document explores models, methods, and best practice for intervening with refugee children in New Zealand schools. It also focuses on some of the best practices for refugee children within schools. See www.educationcounts.govt.nz/publications/schooling/5463>.
- Janusch, S. (2010). *Refugee students with limited formal education*. Calgary Board of Education. Retrieved from <a href="http://<teachingrefugees.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Lit-Review-Refugees-April-2011.pdf">http://<teachingrefugees.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Lit-Review-Refugees-April-2011.pdf>.
- Kirk, J., & Cassity, E. (2007). Minimum standards for quality education for refugee youth. *Youth Studies Australia*, *26*(1), 50–56.
- The **La Trobe Refugee Research Centre (LaRRC)** (<<u>www.latrobe.edu.au/larrc/</u>>) focuses on the well-being, participation, and social inclusion of people with refugee backgrounds. LaRRC offers many publications and resources, one of which is <u>Good starts for refugee youth, La Trobe University</u>.
- The <u>Literacy Institute's Low Educated Second Language and Literacy Acquisition (LESLLA)</u> for Adults is an international forum of researchers interested in the study of the development of second language skills by adult immigrants who received little or no schooling before their arrival in the country of entry.
- NYUSteinhardt. Pathways to immigrant opportunity: School-based practices oriented towards children & youth. NYU Steinhardt—Immigration Studies. Retrieved from http://steinhardt.nyu.edu/immigration/pathways/towards youth>.
- Opening the school gate is a resource kit offered by the Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues which provides strategies to encourage newcomers to fully participate in the education experience of their children. See <www.cmvi.net.au/>.

- The **Pharos school prevention programmes:** Since 1993, this agency has developed a number of school initiatives for refugee and asylum-seeking children and youth. The goal is to reduce these children's social and emotional problems and increase their intrapersonal strength. Over the years, many resources have been developed for teachers who work with asylum-seeking children and youth. Some of these resources are
 - The Pharos school prevention programmes manual explains the Dutch preventive school initiative for refugee and asylum-seeking children.
 See <www.pharos.nl/uploads/_site_1/English/Manual.pdf>.
 - o *The world united* is an initiative for asylum-seeking and refugee children (10 to 12 years old) that helps increase the children's self-esteem, coping skills, social skills, and behavioural adjustment.
 - See < www.pharos.nl/uploads/site.../Manual%20The%20World%20United.doc>.
 - Welcome to school can be used for asylum-seeking, refugee, and migrant youngsters. The
 aim of this series of 21 lessons is to improve the well-being of refugee and asylum-seeking
 children, and prevent psychosocial problems. See <www.pharos.nl/supernavigatie/english a7>.
- Persson, T. J., & Rousseau, C. (2009). School-based intervention programs for refugee children in war-exposed countries: A review of the evidence. *Torture*, 19(2), 88–101.
- Roffman, J. G., Suarez-Orozco, C., & Rhodes, J. E. (2003). Facilitating positive development in immigrant youth: The role of mentors and community organizations. In F. A. Villarruel, D. F. Perkins, L. M. Borden, & J. G. Keith (Eds.), *Community youth development: Programs, policies and practices* (p. 112, endnote 3). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Rousseau, C., & Guzder, J. (2008). **School-based prevention programs for refugee children**. *Child and adolescent psychiatric clinics of North America*. *17*(3) 3, 533–549. This article was written by two doctors from the Department of Psychiatry, McGill University. In it, they review school initiatives created to improve the mental health of refugee children, more specifically, their adaptation and well-being. See www.nps.uqam.ca/prevention/rousseau.pdf.
- Rousseau, C., Lacroix, L., Bagilishya, D., *et al.* (2003). Working with myths: Creative expression workshops for immigrant and refugee children in a school setting. *Journal of the American Art Therapy Association*, 20(1), 3–10.
- Rousseau, C., Benoit, M., Gauthier, M.-F., Lacroix, L., Alain, N., Viger Rojas, M., et al. (2007). Classroom drama therapy program for immigrant and refugee adolescents: A pilot study. Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 12(3), 451–465.
- Rutter, J. (2001). Supporting refugee children in 21st century Britain: A compendium of essential information. Stoke-on-Trent, UK: Trentham Books Limited.

- **School's in for refugees:** Foundation House (Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture) creates resources that help professionals, government, and the community better understand the specific needs of refugees. School's in for refugees helps schools meet the needs of refugee children. This document can be downloaded from <www.foundationhouse.org.au>. Other resources from Foundation House include:
 - A guide to working with young people who are refugees (1996 and 2000) download
 - The rainbow program for children in refugee families (2002) download
 - HealthWize—health literacy teaching resource for refugee and other ESL students (2004)download resource

 - School's in for refugees: Whole-school guide to refugee readiness (Updated 2007)
 - Taking action—Human rights and refugee issues teaching resource (2005) download
 - * Klassroom kaleidoscope: A program to facilitate connectedness and well-being in the culturally diverse classroom (2007) download
 - Education and refugee students from Southern Sudan download
 - Talk's in. families of refugee background and schools in dialogue Talk's in (booklet) download Workshop for Families (PowerPoint) download
- Thomas, A. (2004). Meeting the needs of secondary ESL learners with disrupted schooling— Planning bridging programs. Victoria, AU: Victoria Department of Education and Training.
- A three part guide to working with students from refugee backgrounds: This guide includes the following:
 - A teacher's guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds
 - A school counselling guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds
 - A school's guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds—a handbook

Published by the Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma (QPASTT) Download from <www.qpastt.org.au/resources index.html>.

Educational Needs and Issues

- Achren, L. (1991). Do we assume too much? Measuring the cross cultural appropriacy of our teaching aids. *Prospect*, 6(2), 25–38.
- Abdi, A (1998). Education in Somalia: History, destruction, and calls for reconstruction. *Comparative Education*, *34*(3), 327–350.
- Abdi, S. M. Working with African refugee youth: Incorporating cultural considerations in Shifa design. Children's Hospital Center for Refugee Trauma and Resilience. Retrieved from www.ethniccommunities.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/Africanmentalhealthprograms Boston.pdf>.
- Abusharaf, R. M. (2002). *Wanderings: Sudanese migrants and exiles in North America*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Afrax, M. (1994). *The mirror of culture: Somali dissolution seen through oral culture.* Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Publishers.
- African Communities of Manitoba, Inc. (January 2006). *The African communities' perspectives on gang and drug-related violence in Manitoba*. Report on the forum hosted by ACOMI.
- After School Alliance (2011). English language learners: Becoming fluent in afterschool. *After School Alert: Issue Brief No. 49*. Retrieved from <<u>www.afterschoolalliance.org/issue_briefs/issue_ELLS_49.pdf</u>>.
- Aguilar, P., & Retamal, G. (1998). *Rapid educational response in complex emergencies: A discussion document*. Geneva, Switzerland: International Bureau of Education. Retrieved from http://eric.ed.gov/PDFS/ED431675.pdf>.
- Ahad, A., & Gerrand, V. (2004). Italian cultural influences in Somalia. *La Letteratura Post-Coloniale Italiana*. Pisa, Roma, Italy: Instituti Editoriali E Poligrafici Internazionali.
- Ahearn, F. (Ed.). (2000). *Psychosocial wellness of refugees: Issues in qualitative and quantitative research*. Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Ahern, F., Loughry, M., & Ager, A. (1998). The experiences of refugee children. In A. Ager (Ed.), *Refugee perspectives on the experience of forced migration*. New York: Pinter.
- Ahmed, A. (2004). *Role of the Somali father following relocation in Melbourne* (thesis). Melbourne, Australia: La Trobe University.
- Ahmed, I. (1998). Feeling exclusion: A survey of the Somali community in Lewisham. London: London Borough of Lewisham.
- Ahmed, S. (2004). *Preventative services for black and minority ethnic children*. Birmingham, England: National Evaluation of the Children's Fund.
- Ali, E., & Jones, C. (2000). *Meeting the educational needs of Somali pupils in Camden schools*. London: London Borough of Camden.

- Allen, P., Harper, B., & Rowell, J. (2004). You are welcome: activities to promote self-esteem and resilience in children from a diverse community, including asylum seekers and refugees. United Kingdom: Lucky Duck Publishing Ltd.
- Allender, S.C. (June 1998). Adult ESL learners with special needs: Learning from the Australian perspective. *ERIC Digest*.
- Amberton, A., Goldsmith, J., & Jucovy, L. (2008). Gaining Ground: Supporting English Learners Through After-School Literacy Programming. *The James Irvine Foundation: Insight Brief* (February 2008). Retrieved from http://researchconnections.org/childcare/resources/13689>.
- Anisef, P. (1975). Consequences of ethnicity for educational plans among grade 12 students. In A. Wolfgang (Ed.), *Education of immigrant students: Issues and answers* (pp. 122–136). Toronto, Ontario: Ontario Institute for Studies in Education.
- Arnot, M., & Pinson, H. (2005). *The education of asylum-seeker and refugee children*. Cambridge: United Kingdom, Faculty of Education, University of Cambridge. Retrieved from www.educ.cam.ac.uk/people/staff/arnot/AsylumReportFinal.pdf.
- Arnot, M., Pinson, H., & Candappa, M. (2009). Compassion, caring and justice: Teachers' strategies to maintain moral integrity in the face of national hostility to the "non-citizen." *Educational Review*, 61(3), 249–264.
- Asali, Z. (March 2003). *Of liberty, security, and the human spirit*. Paper presented at the conference sponsored by the Institute on Race and Justice [Confronting racial profiling in the 21st century: New challenges and implications for racial justice], Boston MA: Northeastern University.
- Atwell, R., Gifford, S.M., & McDonald-Wilmsen, B.D. (2009). Resettled refugee families and their children's futures: Coherence, hope and support. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*.
- Australian Childhood Foundation. (2011). *Trauma in the contexts of war and relocation—Addressing the needs of refugee students. Discussion Paper 14.* Retrieved on Oct. 19, 2011 from Australian National Schools Network (2008). Snapshot: Working with African Students. Retrieved from www.nsn.net.au/files/refugee_snapshot_booklet_7.pdf>.
- Bagnall, N. F., & Cassity, E. A. (Eds.). (2012). *Education and belonging*. New York, NY: Nova Science Publishers, Inc.
- Baker, F., & Jones, C. (2005). Holding a steady beat: The effects of a music therapy program on stabilizing behaviours of newly arrived refugee students. *British Journal of Music Therapy*, 19(2), 67–74.
- Baker, F., & Jones, C. (2006). The effect of music therapy services on classroom behaviours of newly arrived refugee students in Australia. *Emotional and Behavourial Difficulties*, 11, 249–260.
- Beirens, H., Hughes, N., Hek, R. & Spicer, N. (2007). Preventing social exclusion of refugee and asylum seeking children: Building new networks. *Social Policy & Society*, *6*(2): 219–229.
- Beiser, M. (2005). The health of immigrants and refugees in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Public Health 96*(Supp 2), S30–S44.
- Beiser, M. (2006). Longitudinal research to promote effective refugee resettlement. *Transcultural psychiatry*, 43(1), 56–71.

- Beiser, M., Shik, A. & Curyk, M. (1999). *New Canadian children and youth study literature review*. Health Canada. Retrieved from http://ceris.metropolis.net/Virtual%20Library/health/shik1/shik.html.
- Berman, H., Ford-Gilboe, M., Moutrey, B., & Cekic, S. (2001). Portraits of pain and promise: A photographic study of Bosnian youth. *Canadian Journal of Nursing Research*, 32(4), 21–41.
- Berry, J. W., Poortinga, Y. H., Segall, M. H., & Dasen, P. R. (2003). *Cross-cultural psychology: Research and applications* (2nd. ed.). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Betancourt, T.S. (2008). Child soldiers: Reintegration, pathways to recovery, and reflections from the field. *Journal of Developmental Behavior Pediatrics*, 29(2), 138–141.
- Betancourt, T. S., Brewer, S., & de la Soudiere, M. (2005). *Holding on to hope: Education, coping, and the struggles of children associated with fighting forces in Sierra Leone*. A report to the International Rescue Committee Children and Youth Protection and Development Program: International Rescue Committee.
- Betancourt, T. S., Simmons, S., Borisova, I., Brewer, S. E., Iweala, U., & de la Soudiere, M. (2008). High hopes, grim reality: Reintegration and the education of former child soldiers in Sierra Leone. *Comparative Education Review*, *52*(4), 565–587.
- Betancourt, T. S., & Williams, T. (2008). Building an evidence base on mental health interventions for children affected by armed conflict. *Intervention: International Journal of Mental Health, Psychosocial Work and Counseling in Areas of Armed Conflict, 6*(1), 39–56.
- Bhatnagar, J. (1981). Educating migrants. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- Bhattacharya, J., & Quiroga, J. (2009). *Learning English & beyond: A holistic approach for supporting English learners in afterschool*. California Tomorrow. Retrieved from www.californiatomorrow.org/media/elafterschool.pdf>.
- Bigelow, M. H. (2006). *The social and cultural capital of a Somali teenage girl*. LESLLA. Minnesota: Department of Curriculum and Instruction, University of Minnesota. Retrieved from www.theliteracyinstitute.org/projects/pdf/LESLLA%20Research1.pdf>.
- Biles, J., Tolley, E., & Zamprelli, J. (2006). Immigration and diversity in Canadian cities: Something to talk about [Special issue]. *Canadian Journal of Urban Research*, 15, i–vii.
- Birman, D., & Espino, S. R. (2007). The relationship of parental practices and knowledge to school adaptation for immigrant and non-immigrant high school students. *Canadian Journal of School Psychology*, 22, 152–166.
- Birman, D., Tricket, E., & Bacchus, N. (2001). *Somali refugee youth in Maryland*. Report Prepared for the Maryland Office for New Americans and Maryland Department of Human Resources, U.S.A.
- Birman, D., Weinstein, T., Chan, W. Y., & Beehler, S. (2007). Immigrant youth in U.S. schools: Opportunities for prevention. *The Prevention Researcher*, *14*, 14–17.
- Blackwell, D., & Melzak, S. (2000). Far from the battle but still at war. Troubled refugee children in school. London: The Child Psychotherapy Trust.

- Bolloten, B., Chauncy, H., & Chohda, N. (2004). *Home from home: a guidance and resource pack for the welcome and inclusion of refugee children and families in school*. London, United Kingdom: Salusbury WORLD.
- Bolloten, B., & Spafford, T. (1998). Supporting Refugee Children in East London Primary Schools. In J. Rutter & C. Jones (Eds.), *Refugee education. Mapping the field.* Wiltshire, England: Trentham Books.
- Bond, L., Giddens, A., Cosentino, A., Cook, M., Hoban, P., Haynes, A., Scaffidi, L., Dimovski, M., Cini, E., & Glover, S. (2007). Changing cultures: Enhancing mental health and wellbeing of refugee young people through education and training. *Promotion & Education*, 13(3), 143–9.
- Bond, L., Thomas, L., Toumbourou, J., Patton, G., & Catalano, R. (2000). Improving the lives of young Victorians in our community: A survey of risk and protective factors. Melbourne, AU: Centre for Adolescent Health
- Bond, S. (2009). Cost shifting in education: Implications for government, the community sector and low-income families (PDF file, 226 KB). Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond Cost shifting in education 2009.pdf>.
- Bond, S. (2009). Learning support programs: Education reform beyond the school (PDF file, 347 KB). Retrieved from <www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond Learning support programs.pdf>.
- Bond, S. (2010). Integrated service delivery for young people: A literature review (PDF file, 378 KB). Retrieved from <<u>www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond_Integrated_service_delivery_for_young_people_lit_review_2010.pdf</u>>.
- Bond, S. (2010). Women on the move: Evaluating a refugee mentoring pilot project (PDF file, 739 KB). Retrieved from <<u>www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond_Women_on_the_Move_evaluation_2010.pdf</u>>.
- Bond, S., & Horn, M. (2009). The cost of a free education: Cost as a barrier to Australian public education (PDF file, 311 KB). Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond Cost of a free education 2009.pdf.
- Boese, B. (2010). From participation to leadership: Evaluation of the community service leadership program (PDF file, 450 KB). Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Bond From participation to leardership 2010.pdf>.
- Blanch, A. (2008). Transcending violence: Emerging models for trauma healing in refugee communities. Alexandria, VA: National Center for Trauma Informed Care. Retrieved from www.annafoundation.org/RefugeeTraumaPaperJuly212008.pdf. (PowerPoint Presentation available at www.c-r-t.org/content/research/TranscedingViolence.pdf.)
- Bratherton, A. *Principles of engaging asylum seeker and refugee parents in their child's learning*. National Children's Bureau. Retrieved from www.ncb.org.uk/dotpdf/open access 2/asylum final.pdf>.

- Bridging Refugee Youth and Children's Services (BRYCS). (2003). *Back to school: Challenges and strengths of refugee students*. Retrieved from www.brycs.org/documents/upload/brycs spotsept.pdf>.
- British Columbia Ministry of Education. (2009). *Students from refugee backgrounds: A guide for teachers and schools*. www.bced.gov.bc.ca/esl/refugees teachers guide.pdf>.
- Brofenbrenner, U. (Ed.). (2005). *Making human beings human: Bioecological perspectives on human development*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Brough, M., Gorman, D., Ramirez, E., & Westoby, P. (2003). Young refugees talk about wellbeing: A qualitative analysis of refugee youth mental health from three states. *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, *38*(2), 193–208.
- Burgoyne U., & Hull O. (2007). Classroom management strategies to address the needs of Sudanese refugee learners. National Centre for Vocational Education Research (NCVER), Adelaide. Australian Government, Department of Education, Science and Training. Retrieved from www.ncver.edu.au/publications/1778.html.
- Burgoyne, U., & Hull, O. (2007). *Teaching learners from highly oral cultural backgrounds: Good practice guide*. National Centre for Vocational Education Research (NCVER), Australian Government, Department of Education, Science and Training. Retrieved from www.ncver.edu.au/publications/1804.html>.
- Calgary Board of Education. (2011). *CELLS: Complex English language learners*. Calgary, Alberta: Calgary Board of Education.
- California Tomorrow. (2003). Pursuing the promise: Addressing equity, access, and diversity in after school and youth programs. Oakland, CA: California Tomorrow.
- Camden Education. (1996). Refugee Education Policy. London: London Borough of Camden.
- Camden Education & Camden & Islington Health Authority. (1999) *Meeting the needs of refugee children: A checklist for all staff who work with refugee children in schools*. London: Camden Education & Camden & Islington Health Authority.
- Candappa, M. (2000a). Hell of a haven. Community Care.
- Candappa, M. (2000b). Building a new life: The role of the school in supporting refugee children. *Multicultural Teaching*, *19*(1), 28–32.
- Candappa, M. (2000c). The right to education and an adequate standard of living: Refugee children in the UK. *The International Journal of Children's Rights*, 8(3), 261–270.
- Candappa, M. (2002). Human rights and refugee children in the UK. In B. Franklin (Ed.), *The new handbook of children's rights*. London: Routledge.
- Candappa, M. (2010). Invisibility and otherness: Asylum-seeking and refugee students in the classroom. In G. Richards and F. Armstrong (Eds.), *Teaching and learning in diverse and inclusive classrooms*. London: Routledge.

- Candappa, M., Ahmad, M., Balata, B., Dekhine, R., & Gocmen, D. (2007). *Education and schooling for asylum seeking and refugee students in Scotland: An exploratory study*. Edinburgh, Scotland: Scotlish Government Social Research.
- Candappa, M., & Egharevba, I. (2000). *Extraordinary childhoods': The social lives of refugee children. Children 5–16 research briefing number 5.* Economic & Social Research Council.
- Candappa, M., & Egharevba, I. (2002). Negotiating boundaries: Tensions within home and school life for refugee children. In R. Edwards (Ed.), *Children, home and school*. London: Routledge-Falmer.
- Candappa, M., & Egharevba, I. (2003). Everyday worlds of young refugees in London. *Feminist Review*, 73, 54–65.
- Carlile, A. (forthcoming). An ethnography of permanent exclusion from school: revealing and untangling the threads of institutionalised racism. *Race Ethnicity and Education*. Retrieved from http://goldsmiths.academia.edu/AnnaCarlile/Papers.
- Cassity, E.A. (2011). Forced migration, identity and education: Young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools. In A. da Silva & J. de Fatima Santos Morais (Eds.), *Vozes da educacao: Formacao de professores/as, narrativas, politicas e memorias* (pp. 127–141). Rio de Janeiro, Brasil: UERJ, Sao Goncalo.
- Cassity, E.A. (2012). Learning and belonging: The experiences of young African refugees. In N. F. Bagnall & E. A. Cassity (Eds.), *Education and belonging* (pp. 59–70), New York, NY: Nova Science Publishers, Inc.
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2005). Shifting space and cultural place: The transition experiences of African young people in Western Sydney high schools. Retrieved from www.aare.edu.au/05pap/cas05485.pdf.
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2006). *Making up for lost time: Young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools*. Sydney, New South Wales, Australia: Centre for Cultural Research, University of Western Sydney. Retrieved from www.uws.edu.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0016/46321/MakingUpForLostTime complete.pdf>.
- Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. (2005). Late arrivals: The needs of refugee young people who resettle in later adolescence, Issues paper. Carlton, Victoria, Australia: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. Retrieved from
 - <u>www.cmy.net.au/Assets/339/1/CMYI</u> IssuesPaper LateArrivals.pdf>.
- Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. (2006). *Refugee Young People and Resettlement: Information Sheet No.14*. September 2006. Carlton, Victoria, Australia: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. Retrieved from
 - < <u>www.cmy.net.au/Assets/288/2/InfoSheetNumber14-RefugeeYoungPeopleResettlement.pdf</u>>.
- Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. (2006). *Settling in: Exploring good settlement for refugee young people in Australia*, Policy paper, December 2006. Carlton, Victoria, Australia: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues, Carlton. Retrieved from www.cmy.net.au/Assets/305/2/SettingIn.pdf>.

- Centre for Victims of Torture. (2000). *Responding to spontaneous disclosure of trauma: In situations where you are not in a therapeutic role*. Minneapolis, MN:The Center for Victims of Torture. Retrieved from http://cvt.hutman.net/files/pg110/Responding%20To%20Spontaneous%20 Disclosure%20of%20Trauma.pdf>.
- Chapman, R., & Clader, A. (2003). *Starting over. Young refugees talk about life in Britain.* The Prince's Trust. Retrieved from www.princes-trust.org.uk>.
- Chegwidden, P., & Thompson, A. (2008). *Filling the gap: Discussion paper*. New South Wales, Australia: Granville Multicultural Community Centre. Retrieved from www.refugeecouncil.org.au/r/rpt/2009-Education-bib.pdf>.
- Chovil, N. (2009). *Engaging families in child & youth mental health: A review of best, emerging and promising practices*. The F.O.R.C.E. Society for Kids' Mental Health. Retrieved from http://heretohelp.bc.ca/sites/default/files/images/FamilyEngagement_LitRev.pdf>.
- Chuang, S. S., & Canadian Immigrant Settlement Sector Alliance/Alliance canadienne du secteur de l'établissement des immigrants. (2009). *New start: Immigrant serving agencies' perspective on the issues and needs of immigrant and refugee children and youth in Canada*. Ottawa, ON: Citizenship and Immigration Canada.
- Chuang, S. S., & Canadian Immigrant Settlement Sector Alliance/Alliance canadienne du secteur de l'établissement des immigrants. (2010). New start for youth study: An examination of settlement pathways of newcomer youth. Ottawa, ON: Citizenship and Immigration Canada.
- Chuang, S. S., Rasmi, S., Cabal Garces, M., Kwon, Y. I., Friesen, C., & De Guzman, J. (2010, June). *A national study: Newcomer youth's coping strategies on immigrating to Canada.* Paper presented at the Pathways to Resilience II Conference, Halifax, NS.
- Chuang, S. S., Friesen, C., De Guzman, J., Samarin, B., & Gonsalves, M. (2009, March). *Service providers: Immigrant, refugee children's and adolescents' challenges*. Paper presented at the National Metropolis Conference, Calgary, AB.
- Chuang, S. S., Rasmi, S., & Friesen, C. (2011). Service providers' perspectives on the pathways of adjustment for newcomer children and youth in Canada. In S. S. Chuang & R. P. Moreno (Eds.), *Immigrant children: Change, adaptation, and cultural transformation* (pp. 149–170). Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.
- Correa-Velez, I., Gifford, S. M., & Barnett, A. G. (2010). Longing to belong: social inclusion and wellbeing among youth with refugee backgrounds in the first three years in Melbourne, Australia. *Social Science and Medicine*, 71(8), 1399–1408.
- CMYI. 2006. *Refugee young people and resettlement*. Melbourne, AU: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues.
- Crisp, J., Talbot, C., & Cipollone, D. B. (Eds.). (2001). *Learning for a future: Refugee education in developing countries*. Geneva, Switzerland: Evaluation and Policy Analysis Unit, Health and Community Development Section, United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. Retrieved from http://www.unhcr.org/4a1d5ba36.html>.

- Davy, C. (Unknown). *The settlement of refugee youth in Canada: A selective literature review* (presentation). CERIS. Retrieved from <<u>www.ceris.metropolis.net/wp-content/uploads/pdf/events/Graduate_Student_Conferences/2010/GradConf2010Charity_Davy.pdf</u>>.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2010). Serving ELLs with limited or interrupted education: Intervention that works. *TESOL Journal*, *1*(1).
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (June 2010). Students with limited or interrupted formal education in U.S. classrooms. *Urban Review: Issues and Ideas in Public Education*. 42(2n), 159–173.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2011). Breaking new ground: Teaching students with limited or interrupted formal education in US secondary schools. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2011). Reaching ELLs at risk: A new instructional model for helping students with limited or interrupted formal education succeed. *Preventing School Failure*, *1*, 35–41.
- DeCapua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, F. (2007). Addressing the challenges and needs of students with interrupted formal education (SIFE). *Educational Policy and Leadership*, 65, 40–46.
- DeCapua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, F. (2009). Students with limited or interrupted schooling: A guide for educators. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- De Capua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, L. F. (2009). *Meeting the needs of students with limited or interrupted schooling*. Ann Arbor, Michigan: The University of Michigan Press.
- DeCapua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, L. F. (2009). *Meeting the needs of students with limited or interrupted schooling: A guidebook for educators*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Demie, F., Lewis, K., & McLean, C. (2007). *Raising the achievement of Somali pupils in schools: Challenges and school responses*. London: England: Lambeth Research and Statistics Unit. Retrieved from <<u>www.lambeth.gov.uk/NR/rdonlyres/49D2ECB5-E948-4580-8A1C-F22C78E9F2F7/0/SOMALI_final.pdf</u>>.
- Dennis, J. (2002). A case for change: How refugee children in England are missing out: First findings from the monitoring project of the Refugee Children's Consortium. England: The Children's Society, Save the Children, and Refugee Council.
- Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, Victoria. 2004. *Meeting the needs of secondary ESL learners with disrupted schooling. Planning bridging programs*. Melbourne, AU: Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, Victoria.
- DfES. (2004). Educating asylum seeking and refugee children: Guidance on the education of asylum-seeking and refugee children. Nottingham: DfES.
- Diesow, A. (2004). *Renomadism in diaspora: The case of Somali-EU citizens*. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Doyle, L., & McCorriston, M. (2008). Beyond the school gates: Supporting refugees and asylum seekers in secondary school. Refugee Council.

- Doran-Myers, D., & Davies, S. (2011). School-based services for rraumatized refugee children. *NASP Communique*, *39*(5).
- Earnest, J., Joyce, A., De Mori, G. & Silvagni, G. (2010). Are universities responding to the needs of students from refugee backgrounds?. *Australian Journal of Education*, *54*(2), 155–174.
- Elbadour, S. (1993). Ecological integrated model of children of war: Individual and social psychology. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 17.
- Elder, L., & Kloproge, L. (1989). Different cultures. Amsterdam: Swets and Zieitlinger.
- Ellis, B. H., Macdonald, H., Lincoln, A. K., *et al.* (2008). Mental health of Somali adolescent refugees: The role of trauma, stress, and perceived discrimination. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 76, 184–193.
- Ellis, B. H., Miller, A. B., Baldwin, H., & Abdi, S. (2011). New directions in refugee youth mental health services: Overcoming barriers to engagement. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma*, 4, 69–85.
- Ennew, J. (2003). Difficult circumstances: Some reflections on 'street children' in Africa. *Children, Youth and Environments*, 13(1).
- Esterhuizen, L., & Murphy, T. (2007). Changing lives: A longitudinal study into the impact of time together mentoring on refugee integration. Retrieved from www.timetogether.org.uk/TT report online.pdf>.
- Eyber, C. (2002). Forced migration guide: Psychosocial issues. Retrieved from www.forcedmigration.org/guides/fmo004/>.
- Fangen, K. (2004). *Identity and symbolic ethnicity among Somali immigrants in Norway*. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Fazel, M., & Stein, A. (2002). The mental health of refugee children. *Archives of Disease in Childhood* 87, 366–370. Retrieved from <<u>www.archdischild.com</u>>.
- Fox, M. (1995). Working to support refugee children in schools. In J. Trowell & M. Bower (Eds.), *The emotional needs of young children and their families: Using psychoanalytic ideas in the community.* Routledge, London.
- Fullilov, M. (1996). Psychiatric implications of displacement: Contributions from the psychology of place. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*. *153*(12), 1516–1524.
- Gahungu, A., Gahungu, O., & Luseno, F. (2011). Educating culturally displaced students with truncated formal education (CDS-TFE): The case of refugee students and challenges for administrators, teachers, and counselors. *International Journal of Educational Leadership Preparation*, *6*(2). ISSN 2155-9635. Retrieved from http://cnx.org/content/m37446/latest/.
- Geltman, P. L., Augustyn, M., Barnett, E. D., Klass, P. E., & Groves, B. M. (2000). War trauma experience and behavioral screening of Bosnian refugee children resettled in Massachusetts. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 21(4), 255–261.

- Goldenberg, C. (2008). Teaching English language learners: What the research does and does not say. *American Educator*, 32(2). Retrieved from www.aft.org/pdfs/americaneducator/summer2008/ae-summer08.pdf.
- Good, A. (1999). Somali refugee perceptions of factors impacting the learning of their children in high schools (Dissertation). Amherst, U.S.A.: University of Massachusetts.
- Goodman, J. H. (2004). Coping with trauma and hardship among unaccompanied refugee youths from Sudan. *Qualitative Health Research*, *14*, 1177–1196.
- Gifford, S. M., Bakopanos, C., Kaplan, I., & Correa-VVelez, I. (2007). Meaning or measurement? Researching the social contexts of health and settlement among newly-arrived refugee youth in Melbourne, Australia. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 20(3) 414–440.
- Grant, J. (2005). *Taking action: Human rights and refugee issues* (Teaching resource). Melbourne, Australia: The Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture Inc.
- Green, T. (February 2008). *Taking strides to make a difference for immigrant and refugee students at schools*. Presented at the National Association of School Psychologists, New Orleans.
- Gunn, M. (2005). *The journey twice as far: Where is it heading? Educational experiences during the early stages of resettlement.* Paper presented at the Hopes fulfilled or dreams shattered conference, Centre for Refugee Research University of NSW.
- Hall, J. C. (2003). *Mentoring and young people: A literature review*. SCRE Research Report 114. Glasgow: University of Glasgow. Retrieved from https://dspace.gla.ac.uk/bitstream/1905/66/1/114.pdf>.
- Hamilton, R., Anderson, A., Frater-Mathiesen, K., Loewen, S., & Moore, D. (2005). *Interventions for refugee children in New Zealand schools: Models, methods, and best practice*. Report to the New Zealand Ministry of Education. Retrieved from www.educationcounts.govt.nz/publications/schooling/5463>.
- Hamilton, R., & Moore, D. (Eds.). (2004). *Educational interventions for refugee children: Theoretical perspectives and implementing best practice*. New York: RoutledgeFalmer.
- Hamre, B.K., & Pianta, R.C. (2006). Student-teacher relationships. In G. Bear & K.M Minke (Eds.), *Children's needs III: Development, prevention and intervention*. Bethesda, MD: National Association of School Psychologists.
- Hart, J. (2002). Forced migration guide: Children and adolescents in conflict situations. Retrieved from www.forcedmigration.org/guides/fmo008/>.
- Hart, R. (2009), Child refugees, trauma and education: Interactionist considerations on social and emotional needs and development. *Educational Psychology in Practice*, 25(4), 351–368.
- Hek, R. (2002). Integration not separation: Young refugees in British schools. *Forced Migration Review*, 15.

- Hek, R. (2005). The experiences and needs of refugee and asylum seeking children in the UK: A literature review. *National evaluation of the children's fund. research report* RR635. Birmingham: University of Birmingham. Department of Education and Skills. Retrieved from https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrderingDownload/RR635.pdf>.
- Hek, R. (2005). The role of education in the settlement of young refugees in the UK: The experiences of young refugees. *Practice*, 17(3), 157–171.
- Hek, R., & Sales, R. (2002). Supporting refugee and asylum seeking children: an examination of support structures in schools and the community. Middlesex University, Haringey & Islington Education Departments.
- Hodes, M. (2000). Psychologically distressed refugee children in the UK. *Child Psychology and Psychiatry Review*, *5*, 57–68.
- Hodes, M. (2004). Refugee children in the UK. In M. Malek & C. Joughin (Eds.), *Mental health services for minority ethnic children and adolescents*. London: Jessica Kingsley.
- Hussein, A. (2007). *Underlining causes of school absenteeism and truancy among Somali pupils in the London borough of Camden*. London: The London Borough of Camden. Retrieved from www.camden.gov.uk/ccm/cms-service/download/asset?asset_id=688968>.
- Incorvaia, D. (2001). Protective and risk factors in the mental health of migrating young people from non-English speaking background. *Connect, Mental Health Matters in WA*, 6(3), 24–25.
- Ingleby, D., & Watters, C. (2002). Refugee children at school: Good practices in mental health and social care. *Education and Health*, 20(3), 43–45.
- Iqbal, N., Joyce, A., Russo, A., & Earnest, J. (2012). Resettlement experiences of Afghan Hazara female adolescents: A case study from Melbourne, Australia. *International Journal of Population Research*. Article ID 868230, 9 pages.
- Jagd, C. (2004). *Motivation, identity and agency: Strategies to find employment at the Danish labour market*. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Janusch, S. (2010). *Refugee students with limited formal wducation*. Calgary Board of Education. Retrieved from http://teachingrefugees.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/Lit-Review-Refugees-April-2011.pdf>.
- Jaycox, L. H., Stein, B. D., Kataoka, S. H., Wong, M., Fink, A., Escudero, P., & Zaragoza, C. (2002). Violence exposure, posttraumatic stress disorder, and depressive symptoms among recent immigrant school children. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41(9), 1104–1110.
- Johnson, R. B., & Christensen, L. (2004). *Educational research: Quantitative, qualitative and mixed approaches* (2nd ed.). Toronto, Ontario: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Jones, C. L., Baker, F., & Day, T. (2004). From healing rituals to music therapy: bridging the cultural divide between therapist and young Sudanese refugees. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, 31, 89–100.

- Joyce, A., Earnest, J., De Mori, G., & Silvagni, G. (2010). The experiences of students from refugee backgrounds at universities in Australia: reflections on the social, emotional and practical challenges. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 23(1), 82–97.
- Jupp, J., McRobbie, A., & York, B. (1991). *Settlement needs of small, newly arrived ethnic groups*. Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- Kahin, M. (1997). Educating Somali children in Britain. England: Trentham Books.
- Kallehave, T. (2004). *Strategies for recognition: process of inclusion and exclusion*. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Kambouropoulos, K. (2003). Tolerant teachings lead to VCE award. *Education Times*, 9 October. Melbourne, Australia.
- Kaplan, I. (2009). Effects of trauma and the refugee experience on psychological assessment processes and interpretation. *Australian Psychologist*, 44(1), 6–15.
- Kaprielian-Churchill, I. (1996). Refugees and education in Canadian schools. *International Review of Education*, 42(4), 349–365.
- Khalema, N. E., & Ishiekwene, G. (in press). (Un) Settling war-effected and unaccompanied refugee youth in an urban Canadian school: The role of community-based collaborative partnerships. In F. E. McCarthy, & M. H. Vickers (Eds.), *Achieving equity in education for refugee and immigrant students: International advances in education: Global initiatives for equity and social justice.*
- Kia-Keating, K., & Ellis, B. H. (2007). Belonging and connection to school in resettlement: Young refugees, school belonging, and psychosocial adjustment. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, (12)1, 29–43.
- Kidane, S., (2001). *I did not choose to come here. Listening to refugee children*. London: British Agencies for Adoption and Fostering.
- Kilbride, K. M., & Anisef, P. (2001). *To build on hope: Overcoming the challenges facing newcomer youth at risk in Ontario*. Toronto, ON: Ontario Joint Centre of Excellence for Research on Immigration and Settlement.
- Kilbride, K., Anisef, P., Baichman-Anisef, E., Khattar, E., & Khattar, R. (2001). *Between two worlds: The experiences and concerns of immigrant youth in Ontario*. Toronto, ON: Joint Centre of Excellence for Research on Immigration and Settlement.
- Knight, W. A., Johnston, I., Chan-Marples, L., & McCoy, J. (2012). *Immigrant and refugee youth in Alberta: Challenge and resilience*. Alberta, Canada: University of Alberta. Retrieved from www.wun.ac.uk/sites/default/files/immigrant and refugee youth in alberta aug 2012.pdf>.
- Kovacev, L., & Shute, R. (2004). Acculturation and social support in relation to psychosocial adjustment of adolescent refugees resettled in Australia. *International Journal of Behavioral Development, 28*, 259–267.
- Kugle, K.E., & Price, O. A. (2009). *Helping Immigrant and Refugee Students Succeed: It's Not Just What Happens in the Classroom*. Centre for Health and Health Care in the Schools.

- Kumsa, M. K. (2006). 'No! I'm not a refugee!' The poetics of belonging among young Oromos in Toronto. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 19(2), 230–255.
- Lanktree, C., & Briere, J., (2011). *Integrative treatment of complex trauma for children (ITCT-C):*A guide for the treatment of multiply-traumatized children aged eight to twelve years. Child and MCAVIC-USC Child and Adolescent Trauma Program. National Child Traumatic Stress Network. Retrieved from <www.johnbriere.com/Child%20Trauma%20Tx%20Manual%20(LC%20PDF).pdf>.
- Lewig, K., Arney, F., & Salveron, M. (2009). *The working with refugee families project*. Australian Centre for Child Protection, University of South Australia. Retrieved from www.unisa.edu.au/childprotection/documents/124112%20ACCP Refugee%20Report.pdf>.
- Lincoln, Y., & Guba, E. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Lodge, C. (1998). Working with refugee children: One school's experience. In J. Rutter & C. Jones (Eds.), *Refugee education. Mapping the field.* Wiltshire: Trentham Books.
- London, R.A., Norman, J.R., & Gurantz, O. (2008). *The effect of afterschool program participation on English language acquisition*. Stanford, CA: John W. Gardner Center for Youth and their Communities. Retrieved from http://gardnercenter.stanford.edu/docs/YDA_ResearchBrief_BGCP-EL6.pdf.
- MacDonald, H. (1999). *Bridging the gap: Assisting early school leavers to make the transition to work.* Brotherhood of St Laurence. Fitzroy, Victoria, Australia.
- Macaskill, S., & Petrie, M. (2000). *I didn't come here for fun...Listening to the views of children and young people who are refugees or asylum-seekers in Scotland*. Edinburgh: Save the Children in Scotland/Scottish Refugee Council.
- MacKay, T., & Tavares, T. (2005). Building hope: Appropriate programming for adolescent and young adult newcomers of war-affected backgrounds and Manitoba schools: A preliminary report for consultation and discussion. Retrieved from <<u>www.edu.gov.mb.ca/k12/cur/diversity/eal/building_hope.pdf</u>>.
- Maegusuku-Hewett, T., Dunkerley, D., Scourfield, J. & Smalley, N. (2007). Refugee children in Wales: Coping and adaptation in the face of adversity. *Children & Society*, 21, 309–321.
- Magro, K. (2009). Building bridges to social inclusion: Researching the experiences and challenges of the lost boys and girls of the Sudan community in Winnipeg. Prairie metropolis working paper series WP01-09. Retrieved from http://pcerii.metropolis.net/WorkingPapers/WP0109.pdf>.
- Magro, K. (2010). Encouraging intercultural competence through literary and non-fiction texts. *English Quarterly: Journal of the Canadian Council of Teachers of English Language Arts*, 41(Spring), 1–2.
- Malchiodi, C.A. (Ed.). (2008). *Creative interventions with traumatized children*. New York, N.Y: The Guilford Press.
- Manitoba Education. (2011). *Teaching refugee and war-affected students*. Winnipeg, MB: Educational Resources Branch, Instructional Resources Unit. Retrieved from www.edu.gov.mb.ca/k12/iru/library publications/bibliographies/index.html>.

- Manyena, S. B., & Brady, E. (2007). Supporting asylum seeker and refugee children with the education system in England (SPARC project). Disaster and Development Centre, Northumbria University. Retrieved from www.cfbt.com/evidenceforeducation/pdf/91098 asylumrefugee ddcfinalreport.pdf>.
- McBrien, J. L. (accepted). Including immigrant and refugee students. In J. Fauske, J. Carr, & P. Jones (Eds.), *Leading for inclusion: Meeting the needs of all learners in a diverse society*. Teachers College Press.
- McBrien, J. L. (2003). A second chance: Helping refugee students succeed in school. *Educational Leadership*, 61(2), 76–79.
- McBrien, J. L. (2004). Teacher research explores the refugee and immigrant. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *55*, 372–375.
- McBrien, J. L. (2005). Educational needs and barriers for refugee students in the United States: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 7, 329–364.
- McBrien, J. L. (2006). Serving the needs of at-risk refugee youth: A program evaluation. *Journal of School Public Relations*, 27, 326–341.
- McBrien, J. L. (2009). Beyond survival: School-related experiences of adolescent refugee girls and their relationship to motivation and academic success. In G. Wiggan and C. Hutchinson (Eds.), *Global issues in education: Pedagogy, policy, school practices and the minority experience* (pp. 294–330). Romanan & Littlefield.
- McBrien, J. L., & Ford, J. C. (2011). Serving the needs of refugee children and families: An evaluation of a multi-layered community program. In M. Vickers & F. McCarthy (Eds.), *Achieving equity in education for refugee and immigrant students; series international advances in education: Global initiatives for equity and social justice*. Australia.
- McCarthy, F.E., & Vickers, M.H. (2011). Achieving equity in education for refugee and immigrant students. In E. L. Brown, R. G. Craven, & G. McClean (Series Editors), *International advances in education: Global initiatives for equity and social justice* (Vol. 4). Baltimore: Information Age Publishing
- McEwen, E.P. (2007). *Risk and resilience in refugee children* (Unpublished master's thesis). Saskatoon, SK: University of Saskatchewan. Retrieved from www.evasp.eu/attachments/118_RISK%20AND%20RESILIENCE%20IN%20REFUGEE %20CHILDREN.pdf>.
- Melzak, S., & Warner, R. (1992). *Integrating refugee children into schools*. London: Medical Foundation for the Care of Victims of Torture.
- Menter, I., Cunningham, P., & Sheibani, A. (2000). Safe at last? Refugee children in primary schools. In Datta, M. (Ed.). *Bilinguality and Literacy* (pp. 209–227). London: Continuum.
- Mesch, G. S., Turjeman, H., & Fishman, G. (2008). Perceived discrimination and the wellbeing of immigrant adolescents. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *37*(5), 592–604.

- Mestan, K. (2008). Given the chance: An evaluation of an employment and education pathways program for refugees. Victoria, Australia: Brotherhood of St Laurence (BSL). Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Mestan_GivenTheChance_evaluation.pdf.
- Miller, K., Kushner, H., McCall, J., Martell, Z., & Kulkarni, M. (2009). Growing up in exile: Psychosocial challenges facing refugee youth in the United States. J. Hart (Ed.), *Years of conflict: Adolescence, political violence and displacement*. Berghahn Books.
- Miller, K., & Rasco, L.M. (eds). (2004). *The mental health of refugees; Ecological approaches to healing and adaptation*. Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Minnesota Department of Education (2010). *A counselor's companion: Working with refugee students in secondary schools*. Minnesota Department of Education. Retrieved from http://education.state.mn.us/mdeprod/groups/EnglishLang/documents/Manual/016630.pdf>.
- Minnesota Search Institute. (1998–99). *Best practice briefs: The assets/strength-based approach to programming* (No. 2). Retrieved from http://outreach.msu.edu/bpbriefs/issues/brief2.pdf>.
- Mohamed, H. (2004). *Somali immigrants in Finland: Somali woman between two cultures*. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Moore, H., Nicholas, H., & Deblaquiere, J. (2008). *Opening the door: Provision for refugee youth with minimal/no schooling in the adult migrant English program. Project 2.1: Modes of delivery for SPP youth.* AMEP Research Centre, Commonwealth of Australia. Retrieved from www.ameprc.mq.edu.au/docs/research_reports/research_report_series/Opening_the_door.pdf.
- Mott, G. (2000). Refugees and asylum seekers: The role of LEA's. EMIE, Slough.
- Munoz, N. (1999). Other people's children: An exploration of the needs and provisions for 16 and 17 year old unaccompanied asylum seekers. London: Children of the Storm.
- Myconos, G. (2010). *A taste for learning: Evaluating a pre-Community VCAL program*. Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Myconos Taste for learning pre-CVCAL evaluation 2010.pdf>.
- Myers, J. (2002). In safe hand: A video resource and training pack to support work with young refugee children. *Child Abuse Review*, 11, 252–254.
- Mynott, E., & Humphries, B. (2003). Young separated refugees, UK practice and europeanisation. *Social Work in Europe*, *9*(1).
- National Child Traumatic Stress Network. (2005). *Mental health interventions for refugee children in resettlement: White paper II*. Retrieved from www.nctsnet.org/sites/default/files/assets/pdfs/MH Interventions for Refugee Children.pdf>.
- Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory. (2006). *Literacy in afterschool programs: Focus on English language learners*. Portland, Oregon: National Partnership for Quality Afterschool Learning (Southwest Educational Development Laboratory). Retrieved from www.sedl.org/afterschool/toolkits/literacy/pdf/AST lit literature review ell.pdf>.
- Newman, T., & Blackburn, S. (2002). *Transitions in the lives of children and young people: Resilience factors*. Retrieved from <www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/46997/0024004.pdf>.

- New York State Education Department. (2011). *Guidelines for educating limited English proficient students with interrupted formal education (LEP/ELL SIFES)*. Retrieved from www.p12.nysed.gov/biling/docs/NYSEDSIFEGuidelines.pdf>.
- Ngo, H.V. (2004). *Immigrant children in focus. A map of needs, strategies and resources.* Calgary, AB: Coalition for Equal Access to Education. Retrieved from www.eslaction.com>.
- Niitamo, A. (2004). Somali youth in the context of schooling in metropolitan Helsinki: A framework for assessing variability in educational performance. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 30(1), 81–106.
- Norton, R., & Cohen, B. (2000). *Out of exile. Developing youth work with young refugees*. Leicester: Youth Work Press.
- O'Connor, C., Lewis, A., & Mueller, J. (2007). Researching "Black" educational experiences and outcomes: Theoretical and methodological considerations. *Educational Researcher*, *36*(9), 541–552.
- Office for Standards in Education (OFSTED). (2003). *The Education of asylum seeker pupils* (HMI 453). London: OFSTED.
- Oikonomidoy, E. (2007). "I see myself as a different person who [has] acquired a lot...:" Somali female students' journeys to belonging. *Intercultural Education*, 18, 15–27.
- Omar, Y. (2005). *The educational and employment aspirations of Somali high-school students in Melbourne*. Fitzroy, Victoria, Australia: Brotherhood of St Laurence.
- Omar, Y. (2005). Young Somalis in Australia: An educational approach to challenges and recommended solutions. *Migration Action, XXVII*(1), 6–18.
- Orellana, M. F. (1999). Space and place in urban landscape: Learning from children's views of their social worlds. *Visual Sociology*, *14*, 73–89.
- O'Sullivan, K. (2006). Opening the school gate: Engaging CLD parents in schools. Carlton, Victoria, Australia: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. Retrieved from www.cmy.net.au/Assets/181/1/OpeningtheSchoolGate.pdf>.
- O'Sullivan, K., & Olliff, L. (2006). *Settling in: Exploring good settlement for refugee young people in Australia*. Melbourne, AU: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues.
- Perry, B. *Child trauma academy*. Retrieved from <<u>www.childtrauma.org/index.php/articles/</u>>.
- Perry, B. (2011, May). A day with Bruce Perry. Conference, Calgary, AB.
- Perry, B., & Szalavitz, M. (2007). The boy who was raised as a dog and other stories from a child psychiatrist's notebook: What traumatized children can teach us about loss, love, and healing. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Phan, T. (2003). Life in school: Narratives of resiliency among Vietnamese-Canadian youths. *Adolescence*, *38*(151), 555–566.
- Pinson, H., Arnot, M., & Candappa, M. (2010). *Education, asylum and the non-citizen child: The politics of compassion and belonging*. London: Palgrave-Macmillan.
- Piscitelli, (2000). In their own words. Synergy. 7–8, 32–34.

- Porter M., & Haslam, N. (2005). Predisplacement and postdisplacement factors associated with mental health of refugees and internally displaced persons: A meta-analysis. *JAMA—Journal of the American Medical Association*, 294(5), 602–612.
- Porterfield, K., Akinsulure-Smith, A., Benson, M.A., Betancourt, T.S., Ellis, H.B., Kia-Keating, M., & Miller, K. (2010). *Resilience & recovery after war: Refugee children and families in the United States*. Report for the American Psychological Association.
- Portes, A., & Rumbaut, R. G. (1990). *Immigrant America: A portrait*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Portes, A., & Rumbaut, R. G. (2001). *Legacies: The story of the immigrant second generation*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Portes, A., & Stepick, A. (1993). *City on the edge: The transformation of Miami*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Portes, A., & Zhou, M. (1993). The new second generation: Segmented assimilation and its variants. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, *530*, 74–96.
- Prairie Centre of Excellence for Research on Immigration and Integration (PCERII), and Population Research Laboratory. (2001). *An evaluation of Northern Alberta's experience with Kosovar refugees*. A study prepared for Citizenship and Immigration Canada.
- Prochaska, J.O., & DiClemente, C. C. (1994). *The transtheoretical approach: crossing traditional boundaries of therapy*. Homewood, IL: Dow Jones-Irwin.
- Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma Inc. (QPASST). (2001. Updated 2007.). *Students from refugee and displaced backgrounds—A handbook for schools*. Fairfield, Fairfield, Queensland: Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma Inc. (QPASTT). Retrieved from <<u>www.qpastt.org.au/documents/handbook2007.pdf</u>>.
- Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma Inc. (QPASTT). (2007). A school counselling guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds. Fairfield, Queensland: Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma (QPASTT). Retrieved from < www.qpastt.org.au/documents/Schoolcounselling2007.pdf>.
- Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma Inc. (QPASTT). (2007). *A teachers guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds*. Fairfield, Queensland: Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma Inc. (QPASTT). Retrieved from www.qpastt.org.au/documents/Schoolteachersguide2007.pdf.
- Rando, T.A. (1993). Treatment of complicated mourning. Champaign, IL: Research Press.
- Ransley, C., & Drummond, S. (2001). *Homeless twice: Refugee young people and homelessness in Victoria*. Multicultural Youth Issues Paper 11. Carlton, Australia: Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues.
- Refugee Council. (2005). Daring to dream: Raising the achievement of 14 to 16 old asylum-seeking and refugee children and young people. London: Refugee Council.
- Refugee Council. (2000). Helping refugee children in schools. London: Refugee Council.

- Refugee Education Partnership Project. (2007). *The education needs of young refugees in Victoria*. Brunswick, Australia: Victorian Foundation for the Survivors of Torture Inc. Retrieved from www.survivorsvic.org.au/LiteratureRetrieve.aspx?ID=25058>.
- Refugee Health Research Centre. *Good starts research for refugee youth*. Melbourne, Australia: La Trobe University. Retrieved from www.latrobe.edu.au/rhrc/refugee youth.html>.
- Richman, N. (1998a). *In the midst of the whirlwind. A manual for helping refugee children.* London: Save the Children.
- Richman, N. (1998b). Looking before and after: Refugees and asylum seekers in the West. In P. J. Bracken & C. Petty (Eds.), *Rethinking the trauma of war*. London: Save the Children.
- Robertson, K., & Lafond, S. (2008). How to support ELL students with interrupted formal education (SIFEs). Colorin Colorado. Retrieved from www.colorincolorado.org/article/27483>.
- Rodríguez-Jiménez, A., & Gifford, S. M.(2010). 'Finding voice': Learnings and insights from a participatory media project with recently arrived Afghan young men with refugee backgrounds. *Youth Studies Australia*, 29(2), 33–41.
- Rousseau, C., Drapeau, A., & Corin, E. (1996). School performance and emotional problems in refugee children. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 66(2), 239–251.
- Rousseau, C., & Guzder, J. (2008). School-based prevention programs for refugee children. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 17(3), 533–549.
- Roxas, K. (2011). Creating communities: Working with refugee students in classrooms. *Democracy & Education*, 19(2), Article 5. Retrieved from http://democracyeducationjournal.org/home/vol19/iss2/5/.
- Rumbaut, R. (1994). The Crucible within: Ethnic Identity, Self-esteem, and Segmented Assimilation among Children of Immigrants. *International Migration Review*, *28*(4),748–794.
- Russell, S. (1999). *Most vulnerable of all. The treatment of unaccompanied refugee children in the UK*. Amnesty International.
- Rutter, J. (1994). Refugee children in the classroom. Stoke on Trent: Trentham Books.
- Rutter, J. (1998). Refugees: A resource book for primary schools. U.K.: Refugee Council.
- Rutter, M. (1999). Resilience concepts and findings: Implications for family therapy. *Journal of Family Therapy*, *21*(2), 119–144.
- Rutter, J. (2001). Supporting refugee children in 21st century Britain: A compendium of essential information. Stoke-on Trent: Trentham Books Ltd.
- Rutter, J. (2003a). Supporting refugee children in 21st century Britain: A compendium of essential information (New rev. ed.). Stoke on Trent, UK: Trentham Books.
- Rutter, J. (2003b). Working with refugee children. York: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.
- Rutter, J. (2003c). *The experiences and achievements of Congolese children in Camden schools*. London: London Borough of Camden.

- Rutter, J. (2004). *Refugees: We left because we had to—A citizenship teaching resource for 11–18 year olds*. UK: Refugee Council.
- Rutter, J. (2006). Refugee children in the UK. Maidenhead, Berkshire, England: Open University Press.
- Rutter, J. (2006). Refugee children in the UK. New York, NY: McGraw Hill Education.
- Rutter, J., & Jones, C. (Eds.) (1998). Refugee education. Mapping the field. Wiltshire: Trentham Books.
- Salehi, R. (2010). Intersection of health, immigration, and youth: A systematic literature review. *Journal of Immigrant Minority Health*, 12, 788–797.
- Salmela, A. (2004). *Did you see her standing at the market place? Moral purity and socio-spatial behaviour of Somali girls in the city of Turku, Finland.* Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark: Aalborg University.
- Sampson, R., & Gifford, S. M. (2010). Place-making, settlement and well being: The therapeutic landscapes of recently resettled youth with refugee backgrounds in Melbourne, Australia. *Health and Place*, *16*(1), 116–131.
- Sarr, C.U., & Mosselson, J. (2010). Issues in teaching refugees in US schools. *Yearbook of the National Society for the Study of Education*, 109(2), 548–570.
- Savarese, L. (2009). *Refugee girls: The invisible faces of war*. Retrieved from < www.womensrefugeecommission.org/docs/refugee_girls_book.pdf>.
- Save the Children. (2002). Refugee children campaign briefing paper. London: Save the Children.
- Save the Children. (2004). *Young refugees: Providing emotional support to young separated refugees in the UK*. London: Save the Children.
- SCEP. (2000). Separated Children in Europe Programme. *Statement of good practice* (2nd ed.). UNHCR Save the Children. Retrieved from www.separated-children-europeprogramme.org/Global/English/StatementGoodPract.htm.
- Schaid, J. (2004). Somali immigrant settlement in small midwestern communities: The case of Barron, Wisconsin. Eau Claire, Wisconsin, U.S.A.: University of Wisconsin.
- Scheier, M. F., Carver, C. S., & Bridges, M. W. (1994). Distinguishing optimism from neuroticism (and trait anxiety, self-mastery, and self-esteem): A re-evaluation of the life orientation test. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 67(6), 1063–1078.
- Schmidt, S., Morland, L., & Rose, J. (2006). *Growing up in a new country: A positive youth development toolkit for working with refugees and immigrants*. Bridging Refugee Youth and Children's Services. Retrieved from www.brycs.org/>.
- Schultz, J., Sørensen, P.M., & Waaktaar, T. (2012). Ready for school?: Trauma exposure and mental health in a group of war-affected Ugandan adolescents re-attending school. *Scandinavian Journal of School Research*, *56*(5), 539–553.
- Scott, S. H. (2009). Executive summary: Resilience in undocumented, unaccompanied children: Perceptions of the past and future outlook. Washington, DC: Ohio State University. The Catholic University of America National Catholic School of Social Service. Retrieved from

- www.brycs.org/documents/upload/Resilience_in_UndocUnaccompaniedChildrenPerceptionsofthe Pastand.pdf>.
- Seat, R. (2000). Factors affecting the settlement and adaptation process of Canadian adolescent newcomers 16–19 years of age. Retrieved from http://atwork.settlement.org/sys/atwork library detail.asp?passed lang=EN&doc id=1002325>.
- Sersli, S., Salazar, J., & Lozano, N. (2010). Gang prevention for new immigrant and refugee youth in B.C.: Community consultation paper. Immigrant Services Society of B.C. (PSSG10-018).
- Shakya, Y. B., Guruge, S., Hynie, M., Akbari, A., Malik, M., Htoo, S., Khogali, A., Mona, S. A., Murtaza, S., & Alley, S. Aspirations for higher education among newcomer refugee youth in Toronto: Expectations, challenges, and strategies. *Refugee*, *2*, 65–78.
- Sherriff, C. (Ed.). (1995). Reaching first base: Guidelines of good practice on meeting the needs of refugee children from the Horn of Africa. London: Day Care Trust.
- Sidhu, R., & Taylor, S. (2007). Educational provision for refugee youth in Australia: Left to chance?. *Journal of Sociology*, *43*(3), 283–300.
- Simon, J., & Rothermund, D. (1986). *Education and integration of ethnic minorities*. London: International Centre for Ethnic Studies.
- Siukonen, S. (2004). Future planning in diaspora: Educational goals of Somali adolescents in Helsinki, Finland. Paper presented at the Ninth International Congress of Somali Studies, September 3–5. Denmark, Aalborg University.
- Sommers, M. (2002). *Children, education, and war: Reaching education for all (EFA) objectives in countries affected by conflict.* CPR Working Paper No 1. World Bank, Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction Unit. Retrieved from http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/1697532174F54C45C1256C530048F0F0-World%20Bank-educationwar-jun02.pdf.
- Spafford, T., & Bolloten, B. (1995). The admission and induction of refugee children into school. *Multicultural Teaching*, 14(1), 7–10.
- Stanley, K. (2001). Cold comfort. Young separated refugees in England. London: Save the Children.
- Stead, J., Closs, A., & Arshad, R. (1999). Refugee Pupils in Scottish Schools. *Spotlight 74*. Scottish Council for Research in Education.
- Stermac, L., Elgie, S., Dunlap, H., & Kelly, T. (2010). Educational experiences and achievements of war-zone immigrant students in Canada. *Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies*, *5*(2), 97–107.
- Stevenson, J., & Willott, J. (2007). The Aspiration and Access to Higher Education of Teenage Refugees in the UK. *Compare: A journal of Comparative and International Education*, *37*(5) 671–687.
- Stewart, J. (2011). Supporting refugee children: Strategies for educators. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press
- Stodolsky, S., & Grossman, P. (2000). Changing students, changing teaching. *Teachers College Record*, 102(1): 125–172.

- Stone, R. (2000). *Children first and foremost. Meeting the needs of unaccompanied asylum seeking children*. London: Barnardos.
- Sturman, A. (1985). *Australian Education Review No 22: Immigrant Australians and education*. Camberwell, Victoria, Australia: Australian Council for Educational Research.
- Suárez-Orozco, C., Pimentel, A., & Martin, M. (2009). The significance of relationships: Academic engagement and achievement among newcomer immigrant youth. *Teachers College Record*. 111(3), 712–749.
- Summerfield, D. (2000). Childhood, war, refugeedom and 'trauma': Three core questions for mental health professionals. *Journal of Transcultural Psychiatry*, *37*(3), 41–433.
- Sutherland, E. (2005). *Refugee children and families: A model for successful integration*. Calgary, AB: Edna Sutherland and Associates/Calgary Catholic Immigration Society.
- Taylor, J. (2009). *Stories of early school leaving: pointers for policy and practice*. (PDF file, 329 KB). Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/Taylor_stories_of_early_school_leaving.pdf>.
- Taylor, J., & Gee, N. (2010). *Turning 18: Pathways and plans*. Fitzroy, Victoria, Australia: Brotherhood of St. Lawrence. Retrieved from www.bsl.org.au/pdfs/TaylorGee Turning 18 pathways and plans 2010.pdf>.
- The National Child Traumatic Stress Network. (2003). *Complex trauma in children and adolescents*. Retrieved from www.nctsnet.org/sites/default/files/assets/pdfs/ComplexTrauma All.pdf>.
- Thomas, W., & Collier, V. (1997). School effectiveness for language minority students. NCBE Resource Collection Series No. 9. Washington, DC: National Clearinghouse for Bilingual Education. Retrieved from www.thomasandcollier.com/Downloads/1997 Thomas-Collier97.pdf>.
- Thomas, W., & Collier, V. (2002). *A national study of school effectiveness for language minority students' long-term academic achievement*. Santa Cruz, CA. Center for Research on Education, Diversity and Excellence. Retrieved from http://crede.berkeley.edu/research/crede/research/llaa/1.1_final.html>.
- Thomas, W. P., & Collier, V. (2003). Reforming education policies for English learners: Research evidence from U.S. schools. *The Multilingual Educator*, *4*(1): 16–19. Covina, CA: California Association for Bilingual Education (CABE). Retrieved from www.bilingualeducation.org/resources_public_educator.php>.
- Thorell, E. (2007). Attending to the needs of refugee youth: The development of a national comprehensive youth service. Sydney, AU: Centre for Refugee Research, University of New South Wales.
- Trang, T., & Lau, W. (2002). *Psychological well being of child and adolescent refugee and asylum seekers: Overview of major research findings in the past ten years*. Melbourne, Australia: Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission.
- UCLA Center for Mental Health. *School mental health*. The UCLA Center for Mental Health. Retrieved from http://smhp.psych.ucla.edu/>.
- UNESCO. (1991). World education report. Paris: UNESCO.

- UNHCR. (2002). *Refugee resettlement: An international handbook to guide reception and integration*. Geneva: United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
- UNHCR. (2002). *Refugee resettlement: An international handbook to guide reception and integration*. Geneva: UNHCR. Retrieved from <www.unhcr.org/4a2cfe336.html>.
- Ungar, M. (Ed.). (2005). *Handbook for working with children and youth: Pathways to resilience across cultures and contexts*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. <u>ISBN 1412904056</u>.
- Ungar, M. (2006). *Strengths-based counselling for at-risk youth*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press. ISBN 1412928192.
- Vargas, C. M. (2007). War trauma in refugees: Red flags and clinical principals *Visions: BC's Mental Health and Addictions Journal*, *3*(3), 12–13.

 Retrieved from http://heretohelp.bc.ca/publications/visions/trauma-victimization/bck7.
- Vasquez, M., Han, A., & De Las Fuentes, C. (2006). Adaptation of immigrant girls and women. In J. Worell & C. D. Goodheart (Eds.), *Handbook of girls' and women's psychological health: Gender and well-being across the lifespan* (pp. 439–446). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Vickers, M.H., Ferfolja, T., & McCarthy, F.E. (2011). *Crossing borders: Teachers and refugee students in Australian schools*. Canberra, Australia: Australian Curriculum Studies Association.
- Victoria Department of Education and Early Childhood Development. (2008). *Strengthening outcomes: Refugee students in government schools.* Student Learning Programs Division, Office for Government School Education. Retrieved from https://www.eduweb.vic.gov.au/edulibrary/public/teachlearn/student/StrengtheningOutcomes-rpt-v1.pdf.
- Victorial Curriculum and Assessment Authority. (2003). VCE Achiever: Shifa Hussein. VCAA BULLETIN. 7, 12.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (1996). *The kaleidoscope program—A guide to working with young people who are refugees*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications_and_resources.htm>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2002). *The rainbow program for children in refugee families*. Retrieved from <<u>www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications_and_resources.htm</u>>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2004). *Schools in for refugees—Whole school guide to refugee readiness*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications and resources.htm>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2005). *Taking action—Human rights and refugee issues teaching resource*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications and resources.htm>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2005). *Sexual violence and refugee women from West and Central Africa*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications and resources.htm>.

- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2005). *Education and refugee students from Southern Sudan*. Retrieved from
 - http://www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications_and_resources.htm>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2008). *The education needs of young refugees in Victoria*. Melbourne, Australia: VFST. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/LiteratureRetrieve.aspx?ID=25058>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2009). *Talk's in—Families of refugee background and schools in dialogue*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/resources/publications and resources.htm>.
- Victorian Health Promotion Foundation. (2007). More than tolerance: Embracing diversity for health: Discrimination affecting migrant and refugee communities in Victoria, its health consequences, community attitudes and solutions. Melbourne, AU: Victorian Health Promotion Foundation.
- Victorian Settlement Planning Committee. (2005). *The good practice principles guide for working with refugee young people*. Melbourne, Victoria, Australia: Department for Victorian Communities.
- Vincent, C., & Warren, S. (1998). Supporting refugee children: A focus on home-school liaison. Unpublished report of a research project conducted by the University of Warwick.
- Wakholi, P. (2005). *African cultural education: A dialogue with African migrant youth in Western Australia* (Master's thesis). Western Australia: Murdoch University.
- Walker, S. (2011). Something to smile about: Promoting and supporting the educational and recreational needs of refugee children. London: Refugee Council. Retrieved from www.refugeecouncil.org.uk/OneStopCMS/Core/CrawlerResourceServer.aspx?resource=4E74D111-1850-4576-9390-7C849BC43391&mode=link&guid=ab36967635e44bf7961f4 abb1632c821>.
- Walsh, C. E. (1999). Enabling academic success for secondary students with limited formal schooling: a study of the Haitian literacy program at Hyde Park High School in Boston. Boston, MA: The Education Alliance, LAB at Brown University. Retrieved from www.lab.brown.edu/pubs/HaitianLit.pdf.
- Ward. C., Bochner, S., & Furnham, A. (2001). *The Psychology of culture shock* (2nd ed.). London: Routledge.
- Watters, C (2002). *The mental health and social care needs of refugees in the UK*. Refugee Council, London.
- Watters, C (2008). Refugee children: Towards the next horizon. London: Routledge.
- White, R., Perrone, S., Guerra, C., & Lampugnani, R. (1999). Ethnic youth gangs in Australia: Do they exist? *Report No. 4 Somalian young people*. Australia: Australia Multicultural Foundation.
- Wilkinson, L.(2002). Factors influencing the academic success of refugee youth in Canada. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 5(2), 173–193.
- Wolfgang, A. (1975). *Education of immigrant students: Issues and answers*. Toronto, ON: Ontario Institute.

- Womens Refugee Commission. (2009). *Life in the promised land: Resettled refugee youth struggle in the U.S.* Women's Refugee Commission. Retrieved from www.womensrefugeecommission.org/docs/arizona youth report 2009 for web.pdf>
- Woods, A. (2009). Learning to be literate: Issues of pedagogy for recently arrived refugee youth in Australia. *Critical Inquiry in Language Studies*, 6(1–2), 82–101.
- Yau, M. (1996). Refugee Students in Toronto Schools. Refuge, 15(5), 9–16.
- Zarate, C.V., & Alliance for a Better Community. (2009). *Maximizing after school opportunities for English learners*. Los Angeles, CA: Alliance for a Better Community.
- Zwi, K., Raman, S., Burgner, D., *et al.* (2007). Towards better health for refugee children and young people in Australia and New Zealand: The Royal Australasian College of Physicians perspective. *Journal of Pædiatrics and Child Health*, 43(7–8), 522–526.

Child Soldiers

- Achvarina, V., & Reich, S. (2010). No place to hide, refugees, displaced persons, and child soldier recruits. In S. Gates & S. Reich (Eds.), *Child soldiers in the age of fractured states* (pp. 55–76). Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Ager, A. (2006). In N. Boothby, A. Strang, & M. Wessells (Eds.), *A world turned upside down: Social ecological approaches to children in war zones* (pp. 179–197). Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Ager, A., Akesson, B., Stark, L., Okot, B., McCollister, F., Flouri, E., & Boothby, N. (2011). The impact of the school-based psychosocial structured activities (PSSA) program on conflict-affected children in northern Uganda. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. Online first.
- Ager, A., Boothby, N., & Wessells, M. (2007). The use of consensus methodology in determining key research and practice: Development questions in the field of intervention with children associated with fighting forces. *Intervention*, *5*(2), 124–129.

 Retrieved from www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/52pdf/ager.pdf.
- Ager, A., Stark, L., Akesson, B., & Boothby, N. (2010). Defining best practice in care and protection of children in crisis-affected settings: A delphi study [of expert practitioners]. *Child Development*, 81(4).
- Ager, A., Stark, L., Olsen, J., & Boothby, N. (2010). The impact of programming supporting the reintegration of girls formerly abducted by armed groups in Sierra Leone. *Girlhood Studies*, *3*(1).
- Akello, G., Richters, A., & Reis, R. (2006). Reintegration of former child soldiers in northern Uganda: Coming to terms with children's agency and accountability. *Intervention*, 4(3), 229–243. Retrieved from www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/43pdf/akello.pdf>.
- Alfredson, L. (2002). *Child soldiers, displacement and human security*. Disarmament Forums, UNDIR. 17–27. Retrieved from www.unidir.org/pdf/articles/pdf-art1728.pdf.
- Allen, B. (1996). Rape warfare. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Amnesty International. (2000). *Rape and other forms of sexual violence against girls and women*. New York: Author. Retrieved from www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AFR51/035/2000/en.
- Amnesty International (2004). *Darfur: Rape as a weapon of war*. New York: Author. Retrieved from www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AFR54/076/2004>.
- Amnesty International. (2004). *Lives blown apart: Crimes against women in times of conflict.* London, UK: Amnesty International Publications. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org/ar/library/asset/ACT77/075/2004/ar/944d7605-d57f-11dd-bb24-1fb85fe8fa05/act770752004en.pdf>.
- Amone-P'Olak, K. (2005). Psychological impact of war and sexual abuse on adolescent girls in Northern Uganda. *Intervention*, *3*(1), 33–45. Retrieved from www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/31pdf/33 45%20P%20Olak.pdf>.

- Andvig, J. C., & Gates, S. (2010). Recruiting children for armed conflict. In S. Gates & S. Reich (Eds.), *Child soldiers in the age of fractured states* (pp. 77–92). Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Anwo, J., Rembe, S., & Odeku, K. (2009). Conscription and use of child soldiers in armed conflicts. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 19(1), 75–82.
- Apio. E. (2008). Bearing the burden of blame: The children born of the Lord's Resistance Army, Northern Uganda. London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Ashby, P. (2003). Child combatants. A soldier's perspective. *The Lancet, 360*, 11–12.
- Awodola, B. (2012). An examination of methods of reintegrating former child soldiers in Liberia. *Intervention*, 10(1), 30–42. Retrieved from http://journals.lww.com/interventionjnl/Abstract/2012/03000/An examination of methods to reintegrate former.4.aspx.
- Baldi, G., & MacKenzie, M. (2007). Silent identities: Children born of war in Sierra Leone. In C.R. Carpenter (Ed.), *Born of war: Protecting children of sexual violence survivors in conflict zones* (pp. 78–93). Kumarian Press.
- Bayer, C., Klassen, F., & Adam, H. (2007). Association of trauma and PTSD symptoms with openness to reconciliation and feelings of revenge among former Ugandan and Congolese child soldiers. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 298, 55–559.
- BBC World Service Website. *Children of conflict*. Retrieved from <<u>www.bbc.co.uk/worldservice/people/features/childrensrights/childrenofconflict/</u>>.
- Bennett, A. (2002). The reintegration of child combatants in Sierra Leone with a particular focus on the needs of females (Unpublished Master's thesis). University of East London.
- Betancourt, T., Borisova, I., Rubin-Smith, J., Gingerich, T., Williams, T., & Agnew-Blais, J. (2008). *Psychosocial adjustment and social reintegration of children associated with armed forces and armed groups: The state of the field and future directions.* New York: Psychology Beyond Borders.
- Betancourt, T., & DeSilva, M. (2003). *Psychosocial adjustment and social reintegration of former child combatants in Sierra Leone: A longitudinal study* (Report of baseline data assessment). Sierra Leone: International Rescue Committee.
- Boothby, N. (2006). What happens when child soldiers grow up? The Mozambique case study. *Intervention, 4*(3), 244–259. Retrieved from <www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/43pdf/boothby.pdf>.
- Boothby, N., Crawford, J., & Halperin, J. (2006). Mozambican child soldier life outcome study: Lessons learned on rehabilitation and reintegration efforts. *Global Public Health*, *I*(1), 87–107.
- Boyden, J., & de Berry, J. (Eds.) (2004). *Children and youth on the front line: ethnography, armed conflict and displacement* (pp. 130–141). New York: Berghahn.
- Brett, R., & McCallin, M. (1996). Children: The invisible soldiers. Stockholm: Rädda Barnen.
- Brett, R., McCallin, M., & O'Shea, R. (1996). *Children: the invisible soldiers*. Report on the Participation of Children in Armed Conflicts and Internal Disturbances and Tensions for the United Nations Study on the Impact of Armed Conflict on Children.

- Brett, R., & Specht, I. (2004). Young soldiers. Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner.
- Brocklehurst, H. (2009). Childhood in conflict: Can the real child soldier please stand up? *Ethics, Law and Society (Ashgate)*, 4.
- Carpenter, C. (Ed.). (2007). Born of war: Protecting children of sexual violence survivors in conflict zones. Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian.
- Castelli, L., Locatelli, E., & Canavera, M. (2005). *Psycho-social support for war affected children in Northern Uganda*. London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Chrobok, V., & Akutu, A. (2008). *Returning home: Children's perspectives on reintegration. A case study of children abducted by the Lord's resistance army in Teso, Eastern Uganda*. London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. (2002). *Child soldiers: 1379 report* (CSC Report). Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Retrieved from < www.child-soldiers.org/>.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. (2008). *Child soldiers: Global report*. Retrieved from www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/files/country pdfs/FINAL 2008 Global Report.pdf>.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. (2008). *Child soldiers. Global report 2008*. Retrieved from www.childsoldiers.org/>.
- Cortes, L., & Buchanan, M. (2007). The experience of Columbian child soldiers from a resilience perspective. *International Journal Adv Counselling*, 29, 43–55.
- Dallaire, R. (2010). They fight like soldiers, they die like children: The global quest to eradicate the use of child soldiers. Toronto, ON: Random House Canada.
- De Berry, J. (2001). Child soldiers and the Convention on the rights of the child. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 575, 92–105.
- Deng, W. D. (2001). A survey of programs on the reintegration of former child soldiers. Japan: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. Retrieved from www.mofa.go.jp/policy/human/child/survey/index.html>.
- Denov, M. S. (2006). Wartime sexual violence: Assessing a human security response to war-affected girls in Sierra Leone. *Security Dialogue*, *37*(3), 319–342.
- Derluyn, I., Broekaert, E., Schuyten, G., & De Temmerman, E. (2004). Post-traumatic stress in former Ugandan child soldiers. *The Lancet*, *363*, 861–863.
- Dolan, P. (2008). Prospective possibilities for building resilience in children, their families and communities. *Child Care in Practice*, *14*(1), 83–91.
- Dowdney, L. (Ed.). (2007). *Trauma, resilience and cultural healing: How do we move forward?*Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Retrieved from
 www.child-soldiers.org/psycho-social/Trauma_Resilience_and_Cultural_Healing_2007.pdf.
- Druba, V. (2002). The problem of child soldiers. *International Review of Education*, 48(3), 271–277.
- Drumbl, M. A. (2012). *Reimagining child soldiers in international law and policy*. Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press

- Dyregov, A., Gjestad, R., & Raundalen, M. (2002). Children exposed to warfare. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 15, 59–68.
- Dyregrov, A., Gupta, L., Gjestad, R., & Mukanoheli, E. (2005). Trauma exposure and psychological reactions to genocide among Rwandan children. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *13*, 3–21.
- Eyber, C., & Ager, A. (2004). Researching young people's experiences of war. In J. Boyden & J. de Berry (Eds.), *Children and youth on the front line* (pp. 189–208). New York: Berghahn.
- Fox, M. J. (2004). Girl soldiers: Human security and gendered security. *Security Dialogue*, *35*(3), 465–479.
- Francis, K. (2009). In Sri Lanka, New Start for Child Soldiers. In *Los Angeles Times*, A. 14. Los Angeles, CA: Los Angeles Times.
- Gates, S., & Reich, S. (2010). *Child soldiers in the age of fractured states*. Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Gbegba, V., & Koroma, H. (2007). *The psychological impact of civil war in Sierra Leone*. London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Gibbs, S. (1994). Post-war social reconstruction in Mozambique: Reframing children experience of trauma and healing. *Disasters*, 18, 268–276.
- Gupta, L., & Zimmer, C. (2008). Psychosocial intervention for war-affected children in Sierra Leone. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 192, 212–216.
- Guyot, J. (2007). Suffer the children: The psychosocial rehabilitation of child soldiers as a function of peace-building. Retrieved from <www.crin.org/resources/infodetail.asp?ID=13441>.
- Hamakawa, T., & Randall, K. (2008). *Measuring the unmeasurable: Community reintegration of former child soldiers in Cote d'Ivoire*. Boston: Harvard Kennedy School.
- Harris, D.A. (2007). Dance/movement therapy approaches to fostering resilience and recovery among African adolescent torture survivors. *Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 17(2), 134–155. Retrieved from www.irct.org/Default.aspx>.
- Harris, D. A. (2007). Pathways to embodied empathy and reconciliation after atrocity: Former boy soldiers in a dance/movement therapy group in Sierra Leone. *Intervention*, *5*, 203–231. Retrieved from www.interventionjournal.com/downloads/53pdf/harris.pdf>.
- Harris, D. A. (2009). *Dance and child soldiers. Foreign policy in focus*. Retrieved from www.fpif.org/articles/dance and child soldiers>.
- Harris, D.A. (2009). The paradox of expressing speechless terror: Ritual liminality in the creative arts therapies' treatment of posttraumatic distress. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, *36*(2), 94–104. Retrieved from <<u>www.global-wellbeing.org/documents/Paradox%20of%20Expressing%20Speechless%20Terror.pdf</u>>.
- Harris, D. A. (2010). A 2010 postscript to: Pathways to embodied empathy and reconciliation after atrocity: Former boy soldiers in a dance/movement therapy group in Sierra Leone. Retrieved from www.child-soldiers.org/psychosocial report reader.php?id=305>.

- Harris, D.A. (2010). When child soldiers reconcile: Accountability, restorative justice, and the renewal of empathy. *Journal of Human Rights Practice*, 2, 334–354. Retrieved from http://jhrp.oxfordjournals.org/content/2/3/334.abstract.
- Hart, J. (2006). The politics of child soldiers. *Brown Journal of World Affairs*. (Fall/Winter 2006), 217–226.
- Harvey, R., (2002). *Children and armed conflict: A guide to international humanitarian and human rights law*. Essex, UK: International Bureau for Children's Rights. (92 pages, pdf). Retrieved from www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story id/000044.pdf>.
- Heeren, N. (2004). Sierra Leone and civil war: Neglected trauma and forgotten children. *Revue Humanitaire*, 9. Paris: Médecins du Monde.
- Honwana, A. (2006). Child soldiers in Africa. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Human Rights Watch, Child Soldiers Website. Accessed on September 13, 2012 at www.hrw.org/topic/childrens-rights/child-soldiers>.
- International Labour Office (ILO). (2003). Wounded childhood. The use of children in armed conflict in Central Africa [electronic version]. Retrieved from <<u>www.ilo.org/ipec/lang--en/index.htm</u>>.
- Jal, E., & Davies, M. L. (2010). War child: A child soldier's story. New York, NY: St. Martin's Press.
- Jareg, E. (2005). Crossing bridges and negotiating rivers—the rehabilitation and reintegration of children associated with armed forces. London: CSC.
- Johnson, K., Asher, J., Rosborough, S., Raja, A., Panjabi, R., Beadling, C., & Lawry, L. (2008). Association of combatant status and sexual violence with health and mental health outcomes in post conflict Liberia. *JAMA*, 300, 676–690.
- Kagee, A., & Naidoo, A. (2004). Reconceptualizing the sequelae of political torture: Limits of a psychiatric paradigm. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, 41, 46–61.
- Kaplan, S. (2005). *Children in Africa with experiences of massive trauma*. Stockholm: SIDA. Retrieved from www.enigma.se/kaplan/pdf/SIDAChildreninAfrica.pdf.
- Kargbo, F. (2004). International peacekeeping and child soldiers and rebuilding. *Cornell International Law Journal*, *37*(3), 485–496.
- Karki, *et al.* (2009). Child led Indicators: Pilot testing a child participation tool for former child soldiers in Nepal. *Intervention*, 7(2): 92–109.
- Keairns, Y. (2002). *Child soldiers*. Retrieved from www.un.org/works/Lesson_Plans/WGO/WGO_LP_CS.pdf.
- Keairns, Y. (2002). *The voices of girl child soldiers*. New York, NY: Quaker United Nations Office. Retrieved from www.quno.org/newyork/Resources/QUNOchildsoldiers.pdf>.
- Kemper, Y. (2005). *Youth in war-to-peace transitions*. Berlin: Bergh of Research Center for Constructive Conflict Management.
- Klasan, F., Oettingen, G., Daniels, J., Post, M., Hoyer, C., & Adam, A. (2010). Post traumatic resilience in former Ugandan child soldiers. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1096–1113.

- Kohrt, B. A., & Maharjan, S. M. (2009). When a child is no longer a child: Nepali ethnopsychology of Child development and violence. *Studies in Nepali History and Society*, *14*(1), 107–142. Retrieved from http://sujenman.files.wordpress.com/2011/12/kohrtmaharjan2009sinhas.pdf.
- Kostelny, K. (2004). What about the girls? Cornell International Law Journal, 37(3), 505–512.
- Kostelny, K. (2008). Psychosocial and protection outcomes of child-centered spaces: Research on young children in northern Uganda. Richmond: Christian Children's Fund.
- Kryger, S., & Lindgren, L. (2011). Fighting for a future. *Intervention*, 9(1), 6–20.
- Krishnan, S.I. (2011). The transition of teenage girls and young women from ex-combatants to civilian life: A case study in Sri Lanka. *Intervention*, 9(1), 137–144.
- Landry, G. (2005). *Child soldiers and disarmament, demobilization, rehabilitation and reintegration in West Africa*. Dakar: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Levitt, M. (2005). Social relations in childhood and adolescence: The convoy model perspective. *Human Development*, 48, 28–47.
- Lorey, M. (2001). *Child soldiers: Care and protection of children in emergencies: A field guide*. Westport: Save the Children Federation, Inc. (84 pages, pdf). Retrieved from http://resourcecentre.savethechildren.se/content/library/documents/child-soldiers-care-protection-children-emergencies-field-guide.
- Lorscheiter, A. (2007). Community based volunteers working as partners with agencies working with formerly abducted children and youth: Experiences from Northern Uganda. *Intervention*, *5*(3), 244–249.
- Machel, G. (1996). Children at both ends of the gun. In *Impact of armed conflict on children*. United Nations/UNICEF. Retrieved from http://unicef.org/graca>.
- Machel, G. (2003). The impact of war on children: A review of progress since the 1996 United Nations report on the impact of armed conflict on children. London: C. Hurst & Co.
- MacMullin, C., & Loughry, M. (2004). Investigating psychosocial adjustment of former child soldiers in Sierra Leone and Uganda. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 17, 460–472.
- Mancini, A., & Bonanno, G. (2010). Resilience to potential trauma: Towards a lifespan approach. In J. Reich, A. Zautra, & J. Hall (Eds.), *Handbook of adult resilience* (258 0150280). New York: Guildford Press.
- Masland, T. (2002). Voices of the children. Newsweek, 24.
- Masten, A., & Obradovic, J. (2008). Disaster preparation and recovery: Lessons from research on resilience in Human Development. *Ecology and Society, 13*(1), 9. Retrieved from www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol13/iss1/art9/>.
- McKay, S. (2006). Girlhoods stolen: The plight of girl soldiers during and after armed conflict. In N. Boothby, M. Wessells, & A. Strang (Eds.), *A world turned upside down: The social ecologies of children in armed conflict* (pp. 89–109). Bloomfield, Conn: Kumarian Press.

- McKay, S. (2008). Girls as "weapons of terror" in Northern Uganda and Sierra Leonean armed groups. In C. D. Ness (Ed.), *Female terrorism and militancy: Agency, utility, and organization* (pp. 167–182). London: Routledge.
- McKay, S., & Mazurana, D. (2004). Where are the girls? Girls in fighting forces in Northern Uganda, Sierra Leone and Mozambique. Montreal: International Centre for Human Rights and Democratic Development.
- McKay, S., Robinson, M., Gonsalves, M., & Worthen, M. (January 2006). *Girls formerly associated with fighting forces and their children: Returned and neglected*. London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- McKay, S., Veale, A., Worthen, M., & Wessells, M. (2010). Community-based reintegration of war-affected young mothers: Participatory action research (PAR) in Liberia, Sierra Leone & Northern Uganda. Retrieved from www.uwyo.edu/girlmotherspar/.
- McKay,S., Veale, A., Worthen, M., & Wessells, M. (2011). Building meaningful participation in reintegration among war-affected young mothers in Liberia, Sierra Leone and northern Uganda. *Intervention*, 9(2), 108–124. Retrieved from www.crin.org/docs/Par_report.pdf>.
- McKay, S., & Wessells, M. (2004). Post-traumatic stress in former Ugandan child soldiers: Comment. *Lancet*, *363*, 1646.
- McConnan, I., & Uppard, S. (2001). *Children not soldiers: Guidelines for working with child soldiers and children associated with fighting forces*. Save the Children. Retrieved from www.savethechildren.org.uk/en/docs/children are not soldiers.pdf>.
- Magambo, C., & Lett, R. (2004). Post-traumatic stress in former Ugandan child soldiers. *Lancet*, *363*(9421), 1647–1648.
- Mocellin, J. (2006). Reintegrating demobilized militia and former combatants: Lessons learned in Somalia. In M. Fitzduff & C. Stout (Eds.), *The psychology of resolving global conflicts*, *3*, 215–242. Westport, CT: Praeger Security International.
- Morales, F. J. A. (2005). Psychosocial care of demobilized child soldiers in Colombia: Conceptual and methodological aspects. Retrieved from < www.child-soldiers.org/psycho-social/Psychosocial

 Care of Demobilized Child Soldiers in Colombia Conceptual and Methodological

 Aspects 2005 by Dr Fernando Jiovani Arias Morales.pdf>.
- Nosworthy, D. (2001). Critical issues: Child soldiers. Action for the Rights of Children.
- Okello, J., Onen, T. S., & Musisi, S. (2007). Psychiatric disorders among war-abducted and non-abducted adolescents in Gulu district, Uganda: A comparative study. *African Journal of Psychiatry*, 10, 225–231. Retrieved from www.ajol.info/index.php/ajpsy/article/viewFile/30260/62600>.
- Onyut, L., Neuner, F., Schauer, E., Ertl, V., Odenwald, M., Schauer, M., & Elbert, T. (2005). Narrative exposure therapy as a treatment for child war survivors with posttraumatic stress disorder: Two case reports and a pilot study in an African refugee settlement. *BMC Psychiatry*, 5(7).
- Peters, K. (2003). When children affected by war go home. London: Save the Children UK.

- Pham, P., Vinck, P.,& Stover, E. (2007). Abducted. The Lord's Resistance Army and forced conscription in northern Uganda. Berkeley: Berkeley-Tulane Initiative on Vulnerable Populations.
- Pillsbury, A., & Lowicki, J. (2001). Against all odds: Surviving the war on adolescents: Promoting the protection and capacity of Ugandan and Sudanese adolescents in Northern Uganda. New York: Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children.
- P'Olak, K. A. (2004). A study of the psychological state of former abducted children at Gulu World Vision trauma centre. *Torture*, *14*, 24–34.
- Rakisits, C. (2008). Child soldiers in the East of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 108–122.
- Robinson, M. (June 2005). Review and analysis of psychosocial programs for children affected by armed conflict and children affected by AIDS: Learning from experiences and good practices of psychosocial work done in both emergency and non-emergency contexts. Entebbe, Uganda: UNICEF expert consultation.
- Rosen, D. M. (2005). *Armies of the young: Child soldiers in war and terrorism*. New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers University Press.
- Sanin, F. G. (2010). Organizing minors: The case of Colombia. In S. Gates, & S. Reich (Eds.), *Child soldiers in the age of fractured states* (pp. 121–142). Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Save the Children. (2003). A study on the views, perspectives and experiences of "social integration" among formerly abducted girls in Gulu, Northern Uganda. London: Save the Children.
- Save the Children. (2004). No place like home? Children's experiences of reintegration in the Kailahun District of Sierra Leone. London: Save the Children.
- Save the Children. (2005). *Girls formerly associated with armed groups and armed forces who did not go through formal demobilization: Save the Children UK's experience in Western Africa*. London: Save the Children.
- Save the Children. (2010). *Child soldiers and other children used by armed forces and groups: Policy brief.* Retrieved from www.savethechildren.org.uk/en/docs/Child_soldiers_policy_brief.pdf>.
- Schauer, M., Neuner, F., & Elbert, T. (2005). *Narrative Exposure Therapy (NET). A short-term intervention for traumatic stress disorders after war, terror, or torture.* Hogrefe & Huber. Retrieved from www.vivofoundation.net/eng_narrative_exposure_therapy.php>.
- Serna, D. R., & Marchand, I. (2011). Agape reconciliation initiative. *Intervention 9*(1): 35–43 Retrieved from http://journals.lww.com/interventionjnl/Abstract/2011/03000/Agape_a_reconciliation_initiative_by_members_of.5.aspx>.
- Shepler, S. (2005). The rites of the child: Global discourses of youth and reintegrating child soldiers in Sierra Leone. *The Journal of Human Rights*, 4(2).
- Singer, P.W. (2005). Children at war. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Singer, P.W. (2007). Children at war. *Military History*, 24(6), 50–5.

- Somasundaram, D. (2002). Child soldiers: Understanding the context. *British Medical Journal*, *324*(7348), 1268–1270.
- Specht, I., & Attree, L. (2006). The reintegration of teen-aged girls and young women. *Intervention*, 4(3), 219–228. Retrieved from www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/43pdf/specht.pdf>.
- Stark, L. (Unknown). *The reintegration of former child soldiers: Literature review and summary analysis*. United States Agency for International Development.
- Stark, L. (2006). Cleansing the wounds of war: An examination of traditional healing, psychosocial health and reintegration in Sierra Leone. *Intervention: International Journal of Mental Health, Psychosocial Work and Counseling in Areas of Armed Conflict, 4*(3).
- Stark, L. (2006). Community acceptance of former child soldiers: Literature review and summary analysis. *The Community Psychologist*, 39(4).
- Stark, L., *et al.* (2009). Developing culturally relevant indicators with armed groups. *Intervention*, 7(1), 4–16. Retrieved from <<u>www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/71pdf/71%20Stark.pdf</u>>.
- Stark, L., Boothby, N., & Ager, A. (2009). Children and fighting forces: Ten years on from Cape Town. *Disasters: The Journal of Disaster Studies Policy and Management, 33*(4), 522–547.
- Stavrou, V. (2005). Breaking the silence. Luanda, Angola: Christian Children's Fund.
- Survey of War Affected Youth. (2006). *The state of youth and youth protection in Northern Uganda*. Retrieved from www.sway-uganda.org>.
- Survey of War Affected Youth. (2008) *The state of women and girls in Northern Uganda*. Retrieved from <<u>www.sway-uganda.org</u>>.
- The Child Soldiers Protocol. Retrieved from http://hrw.org/campaigns/crp/protocol.htm>.
- Toronto Star. *Childhood interrupted*. Toronto, ON: The Star. Retrieved from http://childhoodinterrupted.thestar.com/>.
- Tsuchida, D. (2006). *Hidden among the shadows: a literature review of girl mothers associated with armed forces*. Retrieved from http://protection.unsudanig.org/data/child/international_experience/Tsuchida,%20Girl%20mothers%20in%20armed%20forces,%202006.doc.
- Tutu, D. (1999). No future without forgiveness. New York: Doubleday.
- United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). (2007). *The Paris principles. Principles and guidelines on children associated with armed forces or armed groups*. UNICEF. Retrieved from www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/465198442.html>.
- Ungar, M. (2008). Resilience across cultures. British Journal of Social Work, 38, 218–35.
- Unkown Author. *Dwog Paco(Come Back Home):Reintegrating female former child soldiers in northern Uganda*. Retrieved from. www.dwogpaco.com/index.html. M. Ellison, Photographer www.marcellison.com/blog/.
- UNICEF. (1996). *The state of the world's children 1996: Children in war*. Retrieved from www.unicef.org/sowc96/childwar.htm.

- UNICEF. (2001). *The state of the world's children 2001: Leadership*. Retrieved from www.unicef.org/publications/index_7344.html.
- UNICEF. (2004b). *Truth and reconciliation: Commission report for the children of Sierra Leone*. Accra: Graphic Packaging Limited.
- UNICEF Fact Sheet. Retrieved from < <u>www.unicef.org/protection/files/childsoldiers.pdf</u>>.
- UNCHR. *Optional protocol on the use of children in armed conflict*. Retrieved from <<u>www.unhchr.ch/html/menu2/6/protocolchild</u>>.
- UNHCR. *United Nations convention of the rights of the child on involvement of children in armed conflict*. Retrieved from www.unicef.org/crc/annex1.htm>.
- van Emmerik, A. A. P., Kamphuis, J. H., Hulsbosch, A. M., & Emmelkamp, P. M. G. (2002). Single session debriefing after psychological trauma: a meta-analysis. *The Lancet*, *360*(9335), 766–771.
- Veale, A. (2003). From child soldier to ex-fighter: Female fighters, demobilisation and reintegration in Ethiopia (Monograph No. 85). Institute for Security Studies. Retrieved from www.iss.co.za/pubs/Monographs/No85/Contents.html>.
- Veale, A. (2005). Collective and individual identities: Experiences of recruitment and reintegration of female ex-combatants of the Tigrean People's Liberation Army, Ethiopia. In A. McIntyre (Ed.), *Invisible stakeholders: Children and war in Africa* (pp. 106–126). Pretoria: Institute of Security Studies. Retrieved from www.iss.co.za/pubs/Books/InvisibleStakeholders/Chap6.pdf>.
- Veale, A., & Dona, G. (2003). Psychosocial interventions and children's rights: Beyond clinical discourse. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, 8, 47–61.
- Veale, A., & Stavrou, A. (2007). Former Lord's resistance army child soldiers abductees: Explorations of identity in reintegration and reconciliation. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology, 13*, 273–292.
- Ventevogel, P. (2006). Internet resources on child soldiers & psychosocial issues. *Intervention*, *4*(3), 269–271. Retrieved from www.ourmediaourselves.com/archives/43pdf/ventevogel1.pdf>.
- Verhey, B. (2001). *Child soldiers: Preventing, demobilizing and reintegrating*. Africa Region Working Paper Series No. 23. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Verhey, B. (2003). *Going home: Demobilising and reintegrating child soldiers in the Democratic Republic of Congo*. Save the Children. Retrieved from <<u>www.savethechildren.org.uk/resources/online-library/going-home-demobilising-and-reintegrating-child-soldiers-democratic</u>>.
- Vermeij, L. (2009). Children of rebellion: Socialization of child soldiers within the Lord's Resistance Army. Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Institute of International Affairs.
- Vlachova, M., & Biason, L. (Eds.). (2005). Women in an insecure world: Violence against women: Facts, figures and analysis. Geneva, Switzerland: Geneva Center for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces.
- Ward, J., & Marsh, M. (2006). *Sexual violence against women and girls in war and its aftermath: Realities, responses and required resources*. Briefing Paper, United Nations Population Fund. Retrieved from <www.gsdrc.org/go/display&type=Document&id=3583>.

- Werner, W. (1999). Teaching for hope. *The Canadian anthology of social studies* (pp. 249–253). Vancouver, BC: Pacific Educational Press.
- Wessells, M. (2006a). *Child soldiers: From violence to protection*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Wessells, M. (2006b). A living wage: The importance of livelihood in reintegrating former child soldiers. In N. Boothby, A. Strang, & M. Wessells (Eds.), *A world turned upside down: Social ecological approaches to children in war zones* (pp. 179–197). Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Wessells, M. (2007). Child soldiers: Stolen childhoods. Boston: Harvard University Press.
- Wessells, M. (2008). Do No Harm: Challenges in organizing psychosocial support. *Refuge*, 25, 6–14.
- Wessells, M. (2009). Supporting the mental health and psychosocial well-being of former child soldiers. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 48(6), 587–590.
- Wessells, M. G. (2010). Girls in armed forces and groups in Angola: Implications for ethical research and reintegration. In S. Gates, & S. Reich (Eds.), *Child soldiers in the age of fractured states* (pp. 183–202). Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Wessells, M. G., & Jonah, D. (2006). Recruitment and reintegration of former youth soldiers in Sierra Leone: Challenges of reconciliation and post-accord peacebuilding. In S. McEvoy-Levy (Ed.), *Troublemakers or peacemakers? Youth and post-accord peacebuilding* (pp. 27–47). Notre Dame, Indiana: University of Notre Dame Press.
- Wessells, M., & Kostelny, K. (2008). Youth soldiering: An integrated framework to measure psychological impact. In: B.K. Barber (Ed.), *Adolescents and war: How youth deal with political conflict*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- West, H. (2004). Girls with guns: Narrating the experience of war of FRELIMO's 'female detachment.' In J. Boyden & J. de Berry (Eds.), *Children and youth on the front line* (pp. 105–129). New York: Berhahn.
- Williamson, J. (2006). The disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of child soldiers: Social and psychological transformation in Sierra Leone. *Intervention*, *4*, 185–205.
- Williamson, J., & Cripe, L. (2002). Assessment of DCOF supported child demobilization and reintegration activities in Sierra Leone. Washington, DC: USAID.
- World Bank. (2002). *Child soldiers: Lessons learned on prevention, demobilization and reintegration*. Washington, D.C. (PDF document).
- Worthen, M., Veale, A., McKay, S., & Wessells, M. (2010). "I stand like a woman": Empowerment and human rights in the context of community-based reintegration of girl mothers formerly associated with fighting forces and armed groups. *Journal of Human Rights Practice*, 2(1), 49–70. Oxford University Press.
- Xanthaki, M. (2008). Few gains have been made against use of child soldiers. *Inter Press Service*.
- Yule, W., Stuvland, R., Baingana, F., & Smith, P. (2003). Children in armed conflict. In B. Green, et al. (Eds.), *Trauma interventions in war and peace* (pp. 217–242). New York: Kluwer.

rehabilitation and soc). Child soldiers in Sierra Leone and the problems of demobilization, ieties. <i>Social Work Education</i> , <i>25</i> , 119–128.

Resiliency and Psychosocial Issues

Resiliency Websites and Resources

- The <u>American Psychological Association's</u> (APA) website offers resources for educators and other professionals. One such resource is the APA report *Resilience and recovery after war: Refugee children and families in the United States* (2010) at www.apa.org/pubs/info/reports/refugees.aspx>.
- The <u>Boston Center for Refugee Health and Human Rights</u> is a member of the National Consortium of Torture Treatment Programs. They provide multiple services to refugees and survivors of torture and related trauma, including health care, legal aid, and social services. They also educate and train agencies and professionals who serve these individuals. The center also offers a free online course Caring for torture survivors. The course is for individuals who want to learn about the health consequences of torture, uprooting, and other human rights violations as well as how to approach survivors of torture and related trauma, and how to recognize clinical signs and symptoms in these individuals.
- Brand-Wilhelmy, B., Irmler, D., Adam, H., Lucas, T., Möller, B., & Riedesser, P. (2002). *Child refugees in Europe*. ECRE and The Therapy Centre for Torture Victims, Caritas Cologne Refugee Counselling Association. (72 pages, pdf). www.ecre.org/>.
- Smith, P., Dyregrov, A., & Yule, W. (2002). <u>Children and disaster: Teaching recovery techniques</u>. Children and War Foundation. (This document was created to help individuals teach children to develop skills and techniques which can help them cope with the psychological effects of disastrous events.)
- UNICEF. (2010). <u>Children and transitional justice—Truth-telling, accountability and reconciliation.</u> This document delves into issues such as how to end impunity for crimes against children; what policies and procedures can better protect children and enable them to contribute to reconciliation and reconstruction efforts; what strategies are most effective in supporting children's roles and ensuring their voices are heard in peace-building efforts; how to enable children to reunite and reconcile with their families, peers and communities; how to build children's skills to become part of a stable economy; and how to reaffirm children's self-esteem and agency in the aftermath of armed conflict that has violated their childhood.
- <u>Community manual</u> by Survivors International. The purpose of this manual is to help those who work with refugees and immigrants who have survived previous torture experiences help these individuals cope with the effects of torture and symptoms of Post Traumatic Stress Disorder, as well as direct victims of torture to appropriate medical and psychological help.
- <u>Community-based psychological support—A training manual</u> by The International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies IFRC RC(2009).
- *FMO thematic guide: Psychosocial issues* by Carola Eyber (2003).

 This is a web-based study of psychosocial resources and documents. A number of articles, books, and papers that are not electronically available are reviewed. (38 pages, pdf).

- Fostering resilience in response to terrorism: For psychologists working with children. American Psychological Association (2004) This document aims to help build resilience in children and youth in response to terrorism and related concerns and provides suggestions and ideas for increasing the supportive and protective roles of parents, schools, and communities in the lives of children. The focus of this document is on building resilience now, prior to a traumatic or terrorist event. (10 pages, pdf). www.deep.med.miami.edu/media/FostResilRspTerChildAPA.pdf.
- *MindMatters* is secondary school mental health initiative funded by the Australian Government. This program employs a whole school approach to mental health promotion.

Community Matters is a draft document that explores identity, culture and community as well as how they relate to students' mental health or social and emotional wellbeing. The document is comprised of three main sections.

- A whole school approach to valuing community, culture, and identity for mental health and wellbeing
- Mental health issues and strategies for specific cultural groups
- Culturally inclusive teaching, learning, and partnerships.

See < www.mindmatters.edu.au/resources_and_downloads/community_matters_draft_2010_link.html>.

• Queensland BRiTA Futures is targeted to children and young people who have migrated to Australia from a non-English speaking country, second and subsequent generations of Australians from a CALD background, and those with a recent refugee background. Information on BRiTA Futures is available at:

www.health.qld.gov.au/pahospital/qtmhc/projects.asp - 1 http://amh.e-contentmanagement.com/archives/vol/9/issue/3/article/4000

- *The Resilience Project* < <u>www.resilienceproject.org/index.html</u>> studies how children, youth, and families cope with different kinds of adversity. The focus is on the social and physical ecologies that make resilience more likely to occur.
- The Resilience Research Centre of Dalhousie University provides resources pertaining to resiliency and youth. One such resource is *The mental health impacts of trauma on refugee young people and therapeutic interventions promoting resilience* (2005) by Rebecca Raymond. See www.crr.unsw.edu.au/media/File/Refugee Resilience.pdf>.

Articles and Books

Abdullatif, H. I. (1995). Prevalence of depression among middle–school Kuwaiti students following the Iraqi invasion. *Psychological Reports*, *7*, 643–649.

Adok, N., Arias, J., Castelli, L., Coulter, C., Culver, L., Denov, M., *et. al.* (2006). Trauma, resilience and cultural healing: How do we move forward. *Child & Soldiers Organization*, *xxx*, 1–14.

Ager, A. (1995). Children, war and psychological intervention. In S. Carr & J. Schumaker (Eds.), *Psychology and the developing vorld* (pp. 162–172). Westport, CT: Praeger.

Ager, A., Boothby, N., & Bremer, M. (2009). Using the 'protective environment' framework to analyse children's protection needs in Darfur. *Disasters*, *33*, 548–573.

- Ager, A., Stark, L., Akesson, B., & Boothby, N. (2010). Defining best practice in care and protection of children in crisis-affected settings: A Delphi study. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1271–1286.
- Ahmad, A., Sofi, M., Sundelin-Wahlsten, V., & von Knorring, A. (2000). Posttraumatic stress disorder in children after the military operation "Anfal" in Iraqi Kurdistan. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *9*, 235–243.
- Ahmad, A., von-Knorring, A-L., & Sundelin-Wahlsten, V. (2008). Traumatic experiences and post-traumatic stress disorder in Kurdistanian children and their parents in homeland and exile: An epidemiological approach. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, 62, 457–463.
- Ajdukovic, M., & Ajdukovic, D. (1993). Psychological well-being of refugee children. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 17, 843–854.
- Ajdukovic, M., & Ajdukovic, D. (1998). Impact of displacement on the psychological well-being of refugee children. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 10, 186–195.
- Akello, G., Reis, R., & Richters, A. (2010). Silencing distressed children in the context of war in northern Uganda: An analysis of its dynamics and its health consequences. *Social Science and Medicine*, 71, 213–220.
- Alayarian, A. (2009). Children, torture and psychological consequences. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 145–156.
- Albertyn, R., Bickler, S. W., van As, A. B., Millar, A. J. W., & Rode, H. (2003). The effects of war on children in Africa. *Pediatric Surgery International*, 19, 227–232.
- Al-Eissa, Y. A. (1995). The impact of the gulf armed conflict on the health and behaviour of Kuwaiti children. *Social Science and Medicine*, *41*, 1033–1037.
- Al-Khawaja, J. M. A. (1997). Clinical description of children's anxiety during the gulf war. *Psychological Reports*, 80, 733–734.
- Al-Krenawi, A., Graham, J. R., & Kanat-Maymon, Y. (2009). Analysis of trauma exposure, symptomatology and functioning in Jewish Israeli and Palestinian adolescents. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 195, 427–432.
- Al-Krenawi, A., Lev-Wiesel, R., & Sehwail, M. A. (2007). Psychological symptomatology among Palestinian adolescents living with political violence. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, *12*(1), 27–31.
- Al-Jawadi, A. A., & Abdul-Rhman, S. (2007). Prevalence of childhood and early adolescence mental disorders among children attending primary health care centers in Mosul, Iraq: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*, 7, 1–8.
- AlObaidi, A. K., Jeffrey, L. R., Scarth, L., & Albadawi, G. (2009). Iraqi children's rights. Building a system under fire. *Medicine, Conflict and Survival*, 25, 148–165.
- AlObaidi, A. K., & Piachaud, J. (2007). While adults battle, children suffer: future problems for Iraq. *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, 100, 394–395.
- Al-Shatti, A. (1996). Residual psychological effects of Iraqi aggression on Kuwaiti children. *Social Behavior & Personality, 24*, 95–100.

- Allodi, F. (1989). The children of victims of political persecution and torture: a psychological study of a Latin American refugee community. *International Journal of Mental Health*, *18*, 3–15.
- American Psychological Association. (2010). *Resilience and recovery after war: Refugee children and families in the United States.* Washington:DC.
- Amnesty International. (2000). *Sierra Leone: Rape and other forms of sexual violence against girls and women*. Retrieved from www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AFR51/035/2000>.
- Amnesty International. (2007). *Sierra Leone: Getting reparations right for survivors of sexual violence*. Retrieved from www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AFR51/005/2007>.
- Amir, M., & Lev-Wiesel, R. (2001). Does everyone have a name? Psychological distress and quality of life among child Holocaust survivors with lost identity. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 14, 859–869.
- Amir, M., & Lev-Wiesel, R. (2003). Time does not heal all wounds: Quality of life and psychological distress of people who survived the Holocaust as children 55 years later. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *16*, 295–299.
- Amone-P'Olak, K., Garnefski, N., & Kraaij, V. (2007). Adolescents caught between fires: Cognitive emotion regulation in response to war experiences in Northern Uganda. *Journal of Adolescence*, *30*, 655–669.
- Amone P'Olak, K. (2009). Torture against children in rebel captivity in Northern Uganda: physical and psychological effects and implications for clinical practice. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 102–117.
- Anderson, Angelika. (2004). "Resilience." In R. Hamilton & D. Moore (Eds.), *Educational interventions for refugee children* (pp. 53–62). London: Routledge-Falmer.
- Angel, B., Hjern, A., & Ingleby, D. (2001). Effects of war and organized violence on children: A study of Bosnian refugees in Sweden. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 7, 4–5.
- Annan, J., Brier, M., & Aryemo, F. (2009). From "rebel" to "returnee". Daily life and reintegration for young soldiers in Northern Uganda. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, 24: 639–666.
- Anstiss, H., Ziaian, T., Procter, N., & Warland, J. (2009). Help-seeking for Mental Health Problems in Young Refugees: A Review of the Literature with Implications for Policy, Practice, and Research. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, 46, 584–607.
- Apfel, R. J., & Simon, B. (1996). Minefields in their hearts. *The mental health of children in war and communal violence*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Apfel, R., & Simon, B. (1996). Psychosocial interventions for children of war: The value of a model of resiliency. *Medicine and Global Survival*, *3*, 1–19. Retrieved from www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story_id/phycologicalinterventionafterwar.pdf>.
- Aptekar, L. (1994). Street children in the developing world: a review of their condition. *Cross–Cultural Research*, 28, 195–224.
- Armenian, H. K. (1989). Perceptions from epidemiologic research in an endemic war. *Social Science Medicine*, 28, 643–647.

- Armour, C., Layne, C. M., Naifeh, J. A., Shevlin, M., Duraković-Belko, E., Djapo, N., *et al.* (2011). Assessing the factor structure of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms in war-exposed youths with and without Criterion A2 endorsement. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 25, 80–87.
- Aronsson, B., Wiberg, C., Sandstedt, P., & Hjern, A. (2009). Asylum-seeking children with severe loss of activities of daily living: Clinical signs and course during rehabilitation. *Acta Pædiatrica*, *98*, 1977–1981.
- Arryoro, W., & Eth, S. (1985). Children traumatized by Central American warfare. In S. Eth & R. Pynoos (Eds.), *Post–traumatic stress disorders in children* (pp. 103–120). Washington DC: American Psychiatric Press.
- Ashby. P. (2003). Child combatants: A soldier's perspective. *The Lancet*, 360, 11–12.
- Attanayake, V., McKay, R., Joffres, M., Singh, S., Burkle jr., F., & Mills, E. (2009). Prevalence of mental disorders among children exposed to war: A systematic review of 7,920 children. *Medicine, Conflict and Survival, 25,* 4–19.
- Austin, W. T. (1989). Living on the edge: the impact of terrorism upon Philippine villagers. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology, 33*, 103–109.
- Awadh, A. M., Vance, B., El–Beblawi, V., & Pumariega, A. J. (1998). Effects of trauma of the gulf war on Kuwaiti children. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 7, 493–498.
- Awwad, Elia. (1999). Between trauma and recovery: Some perspectives on Palestinian's vulnerability and adaptation. In N. Dubrow, K. Nader, & H. Stamm (Eds.), *Honoring differences: Cultural issues in the treatment of trauma and loss* (pp. 234–252). Brunner/Mazel.
- Ayalon, O. (1979). Community oriented preparation for emergency: COPE. *Death Education*, *3*, 227–244.
- Ayalon, O. (1983). Teaching children strategies for coping with stress. Bereavement Care, 2, 2–3, 11.
- Ayalon, O. (1998). Community healing for children traumatized by war. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *10*, 224–233.
- Ayalon, O., & Soskis, D. (1986). Survivors of terrorist victimization: A follow–up study. In A. Milgram (Ed.), *Stress and coping in time of war*. New York: Brunner/Mazel.
- Azarian, A., Bilyeu, J., McKinsey, L., Miller, T., & Skriptchenko-Gregorian, V. (1999). Trauma accommodation and anniversary reactions in children. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*. 29(4), 355–368.
- Baider, L., & Rosenfeld, E. (1974). Effect of parental fears on children in wartime. *Social Casework*, 55, 497–503.
- Baker, A. M. (1990). The psychological impact of the Intifada on Palestinian children in the occupied West Bank and Gaza: An exploratory study. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 60(4), 496–505.
- Baker, A., & Shalhoub-Kevorkian, N. (1999). Effects of political and military traumas on children: The Palestinian case. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 19, 935–950.

- Barbara, J. S. (2006, December 1). *Impact of war on children and imperative to end war*. National Center for Biotechnology Information.
- Barber, B. K. (2001). Political violence, social integration, and youth functioning: Palestinian youth from the Intifada. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *29*, 259–280.
- Barber, B. K. (Ed.). (2008). *Adolescents and war. How youth deal with political violence*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Barenbaum, J., Ruchin, V., & Schwab-Stone, M. (2004). The psychosocial aspects of children exposed to war: practice and policy initiatives. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 45, 41–62.
- Bar-On, D., & Gaon, A. (1991). We suffered too: Nazi children's inability to relate to the suffering of the victims of the Holocaust. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, *31*, 77–95.
- Bar-On, D. (1999). Israeli society between the culture of death and the culture of life. In N. Dubrow K. Nader, & H. Stamm (Eds.), *Honoring differences: Cultural issues in the treatment of trauma and loss* (pp. 211–232). Brunner/Mazel.
- Baro, D. (2006). Children witnessing atrocities against parents or caregivers, a human rights perspective. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 16(3), 190–219.
- Barocas, H. A., & Barocas, C. B. (1989). Separation–individuation conflicts in children of Holocaust survivors. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, 11, 6–14.
- Baron, L., Reznikoff, M., & Glenwick, D. S. (1993). Narcissism, interpersonal adjustment, and coping in children of Holocaust survivors. *The Journal of Psychology*, 127, 257–269.
- Barstad, B. (2008). Preventing the recruitment of child soldiers: The ICRC approach. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 142–149
- Basoglu, M., Bolton, P., Betancourt, T., Neugebauer, R., & Speelman, L. (2007). Treatment for depression symptoms in Ugandan adolescent survivors of war and displacement. *The Journal of American Medical Association*, 298: 2138.
- Bates, L., Baird, D., Johnson, D. J., Lee, R. E., Luster, T., & Rehagen, C. (2005). Sudanese refugee youth in foster care: The 'lost boys': in America. *Child Welfare*, 74, 631–648.
- Bayer, C. P., Klasen, F., & Adam, H. (2007). Association of trauma and PTSD symptoms with openness to reconciliation and feelings of revenge among former Ugandan and Congolese child soldiers. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 298, 555–559.
- Bean, T., Derluyn, I., Eurelings-Bontekoe, E., Broekart, E., & Spinhoven, P. (2007). Comparing psychological distress, traumatic stress reactions, and experiences of unaccompanied refugee minors with experiences of adolescents accompanied by parents. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 195, 288–297.
- Bean, T., Eurelings-Bontekoe, E., & Spinhoven, P. (2007). Course and predictors of mental health of unaccompanied refugee minors in the Netherlands: One year follow-up. *Social Science and Medicine*, 64, 1204–1215.

- Begovac, I., Rudan, V., Begovac, B., Vidovic, V., & Majic, G. (2004). Self-image, war psychotrauma and refugee status in adolescents. *European Child Adolescent Psychiatry*, 13, 381–388.
- Berman, H. (1999). Stories of growing up amid violence by refugee children of war and children of battered women living in Canada. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, *31*, 56–63.
- Berman, H. 2001. Children and war: Current understandings and future directions. *Public Health Nursing*, *18*(4), 243–252.
- Berthold, S. M. (1999). The effects of exposure to community violence on Khmer refugee adolescents. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *12*, 455–471.
- Betancourt, T. S. (2008). Child soldiers: Reintegration, pathways to recovery, and reflections from the field. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics (JDBP)*. 29(2), 138–141.
- Betancourt, T. S. (2010). Sierra Leone's war-affected youth: A longitudinal study of risk and resilience (PowerPoint Presentation). Retrieved from www.iom.edu/~/media/Files/Activity%20Files/Global/ViolenceForum/2011-APR-28/Betancourt-War-affectedyouthinSierraLeone.pdf.
- Betancourt, T. S. (2011). Attending to the mental health of war-affected children: The need for longitudinal and developmental research perspectives. [Editorial]. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 50(4), 323–325.
- Betancourt, T. S., Agnew-Blais, J., Gilman, S. E., & Ellis, B. H. (2009). Past horrors, present struggles: The role of stigma in the association between war experiences and psychosocial adjustment among former child soldiers in Sierra Leone. *Social Science & Medicine*, 70(1), 17–26.
- Betancourt, T. S., Bass, J., Borisova, I., Neugebauer, R., Speelman, L., Onyango, G., & Bolton, P. (2009). Assessing local instrument reliability and validity: A field-based example from northern Uganda. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *44*, 685–692.
- Betancourt, T. S., Borisova, I. I., de la Soudière, M., & Williamson, J. (2011). Sierra Leone's child soldiers: War exposures and mental health problems by gender. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 49(1), 21–28.
- Betancourt, T. S., Borisova, I. I., Williams, T. P., Brennan, R. T., Withfield, T. H., de la Soudiere, M., Williamson, J., & Gilman, S. E. (2010). Sierra Leone's former child soldiers: A follow-up study of psychological adjustment and community reintegration. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1077–1095.
- Betancourt, T. S., Brennan, R., Rubin-Smith, J., Fitzmaurice, R., & Gilman, S.E. (2010). Sierra Leone's former child soldiers: A longitudinal study of risk, protective factors, and mental health. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 49(6), 606–615. Retrieved from www.jaacap.com/article/S0890-8567(10)00286-8/abstract.
- Betancourt, T. S., Brewer, S., & de la Soudiere, M. (2005). *Holding on to hope: Education, coping, and the struggles of children associated with fighting forces in Sierra Leone*. A Report to the International Rescue Committee Children and Youth Protection and Development Program: International Rescue Committee.
- Betancourt, T. S., & DeSilva, M. B. (2003). Psychosocial adjustment and social reintegration of former child combatants in Sierra Leone: A longitudinal study. *Report of baseline data assessment*. Freetown: International Rescue Committee.

- Betancourt, T. S., & Khan, K. T. (2008). The mental health of children affected by armed conflict: Protective processes and pathways to resilience. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 20(3), 317–328.
- Betancourt, T. S., Meyers-Ohki, S. E., Charrow, A. P., & Tol, W. A. (In press). Interventions for children affected by war: An ecological perspective on psychosocial support and mental health care. *American Journal of Community Psychology*.
- Betancourt, T. S., Simmons, S., Borisova, I., Brewer, S.E., Iweala, U., & de la Soudiere, M. (2008). High hopes, grim reality: Reintegration and the education of former child soldiers in Sierra Leone. *Comparative Education Review*, 52(4), 565–587.
- Betancourt, T. S., Wheaton, W., & Yitna, A. (2001). Stressors, risk, resilience and psychosocial adjustment among Eritrean Kunama refugee adolescents in Ethiopia: Wave II report. Ethiopia: International Rescue Committee (IRC).
- Betancourt, T. S., & Williams, T. (2008). Building an evidence base on mental health interventions for children affected by armed conflict. *Intervention: International Journal of Mental Health, Psychosocial Work and Counseling in Areas of Armed Conflict,* 6(1), 39–56.
- Bhutto Z. A. (2002). Children of war: The real casualties of the Afghan war. *British Medical Journal*, 324, 349–352.
- Bilu, Y. (1989). The other as a nightmare: The Israeli–Arab encounter as reflected in children's dreams in Israel and the West Bank. *Political Psychology*, *10*, 365–389.
- Birkland, T. A. (2009). Disasters, lessons learned, and fantasy documents. *Journal of Contingencies Crisis Management*, 17, 146–156.
- Blanch, A. (2008). Transcending violence: Emerging models for trauma healing in refugee communities. Alexandria, VA: National Center for Trauma Informed Care. Retrieved from www.annafoundation.org/RefugeeTraumaPaperJuly212008.pdf>.
- Bolton, P., Bass, J., Betancourt, T., Speelman, L., Onyango, G., Clougherty, K. F., *et al.* (2007). Interventions for depression symptoms among adolescent survivors of war and displacement in northern Uganda. *Journal of The American Medical Association*, *298*, 519–527.
- Bolton, P., Murray, L., & Bass, J. (2009). School based intervention improves PTSD symptoms in children affected by political violence. *Evidence Based Mental Health*, 12, 1–2.
- Bonanno, G., & Mancini, A. (2008). The human capacity to thrive in the face of potential trauma. *Pediatrics*, *121*, 369–375.
- Bonnerjea, L. (1994). Disasters, family tracing and children's rights: Some questions about the best interests of separated children. *Disasters*, 18, 277–283.
- Boothby, N. (2008). Political violence and development: An ecologic approach to children in war zones. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, *17*, 497–514.
- Boothby, N., Crawford, J., & Halperin, J. (2006). Mozambique child soldier life outcome study: Lessons learned in rehabilitation and reintegration efforts. *Global Public Health*, 1, 87–107.
- Boston Center for Refugee Health and Human Rights. (2005).

- Boyd, B., Wallinga, C., Skeen, P., & Paguio, L. P. (1994). Children's and adolescents' response to the prospect of nuclear war: A review. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 17, 697–715.
- Boyden, J. (1994). Children's experience of conflict related emergencies: Some implications for relief policy and practice. *Disasters*, 18(3), 254–267.
- Boyden, J., de Berry, J., Feeny, T., & Hart, J. (2002). Children affected by armed conflict in South Asia: A review of trends and issues identified through secondary research. *RSC Working Paper No. 7*, Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford.
- Bracken, P. (1998). Hidden agendas: Deconstructing post traumatic stress disorder. In P.J. Bracken & C. Petty, *Rethinking the trauma of war*. London: Save the Children.
- Bracken, P., Giller, J., & Summerfield, D. (1995). Psychological responses to war and atrocity: The limitations of current concepts. *Social Science Medicine*, 40(8), 1073–1082.
- Bracken, P.J., & Petty, C. (1998). *Rethinking the trauma of war*. London: Save the Children.
- Braun-Lewensohn, O., Celestin-Westreich, S., Celestin, L., Verte, D., & Ponjaert-Kristoffersen, I. (2009). Adolescents' mental health outcomes according to different types of exposure to ongoing terror attacks. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *38*(6), 850–862.
- Braun-Lewensohn, O., Celestin-Westreich, S., Celestin, L., Verleye, G., Verte, D., & Ponjaert-Kristoffersen, I. (2009). Coping styles as moderating the relationships between terrorist attacks and well-being outcomes. *Journal of Adolescence*, 32(3), 585–599.
- Braun-Lewensohn, O., Sagy, S., & Roth, G. (2010). Coping strategies among adolescents: Israeli Jews and Arabs facing missile attacks. *Anxiety, Stress & Coping: An International Journal*, 23(1), 35.
- Brajša-Žganec, A. (2005). The long-term effects of war experiences on children's depression in the Republic of Croatia, *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 29(1), 31–43. Retrieved from www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0145213404002765>.
- Brenner, I. (1988). Multisensory bridges in response to object loss during the Holocaust. *Psychoanalytic Review*, 75, 573–587.
- Brown, J., Miller, J., & Mitchell, J. (2006). Interrupted schooling and the acquisition of literacy: Experiences of Sudanese refugees in Victorian secondary schools. *Australian Journal of Language and Literacy*, 29(2), 150–162.
- Bryce, J. W., Walker, N., Ghorayeb, F., & Kanj, M. (1989). Life experiences, response styles and mental health among mothers and children in Beirut, Lebanon. *Social Science Medicine*, 287, 685–695.
- Brymer, M. J., Steinberg, A. M., Sornborger, J., Layne, C. M., & Pynoos, R. S. (2008). Acute interventions for refugee children and families. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 17, 625–640.
- Burt, C. (1943). War neurosis in British children. Nervous Child, 2, 324–337.
- Butollo, W. H. (1996). Psychotherapy integration for war traumatization—a training project in central Bosnia. *European Psychologist*, *1*, 140–146.

- Cairns, E. (1984). Television news as a source of knowledge about the violence for children in Ireland: A test of knowledge–gap hypothesis. *Current Psychological Research & Reviews*, *3*, 32–38.
- Cairns, E. (1994). Children and political violence: An overview. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 17, 669–674.
- Cairns, E. (1996). Children and political violence. Massachusetts: Blackwell Publishers Inc.
- Cairns, E., & Dawes, A. (1997). Children: Ethnic and political violence—a commentary. *Child Development*, 67, 129–139.
- Cairns, E., Hunter, D., & Herring, L. (1980). Young children's awareness of violence in Northern Ireland: The influence of Northern Irish television in Scotland and Northern Ireland. *British Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 19, 3–6.
- Cairns, E., & Wilson, R. (1984). The impact of political violence on mild psychiatric morbidity in Northern Ireland. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *145*, 631–635.
- Cairns, E., & Wilson, R. (1985). Psychiatric aspects of violence in Northern Ireland. *Stress Medicine*, 1, 193–201.
- Cairns, E., & Wilson, R. (1989). Mental health aspects of political violence in Northern Ireland. *International Journal of Mental Health*, 18, 38–56.
- Cairns, E., & Wilson, R. (1989). Coping with political violence in Northern Ireland. *Social Science Medicine*, 28, 621–624.
- Carlton-Ford, S., Ender, M. G., & Tabatabai, A. (2008). Iraqi adolescents: Self-regard, self-derogation, and perceived threat in war. *Journal of Adolescence*, 31, 53–75.
- Castelli, L., Locatelli, E., & Canavera, M. (2005). *Psycho-social support for war affected children in northern Uganda: Lessons learned.* Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Catani, C., Gewirtz, A. H., Wieling, E., Schauer, E., Elbert, T., & Neuner, F. (2010). Tsunami, war, and cumulative risk in the lives of Sri Lankan schoolchildren. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1176–1191.
- Catani, C., Jacob, N., Schauer, E., Kohila, M., & Neuner, F. (2008). Family violence, war, and natural disasters: A study of the effect of extreme stress on children's mental health in Sri Lanka. *British Medicine Journal*, *8*, 33.
- Catani, C., Kohiladevy, M., Ruf, M., Schauer, E., Elbert, T., & Neuner, F. (2009). Treating children traumatized by war and tsunami: A comparison between exposure therapy and meditation-relaxation in North-East Sri Lanka. *British Medical Central Psychiatry*, *9*, 1–11.
- Catani, C., Scauer, E., Elbert, T., Missmahl, I., Bette, J-P., & Neuner, F. (2009). War trauma, child labor, and family violence: Life adversities and PTSD in a sample of school children in Kabul. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 22, 163–171.
- Catani, C., Schauer, E., & Neuner, F. (2008). Beyond individual war trauma: Domestic violence against children in Afghanistan and Sri Lanka. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, *34*, 165–176.
- Charnley, H. (2006). The sustainability of substitute family care for children separated from their families by war: Evidence from Mozambique. *Children & Society, 20,* 223–234.

- Chauvin, L., Mugaju, J., & Comlavi, J. (1998). Evaluation of the psychosocial trauma recovery programme in Rwanda. *Evaluation and Programming Planning*, *21*, 385–392.
- Chivian, E., Robinson, J. P., Tudge, J. R. H., Popov, N. P., & Andreyenov, V. G. (1988). American and Soviet teenagers' concerns about nucelar war and the future. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 319, 407–413.
- Chrobok, V., & Akutu, A. S. (2008). *Returning home. Children's perspective on reintegration. A study of children abducted by the Lord's resistance army in Teso, Eastern Uganda* (pp. 1–37). Coalition to stop the use of child soldiers.
- Cohn, J., Holzer, K. I. M., Koch, L., & Severin, B. (1981). Torture of children: An investigation of Chilean immigrant children in Denmark. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *5*, 201–203.
- Colak, A., & Fantino, A. M. (2001). Refugee Children in Canada: Searching for Identity. *Child Welfare*, 80(5), 587–596.
- Cole, E., & Brown, R. S. (2002). Psychological needs of post-war children in Kosovo. *School Psychology International*, 23, 131–147.
- Colombini, J. (2008). Combating child labour and promoting youth empowerment. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4) 74–82.
- Connolly, M. (1990). Adrift in the city: A comparative study of street children in Bogotá, Colombia and Guatemala City. *Child and Youth Services*, *14*, 129–149.
- Corbin, J. N. (2008). Returning home: Resettlement of formerly abducted children in Northern Uganda. *Disasters*, *32*, 316–335.
- Costello, M., Phelps, L., & Wilczenski, F. (1994). Children and military conflict: Current issues and treatment implications. *The School Counselor*, *41*, 220–225.
- Covell, K., Rose-Krasnor, L., & Fletcher, K. (1994). Age differences in understanding peace, war, and conflict resolution. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 17(4), 717–737.
- Cox, J., Davies, D. R., Burlingame, G. M., Campbell, J. E., Layne, C. M., & Katzenbach, R. J. (2007). Effectiveness of a trauma/grief focused group intervention: A qualitative study with war-exposed Bosnian adolescents. *International Journal of Group Psychotherapy*, *57*, 319–345.
- Chrobok, A., & Akutu, A. S. (Eds.). (2009). *Returning home—Children's perspectives on reintegration*. London: Coalition to stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Davidson, S. (1984). Families bereaved by war, Holocaust and terrorism in Israel. *Bereavement Care*, *3*, 4–5.
- Dawes, A. (1990). The effects of political violence on children: A consideration of South African and related studies. *International Journal of Psychology*, 25, 13–31.
- Dawes, A., & Cairns, E. (1998). The Machel study: dilemmas of cultural sensitivity and universal rights of children. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, *4*, 335–348.
- Dawes, A., & Flisher, A. J. (2009). Children's mental health in Afghanistan. *The Lancet, 374*, 766–767.

- Day, R. C., & Sadek, S. N. (1982). The effect of Benson's relaxation response on the anxiety levels of Lebanese children under stress. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *34*, 350–356.
- Derluyn, I., & Broekaert, E. (2008). Unaccompanied refugee children and adolescents: The glaring contrast between a legal and a psychological perspective. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 31, 319–330.
- Derluyn, I., Broekaert, E., Schuyten, G., & deTemmerman, E. (2004). Post-traumatic stress in former Ugandan child soldiers. *The Lancet*, *363*, 861–863.
- De Shalit, N. (1970). Children in war. In A. Jarus, J. Marcus, J. Oren, and C. Rapaport (Eds.), *Children and families in Israel* (pp. 151–181). New York: Gordon & Brach.
- de Souza, L. K., Sperb, T. M., & McCarthy, S. (2006). Brazilian children's conceptions of peace, war, and violence. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, *12*, 49–63.
- Diehl, V. A., Zea, M. C., & Espino, C. M. (1993). Exposure to war violence, separation from parents, post–traumatic stress and cognitive functioning in Hispanic children. *Interamerican Journal of Psychology*, 28, 25–41.
- Donal, D., & Swart–Kruger, J. (1994). The South African street child: Developmental implications. *South African Journal of Psychology, 24,* 169–174.
- Doebbler, C. F. J. (2008). Protecting children in conflict: An unfinished legal and moral agenda. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 83–95. First published online February 7, 2009.
- Dreman, S. B., & Cohen, E. C. (1982). Children of terrorist activities: A family approach to dealing with tragedy. *American Journal of Family Therapy*, 10, 39–47.
- Dubow, E. F., Boxer, P., Huesmann, L. R., Shikaki, K., Landau, S., Gvirsman, S. D., *et al.* (2010). Exposure to conflict and violence across contexts: Relations to adjustment among Palestinian children. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *39*(1), 103–106.
- Dubow, E. F. (2010). Exposure to conflict and violence across contexts: relations to adjustment among Palestinian children. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *39*, 103–116.
- Dubrow, N., & Nader, K. (1999). Consultations amidst trauma and loss: Recognizing and honoring differences among cultures. In N. Dubrow, K. Nader, & H. Stamm (Eds.), *Honoring differences: Cultural issues in the treatment of trauma and loss* (pp. 1–17). Brunner/Mazel.
- Durakivic-Belko, E., Kulenovic, A., & Dapic, R. (2003). Determinants of posttraumatic adjustment in adolescent from Sarajevo who experienced war. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *59*, 27–40.
- Dybdahl, R. (2001). Children and mothers in war: An outcome study of a psychosocial intervention program. *Child Development*, 72, 1214–1230.
- Dyregrov, A., Gjestad, R., & Raundalen, M. (2002). Children exposed to warfare. A longitudinal study. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *15*, 59–68.
- Dyregrov, A., Gupta, L., Gjestad, R., & Mukanoheli, E. (2000). Trauma exposure and psychological reactions to genocide among Rwandan children. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *13*, 3–21.

- Dzepina, M., Prebeg, Z., Juresa, V., et al. (1992). Suffering of Croatian school children during war. Croatian Medical Journal, War Supplement, 33, 40–44.
- Earnest, J., Housen, T., & Gillieatt, S. (2007). A new cohort of refugee students in Perth: Challenges for students and educators. In *Student Engagement*. Proceedings of the 16th Annual Teaching Learning Forum, 30–31 January 2007. Perth: The University of Western Australia. Retrieved from http://lsn.curtin.edu.au/tlf/tlf2007/refereed/earnest.html>.
- Ehntholt, K, A., Smith, P. A., & Yule, W. (2005). School-based cognitive-behavioural therapy group intervention for refugee children who have experienced war-related trauma. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 10, 235–250.
- Ehntholt, K. A., & Yule, W. (2006). Practitioner review: Assessment and treatment of refugee children and adolescents who have experienced war-related trauma. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 47, 1197–1210.
- Elbedour, S., Bensel, R. T., & Bastien, D. T. (1993). Ecological integrated model of children of war: Individual and social psychology. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *17*, 805–819.
- Elbedour, S., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., Ghannman, J., Whitecome, J. A., & Hein, F. A. (2007). Post-traumatic stress disorder, depression, and anxiety among Gaza Strip adolescents in the wake of the second uprising (Intifada). *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *31*, 719–729.
- Elbert, T., Schauer, M., Schauer, E., Huschka, B., Hirth, M., & Neuner, F. (2009). Trauma-related impairment in children—a survey in Sri Lankan provinces affected by armed conflict. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *33*, 238–246.
- El-Helou, M. W., & Johnson, P. R. (1994). The effects of the Palestinian Intifada on the behaviour of teenagers in the Gaza strip. *Journal of Child and Youth Care*, *9*, 63–70.
- Emaus, E. (2002). Å bidra til en lysere framtid for barn i Palestina. Linjer, 1, 7–11.
- Ellis, B. H., Macdonald, H., Lincoln, A. K., *et al.* (2008). Mental health of Somali adolescent refugees: The role of trauma, stress, and perceived discrimination. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *76*, 184–193.
- El-Sarraj, E., Punamaki, R.-L., & Qouta, S. (2001). Mental flexibility as resiliency factor among children exposed to political violence. *International Journal of Psychology*, *36*(1), 1–7.
- Englund, H. (1998). Death, trauma and ritual: Mozainbican refugees in Malawi. *Social Science Medicine*, 46(9), 1165–1174.
- Errante, A. (1999). Peace work as grief work in Mozambique and South Africa: Postconflict communities as context for child and youth socialization. *Journal of Peace Psychology*, *5*, 261–279.
- Espie, E., Gaboulaud, V., Baubet, T., Casas, G., Mouchenik, Y., Yun, O., Grais, R., & Moro, M. (2009). Trauma-related psychological disorders among Palestinian children and adults in Gaza and West Bank, 2005–2008. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, *3*, 1–5.
- Eth, S. (1992). Ethical challenges in the treatment of traumatized refugees. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 5, 103–110.

- Everett, D., & Jeyaseelan, D. (2008). *Child refugees and the psychological impacts of early childhood trauma: Lessons learnt from child protection*. Presentation to the Refugee Network. Retrieved from www.slideshare.net/sttars/refugee-network-presentation-presentation-629055>.
- Eyber, C. (2002). Forced migration guide: Psychosocial issues Retrieved from www.forcedmigration.org/guides/fmo004/>.
- Farchi, M. (2010). The effects of "psychological inoculation" versus ventilation on the mental resilience of Israeli citizens under continuous war stress. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 198*(5), 382–384.
- Farhood, L., *et al.* (1993). The impact of war on the physical and mental health of the family: The Lebanese experience. *Social Science & Medicine*, *36*, 1555–1567.
- Fazel, M., & Stein, A. (2002). The mental health of refugee children. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 87, 366–370.
- Feijen, L. (2008.) The challenges of ensuring protection to unaccompanied and separated children in composite flows in Europe. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, *27*(4), 63–73. First published online February 7, 2009.
- Fernando, G. A., Miller, K. E., & Berger, D. E. (2010). Growing pains: The impact of disaster-related and daily stressors on the psychological and psychosocial functioning of youth in Sri Lanka. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1192–1210.
- Fields, R. M. (1986). *The psychological profile of a terrorist*. Paper presented at American Psychological Association Convention. Washington DC.
- Fields, R. M. (1987, October). *Terrorized into terrorist: Sequelae of PTSD in young victims*. Paper presented at A world view of traumatic stress: The third annual meeting of the society for traumatic stress studies. Baltimore.
- Fields, R. M. (1989). Children of the Intifada. *Migration World*, 17, 12–19.
- Fisher, C. B. (2004). Informed consent and clinical research involving children and adolescents: Implications of the revised APA ethics code and HIPAA. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *33*, 832–839.
- Fisher, N., Raundalen, M., & Dyregrov, A. (1993). *Reaching children through teachers*. Paper presented at the Third European Conference on Traumatic Stress. Bergen, Norway.
- Flores, J. E. (1999). Schooling, family, and individual factors mitigating psychological effects of war on children. *Current Issues in Comparative Education*, *2*(1), 23–24. Retrieved from www.tc.columbia.edu/CICE/Issues/02.01/PDFs/21flores.pdf>.
- Fogelman, E., and Savran, B. (1980). Brief group therapy with offspring of Holocaust survivors: Leaders reactions. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *50*, 96–108.
- Foster, G. (2002). Beyond education and food. Psychosocial well-being of orphans in Africa. *Acta Pædiatrica*, *91*, 502–504.
- Freud, A., & Burlingham, D. (1973). Infants without families. Reports on the Hampstead nurseries 1939–1945. *The writings of Anna Freud* (Vol. III). New York: International Universities Press, Inc.

- Freyberg, J. T. (1980). Difficulties in separation individuation as experienced by offspring of Nazi-Holocaust survivors. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *50*, 87–95.
- Garbarino, J. (1992). The healing role of play and art. In *Children in danger: Coping with the consequences*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Garbarino, J. (1998). Children in a violent world. Family and Conciliation Courts Review, 36, 360–367.
- Garbarino, J. (2001). An ecological perspective on the effects of violence on children. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 29, 361–378.
- Garbarino, J., et al. (1992). Children in danger: Coping with the consequences of community violence. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Garbarino, J., & Kostelny, K. (1996). The effects of political violence on Palestinian children's behavior problems: A risk accumulation model. *Child Development*, 67, 33–45.
- Garbarino, J., & Kostelny, K. (1996). What do we need to know to understand children in war and community violence? In R. J. Apfe & B. Simmon (Eds.), *Minefields in their hearts: The mental health of children in war and communal violence* (pp. 33–51). New Haven, CT: Yale University Press. 1996.
- Garbarino, J., Kostelny, K., & Dubrow, N. (1991). *No place to be a child: Growing up in a war zone*. Lexington, Massachusetts: Lexington Books.
- Garrison, E. G., & Azar, V. (1999). Responding to the mental health needs of Latino children and families through school-based services. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 19(2), 199–219.
- Geltman, P. (1997). Genocide and the plight of children in Rwanda. *JAMA: Journal of the American Medical Association*, 277, 289–294.
- Geltman, P., Augustyn, M., Barnett, E., Klass, P., & Groves, B. (2000). War trauma experience and behavioral screening of Bosnian refugee children resettled in Massachusetts. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, 21, 255–261.
- Geltman, P. L., Grant-Knight, W., Mehta, S. D., Lloyd-Travaglini, C., Lustig, S., Landgraf, J. M., & Wise, P. H. (2005). The "lost boys of Sudan." Functional and behavioral health of unaccompanied refugee minors resettled in the United States. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *159*, 585–591.
- Gerrity, E., Keane, T.M., & Tuma, F. (Eds.).(2001). *The mental health consequences of torture*. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Giacaman, R., Abu-Rmeileh, N. M. E., Husseini, A., Saab, H., & Boyce, W. (2007). Humiliation: The invisible trauma of war for Palestinian youth. *Public Health*, *121*, 563–571.
- Gibbs, S. (1994). Post–war social reconstruction in Mozambique: Reframing children's experience of trauma and healing. *Disasters*, 18, 268–276.
- Gibson, K. (1989). Children in political violence. Social Science and Medicine, 28, 659–667.
- Gibson, K. (1993). The effects of exposure to political violence on children: Does violence beget violence? *South African Journal of Psychology*, *23*, 167–173.

- Goldson, E. (1996). The effect of war on children. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 20(9), 809–819. Retrieved from http://colorado.edu/geography/class_homepages/geog_2002_s06/laptop_s06/current%20 projects/Cox_Low%20Robinson%20Book%20chapter/Cox_Low%20Book%20chapter/effects%20of%20war%20on%20children.pdf>.
- Goldstein, R. D., Wampler, N. S., & Wise, P. H. (1997). War experiences and distress symptoms of Bosnian children. *American Academy of Pediatrics*, 100, 873–878.
- Goodman, J.H. (2004). Coping with trauma and hardship among unaccompanied refugee youths from Sudan. *Qualitative Health Research*, *14*, 1177–1196.
- Goodwin, D. G. (2004). The psychological effects of war on children. Forum, 9, 17–26.
- Goodwin-Gill, G., & Cohn, I. (1994). *Child soldiers: The role of children in armed conflicts*. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Gordon, M. A. (2001). Domestic violence in families exposed to torture and related violence and trauma. In E. Gerrity, T. M. Keane, & F. Tuma, *The mental health consequences of torture* (pp. 227–245). New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers. Retrieved from <<u>www.nctsn.org/sites/all/modules/pubdlcnt/pubdlcnt.php?file=/sites/default/files/html/rt1.html&nid=212></u>.
- Gregory, J., & Embrey, D. G. (2009). Companion recovery model to reduce the effects of profound catastrophic trauma for former child soldiers in Ganta, Liberia. *Traumatology*, 15, 40–51.
- Gregory, J., & Embrey, D. G. (2009). Reducing the effects of profound catastrophic trauma for former child soldiers: Companion recovery model. *Traumatology*, 15, 52–62.
- Gudarzi, S. S., & Yasamy, M. T. (2007, June). *Evolving epidemiology of the psychological conditions following Bam Earthquake*. Paper presented at the 10th European Conference on Traumatic Stress, Opatija, Croatia.
- Guluma, V., Macauley, T., Monteiro, C., & Peddle, N. (1999). Trauma, loss and resilience in Africa: A psychological community based approach to culturally sensitive healing. In N. Dubrow, K. Nader, & H. Stamm (Eds.), *Honoring differences: Cultural issues in the treatment of trauma and loss* (pp. 121–147). Brunner/Mazel.
- Gupta, L., & Zimmer, C. (2008). Psychosocial intervention for war-effected children in Sierra Leone. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, *192*, 212–216.
- Guy, K. M. (2009a). Child soldiers as zones of violence in the Democratic Republic of Congo: Three cases of medico-legal evidence of torture. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 137–144.
- Guy, K. M. (2009b). The political and cultural background for using child soldiers. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 132–136.
- Guyot, J. (2005). Suffer the children: The psychosocial rehabilitation of child soldiers as a function of peace-building. *The 4th World Congress on Family Law & Children's Rights, South Africa*.
- Hadi, F. A., & Llabre, M. M. (1998). The Gulf Crisis experience of Kuwaiti children: Psychological and cognitive factors. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 11, 45–56.

- Haj-Yahia, M. M. (2007). Challenges in studying the psychological effects of Palestinian children's exposure to political violence and their coping with this traumatic experience. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *31*, 691–697.
- Haj-Yahia, M. M., & Abdo-Kaloti, R. (2008). Mental health consequences of Palestinian adolescents' exposure to family violence. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 13, 1–41.
- Hakvoort, I. (1996). Children's conceptions of peace and war: A longitudinal study. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology, 2,* 1–15.
- Halsan Høiskar, A. (2001). Underage and under fire: An enquiry into the use of child soldiers 1994–8. *Childhood, 8*(3), 340–360.
- Hamilton C., Daly C., & Fiddy, A. (2003). *Mapping the provision of education and social services for refugee and asylum seeking children: Lessons from the Eastern Region*. Children's Legal Centre.
- Hamilton, R., & Moore, D. (Eds.). (2004). *Educational interventions for refugee children. Theoretical perspectives and implementing best practice*. London and New York: RoutledgeFalmer.
- Harris, D. A. (2007). Dance/Movement therapy approaches to fostering resilience and recovery among African adolescent torture survivors. *Torture*, *17*, 134–155.
- Harris, D. A. (2007). Pathways to embodied empathy and reconciliation after atrocity: former boy soldiers in a dance/movement therapy group in Sierra Leone. *Intervention*, 5, 203–231.
- Hart, J., Galappatti, A., Boyden, J., & Armstrong, M. (2007). Participatory tools for evaluating psychosocial work with children in areas of armed conflict: A pilot in eastern Sri Lanka. *Intervention*, *5*, 41–60.
- Hasanovic, M., Sinanovic, O., Selimbasic, Z., Pajevic, I., & Avdibegovic, E. (2006). Psychological disturbances of war traumatized children from different foster and family settings in Bosnia and Herzegovina. *Croatian Medical Journal*, *47*, 85–94. Retrieved from www.wcprr.org/pdf/APR06/APR068789.pdf.
- Heller, D. (1982). Themes of culture and ancestry among children of concentration camp survivors. *Psychiatry*, *45*, 247–261.
- Heptinstall, E., Sethna, V., & Taylor, E. (2004). PTSD and depression in refugee children: Associations with pre-migration trauma and post-migration stress. *European Child Adolescent Psychiatry*, 13, 373–380.
- Hicks, D., & Holden, C. (1994). Tomorrow's world: Children's hopes and fears for the future. *Educational and Child Psychology*, *11*, 63–70.
- Hicks, M. H-R., Dardagan, H., Serdan, G. G., Bagnall, P. M., Sloboda, J., A., & Spagat, M. (2009). The weapons that kill civilians—Deaths of children and noncombatants in Iraq, 2003–2008. *The New England Journal of Medicine, 360,* 1585–1587.
- Hieronymi, O. (2008). Refugee children and their future. Refugee Survey Quarterly, 27(4), 6–25.
- Hicks, R., Lalonde, R.N., & Pepler, D. (1993). Psychosocial considerations in the mental health of immigrant and refugee children. *Canadian Journal of Community Mental Health*, 12(2), 71–87.

- Hjermann, R. K. (1996). *Prospects for psychosocial rehabilitation of children in Mozambique* (Master's thesis in psychology). Department of Psychology, Faculty of Arts. Åbo Akademi University.
- Hoffner, C., & Haefner, M. J. (1993). Children's strategies for coping with news coverage of the Gulf war. *Communication Research Reports*, 10, 171–180.
- Horta-Ramos, J. (1998). Children of war. Family and Conciliation Courts Review, 36, 333-344.
- Hosin, A., & Cairns, E. (1984). The impact of conflict on children's ideas about their country. *The Journal of Psychology, 118,* 161–169.
- Howard, M., & Hodes, M. (2000). Psychopathology, adversity and service utilization of young refugees. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 39(3), 368–377.
- Hubbard, J., & Pearson, N. (2004). Sierra Leonean refugees in Guinea: Addressing the mental health effects of massive community violence. In K. E. Miller & L. M. Rasco (Eds.), *The mental health of refugees: Ecological approaches to healing and adaptation* (pp. 95–132). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Human Rights Watch. (2001). *Sexual violence within the Sierra Leone conflict*. Retrieved from www.hrw.org/legacy/backgrounder/africa/sl-bck0226.htm.
- Hundeide, K. (1995). A critical note: Balancing trauma therapy with some realities. *Linjer, nr.1*(2), 12–14. Magazine published by the Psychosocial Center for Refugees, Oslo, Norway.
- Hunter, E. J. (1988). Long-term effects of parental wartime captivity on children: Children of POW and MIA servicemen. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, *18*, 312–328.
- Hurt, H., Malmud, E., Brodsky, N. L., & Giannetta, J. (2001). Exposure to violence: Psychological and academic correlates in child witnesses. *Archives of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine*, *155*, 1351–1356.
- Husain, S. A., Allwood, M. A., & Bell, D. J. (2008). The relationship between PTSD symptoms and attention problems in children exposed to the Bosnian war. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 16, 52–62.
- Husain, S. A., Nair, J., Holcomb, W., Reid, J. C., Vargas, V., & Nair S. S. (1998). Stress reactions of children and adolescents in war and siege conditions. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *155*, 1718–1719.
- Husic, H. (2008). Children and post-conflict trauma. Refugee Survey Quarterly. 27(4), 164–168.
- Hyman, I., Vu, N., & Beiser, M. (2000). Post-migration stresses among Southeast Asian refugees youth in Canada: A research note. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, 31(2), 281–293.
- International Committee of the Red Cross. Children and war. 2001 and 2004. ICRC productions.
- Itzhaky, H., & Dekel, R. (2008). Community intervention with Jewish Israeli mothers in times of terror. *British Journal of Social Work, 38*, 462–475.
- Jaycox, L. H., Stein, B. D., Kataoka, S. H., Wong, M., Fink, A., Escudero, P., & Zaragoza, C. (2002). Violence exposure, posttraumatic stress disorder, and depressive symptoms among recent immigrant schoolchildren. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41(9), 1104–1110.

- Jensen, J. P. (1996). War-affected societies and war-affected children: What are the long-term consequences? *Childhood: A Global Journal of Child Research*, *3*, 415–421.
- Jensen, P.S., & Shaw, J. (1993). Children as victims of war: Current knowledge and future research needs. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 32, 697–708.
- Jensen, P. S., & Shaw, J. (1996). The effects of war and parental deployment upon children and adolescents. In R. J. Ursano & A. E. Norwood (Eds.), *Emotional aftermath of the Persian Gulf War: Veterans, families, communities, and nations* (pp. 83–109). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press.
- Jagodic Kuterovac, G. (2000). Is war a good or a bad thing? The attitudes of Croatian, Israeli, and Palestinian children toward war. *International Journal of Psychology*, *35*, 241–257.
- Jahoda, G., & Harrison, S. (1975). Belfast children: Some effects of a conflict environment. *The Irish Journal of Psychology*, *3*, 1–19.
- Jamil, H., Nassar-McMillan, S. C., & Lambert, R. G. (2007). Immigration and attendant psychological sequelae: A comparison of three waves of Iraqi immigrants. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 77, 199–205.
- Jensen, P. S., & Shaw, J. (1993). Children as victims of war: Current knowledge and future research needs. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *32*, 697–708.
- Jones, C. L., Baker, F., & Day, T. (2004). From healing rituals to music therapy: Bridging the cultural divide between therapist and young Sudanese refugees. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, 31, 89–100.
- Jones, L. (2002). Adolescent's understandings of political violence and psychological well-being: A qualitative study from Bosnia Herzegovina. *Social Science & Medicine*, *55*, 1351–1371.
- Jones, L., Rrustemi, A., Shahini, M., & Uka, A. (2003). Mental health services for war-affected children: Report of a survey in Kosovo. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *183*, 540–546.
- Jordans, M. J. D., Komproe, I. H., Tol, W. A., & de Jong, J. T. V. M. (2009). Screening for psychosocial distress amongst war-affected children: Cross-cultural construct validity of the CPDS. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *50*, 514–523.
- Jordans, M. J. D., Tol, W. A., Komproe, I. H., & de Jong, J. V. T. M. (2009). Systematic review of evidence and treatment approaches: Psychosocial and mental health care for children in war. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, *14*, 2–14.
- Joseph, S., Cairns, E., & McCollam, P. (1993). Political violence, coping, and depressive symptomatology in Northern Irish children. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *15*, 471–473.
- Joshi, P. T. Guidelines for international trauma work. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 10, 179–185.
- Kaffman, M. (1977). Kibbutz civilian population under war stress. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *130*, 489–494.
- Kalantari, M., Yule, W., & Gardner, F. (1993). Protective factors and behavioral adjustment in preschool children of Iranian martyrs. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *2*, 97–108.

- Kalksma-van Lith, B. (2007). Psychosocial interventions for children in war-affected areas: The state of the art. *Intervention*, *5*, 3–17.
- Kaminer, D., Seedat, S., Lockhat, R., & Stein, D. J. (2000). Violent trauma among child and adolescent girls: Current knowledge and implications for clinicians. *International Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *15*(3) Supplement, S51–S59.
- Kanagaratnam P. (2005). Ideological commitment and post-traumatic stress in former Tamil child soldiers. *Scandanavian Journal of Psychology*, 46(6), 511.
- Keilson, H. (1980). Sequential traumatization of children. Danish Medical Bulletin, 27, 235–237.
- Kennedy, A. P. (2007). Coping with life in rebel captivity and the challenge of reintegrating formerly abducted boys in northern Uganda. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 20, 641–661.
- Kestenberg, M., & Kestenberg, J. S. (1988). The sense of belonging and altruism in children who survived the Holocaust. *Psychoanalytic Review*, 75, 533–560.
- Khamis, V. (1993). Post–traumatic stress disorder among the injured of the Intifada. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 6, 555–559.
- Khamis, V. (2005). Post-traumatic stress disorder among school age Palestinian children. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *29*, 81–95.
- Khamis, V. (2008). Post-traumatic stress and psychiatric disorders in Palestinian adolescents following Intifada-related injuries. *Social Science & Medicine*, *67*, 1199–1207.
- Kimhi, S., Eshel, Y., Zysberg, L., & Hantman, S. (2010). Sense of danger and family support as mediators of adolescents' distress and recovery in the aftermath of war. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 15, 351–369.
- Kinzie, J. D., Sack, W. H., Angell, R. H., Manson, S., & Rath, B. (1996). The psychiatric effects of massive trauma on Cambodian children: Part one, the children. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 25(3), 370–376.
- Kithakye, M., Morris, A. S., Terranova, A. M., & Myers, S. S. (2010). The Kenyan political conflict and children's adjustment. *Child Development*, *81*(4), 1114–1128.
- Klaric, M., Franciskovic, T., Klaric, B., Kvesic, A., Kastelan, A., Graovac, M., & Lisica, I. D. (2008). Psychological problems in children and war veterans with posttraumatic stress disorder in Bosnia and Herzegovina: Cross-sectional study. *Croatian Medical Journal*, 49, 491–498.
- Klasen, F., Oettingen, G., Daniels, J., Post, M., Hoyer, C., & Adam, H. (2010). Posttraumatic resilience in former Ugandan child soldiers. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1096–1113.
- Klein, H. (1974). Child victims of the Holocaust. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 3, 44–47.
- Klingman, A. (1992). Stress reactions of Israeli youth during the Gulf War: A quantitative study. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice, 23,* 521–527.
- Klingman, A. (1992). The contribution of school mental health services to community—wide emergency reorganization and management during the 1991 Gulf war. *School Psychology International*, *13*, 195–206.

- Klingman, A. (1994). Children's response to the Gulf War. *School Psychology International*, *15*, 235–246.
- Klingman, A. (1995). Israeli children's responses to the stress of the Gulf war. *School Psychology International*, *16*, 303–313.
- Klingman, A. (2002). Children under stress of war. In A. La Greca, W. K. Silverman, E. Vernberg, & M. C. Roberts (Eds.), *Helping children cope with disasters and terrorism* (pp. 359–380). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Klingman, A., & Goldstein, Z. (1994). Adolescents' response to unconventional war threat prior to the Gulf War. *Death Studies*, *18*, 75–82.
- Kocijan–Hercigonja, D., Rijavec, M., Maurusic, A., & Hercigonja, V. (1998). Coping strategies of refugee, displaced and non-displaced children in a war area. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, *52*, 45–50.
- Kohrt, B. A., Jordans, M. J. D., Tol, W. A., Perera, E., Karki, R., Koirala, S., *et al.* (2010). Social ecology of child soldiers: Child, family, and community determinants of mental health, psychosocial well-being, and reintegration in Nepal. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, *47*(5), 727–753.
- Kohrt, B. A., Jordans, M. J. D., Tol, W. A., Speckman, R. A., Maharjan, S. M., Worthman, C. M., & Komproe, I, H. (2008). Comparison of mental health between former child soldiers and children never conscripted by armed groups in Nepal. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 300, 691–702.
- Kohrt, B. A., Jordans, M. J. D., & Worthman, C. M. (2008). Measuring mental health in child soldiers. In reply. *The American Journal of Medical Association*, 300, 2729–2730.
- Kostelny, K., & Garbarino, J. (1994). Coping with the consequences of living in danger: The case of Palestinian children and youth. *International Journal of Behavioral Development, 17,* 595–611.
- Krell, R. (1984). Holocaust survivors and their children: Comments on psychiatric consequences and psychiatric terminology. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, *25*, 521–529.
- Krell, R. (1990). Children who survived Japanese concentration camps: Clinical observations and therapy. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *35*, 149–152.
- Krell, R. (1993). Child survivors of the Holocaust—Strategies of adaption. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *38*, 384–389.
- Kuterovac-Jagodic, G. (2003). Posttraumatic stress symptoms in Croatian children exposed to war: A prospective study. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *59*, 9–25.
- Kuterovac, G., Dyregrov, A., & Stuvland, R. (1994). Children in war: A silent majority under stress. *British Journal of Medical Psychology, 67,* 363–375.
- Kuwert, P., Spitzer, C., Träder, A., Freyberger, H. J., & Ermann, M. (2006). Sixty years later: post-traumatic stress symptoms and current psychopathology in former German children of World War II. *International Psychogeriatrics*, *19*, 1–7.
- Landsdown, G. (1994). Children's rights: Are we really respecting them? *Educational and Child Psychology*, 11, 18–23.

- Lahad, M., & Cohen, A. (1988). *Community stress prevention*. Kiriat Shmona, Israel: Community Stress Prevention Centre.
- Laor, N., Wolmer, L., Mayes, L. C., Golomb, A., Silverberg, D. S., Weizman, R., & Cohen, D. J. (1996). Israeli preschoolers under scud missile attacks. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *53*, 416–423.
- Laor, N., Wolmer, L., & Cohen, D.J. (2001). Mothers' functioning and children's symptoms 5 years after a scud missile attack. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *158*, 1020–1026.
- Lalor, K. (1999). Street children: A comparative perspective. Child Abuse & Neglect, 23, 759–770.
- Lamberg, L. (2007). Mental health experts work to help youth recover from war's psychic toll. *Journal of Medical Association*, 298, 501–502.
- Last, M. (1994). Putting children first. *Disasters*, 18(3), 192–202.
- Lavi, T., & Solomon, Z. (2005). Palestinian youth of the Intifada; PTSD and future orientation. *Journal American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 44, 1176–1183.
- Layne, C. M., Olsen, J. A., Baker, A., Legerski, J.-P., Isakson, B., Pašalić, A., *et al.* (2010). Unpacking trauma exposure risk factors and differential pathways of influence: Predicting postwar mental distress in Bosnian adolescents. *Child Development*, *81*(4), 1053–1076.
- Layne, C. M., Pynoos, R. S., Salzman, W. R., Arslanagi, B., Savjak, N., *et. al.* (2001). Trauma/grief-focused group psychotherapy school-based postwar intervention with traumatized Bosnian adolescents. *Group Dynamics: Theory, Research & Practice, 5,* 277–290.
- Layne, C. M., Warren, J. S., Hilton, S., Lin, D., Pasalic, H., Katalinski, R., & Pynoos, R. S. (2009). Measuring adolescent perceived support amidst war and disaster. In Brian K. Barber (Ed.), *Adolescents and war. How youth deal with political violence* (pp. 145–176). Oxford University Press.
- Levy-Shiff, R., Hoffman, M. A., & Rosenthal, M. K. (1993). Innocent bystanders: Young children in war. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *14*, 216–230.
- Liddell, C., Kvalsvig, J., Qotyana, P., & Shabalala, A. (1994). Community violence and young South African children's involvement in aggression. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 17, 613–628.
- Lis-Turlejska, M., Luszczynska, A., Plichta, A., & Benight, C. C. (2008). Jewish and non-Jewish World War II child and adolescent survivors at 60 years after war: Effects of parental loss and age at exposure on well being. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 78, 369–377.
- Llabre, M. M., & Hadi, F. (1994). Health-related aspects of the gulf crisis experience of Kuwaiti boys and girls. *Anxiety, Stress, and Coping, 7,* 217–228.
- Llabre, M. M., & Hadi, F. (1997). Social support and psychological distress in Kuwaiti boys and girls exposed to the gulf crisis. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, *26*, 247–255.
- Llabre, M. M., & Hadi, F. (2009). War-related exposure and psychological distress as predictors of health and sleep: A longitudinal study of Kuwaiti children. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 71, 776–783.

- Loughry, M., Ager, A., Flouri, E., Khamis, V., Afana, A. H., & Qouta, S. (2006). The impact of structured activities among Palestinian children in a time of conflict. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 47, 1211–1218.
- Loughrey, G. C., Bell, P., Kee, M. Roddy, R. J., & Curran, P. S. (1988). Post-traumatic stress disorder and civil violence in Northern Ireland. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 153, 554–560.
- Lucey, M., Chaffee, M., Terry, D., Le Marbre, J., Stone, B., & Wiencek, D. (2000). *Mental health and the ESL classroom: A guide for teachers working with refugees*. International Institute of Boston, MA, Immigration and Refugee Services of America, Washington, DC.
- Lukman, B., & Back-Mortensen, N. (1995). Symptoms in children of torture victims: Posttraumatic distress disorders. *World Pædiatrics and Child Care*, 5.
- Luster, T., Qin, D. B., Bates, L., Johnson, D, J., & Rana, M. (2008). The lost boys of Sudan: Ambiguous loss, search for family, and re-establishing relationships with family members. *Family Relations*, *57*, 444–456.
- Luster, T., Qin, D., Bates, L., Johnson, D., & Rana, M. (2009). The lost boys of Sudan: Coping with ambiguous loss and separation from parents. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 79, 203–211.
- Lustig, S., Kia-Keating, M., Knight, W. G., *et al.* (2005). Review of child and adolescent refugee mental health. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *43*(1), 24–36. See www.nctsn.org/sites/default/files/assets/pdfs/refugeereview.pdf>.
- Lykes, M. B. (1994). Terror, silencing and children: International, multidisciplinary collaboration with Guatemalan Maya communities. *Social Science and Medicine*, *38*, 543–552.
- Lyons, H. A. (1971). Psychiatric sequelae of the Belfast riots. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 118, 265–273.
- Macdonald, A. (2008). Protection responses to unaccompanied and separated refugee children in mixed migration situations. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 48–62.
- Machel. G. (2000). The impact of armed conflict on children—A critical review of progress made and obstacles encountered in increasing protection for war-affected children. Retrieved from www.unwomen.org/>.
- Machel, G. (2003). The impact of war on children: A review of progress since the 1996 United Nations report on the impact of armed conflict on children. London: C. Hurst & Co.
- Macksoud, M. (1992). Assessing war trauma in children: A case study of Lebanese children. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, *5*, 1–15.
- Macksoud, M. S., & Aber, J. L. (1996). The war experiences and psychosocial development of children in Lebanon. *Child Development*, 67(1), 70–88.
- Macksoud, M., Dyregrov, A., & Raundalen, M. (1993). Traumatic war experience and their effects on children. In J. P. Wilson & B. Raphael (Eds.), *The International Handbook of Traumatic Stress Syndromes*. New York: Plenum Press.
- Magro, K. (2006/2007, Winter). Overcoming the trauma of war: Literacy challenges of adult learners. *Education Canada*, 47(1), 70–74.

- Magro, K. (2009). Expanding conceptions of intelligence: Lessons learned from refugees and newcomers to Canada. *Gifted and Talented International*, 23, 2.
- Massad, S., Nieto, F. J., Palta, M., Smith, M., Clark, R., & Thabet, A.-A. (2009). Mental health of children in Palestinian kindergartens: Resilience and vulnerability. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, *14*, 89–96.
- Masser, D. S. (1992). Psychosocial functioning of Central American refugee children. *Child Welfare*, 71, 439–457.
- Mazor, A., Gampel, Y., Enright, R. D., & Orenstein, R. (1990). Holocaust survivors: Coping with post-traumatic memories in childhood and 40 years later. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 3, 1–14.
- Mazurana, D., & Carlson, K., with contributions by Anderlini, S. N. (2004). From combat to community: Women and girls of Sierra Leone. Women Waging Peace.
- McBrien. (2005). Educational needs and barriers for refugee students in the United States: A review of literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 75(3), 329–365.
- McCallin, M. (Ed.). (1996). *The psychological well-being of refugee children. Research, practice and policy issues*. Geneva, Switzerland: International Catholic Child Bureau.
- McCallin, M. (1996). The impact of current and traumatic stressors on the psychological well-being of refugee communities. In M. McCallin (Ed.), *The psychological well-being of refugee children:* Research, practice and policy issues. Geneva, Switzerland: International Catholic Child Bureau.
- McCallin, M., & Jareg, E. (1996). The rehabilitation and integration of child soldiers. In M. McCallin (Ed.), *The psychological well-being of refugee children: Research, practice and policy issues*. Geneva, Switzerland: International Catholic Child Bureau.
- McCloskey, L. A., & Southwick, K. (1996). Psychosocial problems in refugee children exposed to war. *Pediatrics*, *97*(3), 394–397
- McCubbin, H. I., Dahl, B. B., Lester, G. R., & Ross, B. (1977). The prisoner of war and his children: Evidence for the origin of second generational effects of captivity. *International Journal of Sociology of the Family*, 7, 25–36.
- McHan, E. J. (1985). Imitation of aggression by Lebanese children. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 125, 613–617.
- McIntyre, T., & Ventura, M. (2003). Children of war: Psychosocial sequelæ of war trauma in Angolan adolescents. In S. Krippner & T. McIntyre (Eds.), *The psychological impact of war trauma on civilians* (pp. 39–54). Westport, CT: Praeger.
- McLernon, F., Ferguson, N., & Cairns, E. (1997). Comparison of Northern Irish children's attitudes to war and peace before and after the paramilitary ceasefires. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 20, 715–730.
- McWhirter, L., Young, V., & Majury, J. (1983). Belfast children's awareness of violent death. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 22, 81–92.
- Mels, C., Derluyn, I., & Broekaert, E. (2008). Social support in unaccompanied asylum-seeking boys: A case study. *Child, Care, Health and Development, 34,* 757–762.

- Mels, C., Derluyn, I., Broekaert, E., & Rosseel, Y. (2009). Screening for traumatic exposure and posttraumatic stress symptoms in adolescents in the war-affected eastern Democratic Republic of Congo. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescents Medicine*, 163, 525–530.
- Mels, C., Derluyn, I., Broekaert, E., & Rosseel, Y. (2010). The psychological impact of forced displacement and related risk factors on Eastern Congolese adolescents affected by war. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, x, 1–9.
- Melzak S. (1993). Thinking about the internal and external experience of refugee children in Europe, conflict and treatment: The challenge of supporting refugees in their task of both finding and making a real home in exile without being assimilated or marginalized. London: Medical Foundation for the Care of Victims of Torture.
- Melzak, S. (1995). Refugee children in exile in Europe. In J. Trowell & M. Bower (Eds.), *The emotional needs of young children and their families. Using psychoanalytic ideas in the community.* London: Routledge.
- Melzak S. (1998, April). *Supporting refugee children: Education, welfare and rights*. Conference report from workshop on meeting the psychological needs of refugee children. London: British Refugee Council.
- Melzack, S. (1999). Psychotherapeutic work with child and adolescent refugees from political violence. In M. Lanyado and A. Horne (Eds.), *The handbook of child and adolescent psychotherapy: Psychoanalytic approaches*. London: Routledge.
- Melzack, S., & Woodcock J. (1991). Child refugees who are survivors of repression, and its concomitants, including torture (Occasional paper number 6). *Association for Child Psychology and Psychiatry*.
- Mendonca, T., & Ventura, M. (1998). *Angolan PTSD study re–focuses on adolescent development*. American Psychological Association Office of International Affairs.
- Measham, T., & Rousseau, C. (2010). Family disclosure of war trauma to children. *Traumatology*, *16*(2), 14–25.
- Miller, J, Mitchell, J., & Brown, J. (2005). African refugees with interrupted schooling in the high school mainstream: Dilemmas for teachers. *Prospect*, 20(2), 19–33.
- Miller, K. E. (1996). The effects of state terrorism and exile on indigenous Guatemalan refugee children: A mental health assessment and an analysis of children's narratives. *Child Development*, 67, 89–106.
- Miller, T., El-Masri, M., & Qouta, S. (2000). *Health of children in war zones: Gaza child health survey*. Centre for the Studies of Children at Risk, Health Sciences Corporation.
- Minkowski, A. (1993). Mental stress on children exposed to war and natural catastrophes. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *14*, 273–282.
- Mkame, V., & Grantham-McGregor, S. (2002). Psychological well-being of orphans in Dar El Salaam, Tanzania. *Acta Pædiatrica*, *91*, 459–465.

- Möhlen, H., Parzer, P., Resch, F., & Brunner, R. (2005). Psychosocial support for war-traumatized child and adolescent refugees: Evaluation of a short-term treatment program. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *39*, 81–87.
- Moilanen, I., & Myhrman, A. (1989). What protects a child during migration? *Scandinavian Journal of Social Medicine*, 17, 21–24.
- Mollica, R. F., Poole, C., Son, L., Murray, C. C., & Tor, S. (1997). Effects of war trauma on Cambodian refugee adolescents' functional health and mental health status. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *36*, 1098–1106.
- Montgomery, E. (1998). Children exposed to war, torture and other organised violence: Developmental consequences. In G. Van Bueren (Ed.), *Childhood abused*. Ashgate. Aldershot.
- Montgomery, E., & Foldspang, A. (2001). Traumatic experience and sleep disturbance in refugee children from the Middle East. *European Journal of Public Health*, 11(1), 18–22.
- Montgomery, E. (2008). Long-term effects of organized violence on young Middle Eastern refugees' mental health. *Social Science & Medicine*, *67*, 1596–1603.
- Montgomery, E. (2008). Refugee children from the Middle East. *Scandinavian Journal of Social Medicine*, 54(suppl.), 1–52.
- Moore, M., & Kramer, D. (1993). Value reflection in Israeli children's drawings during the Gulf War. *Archivio di Psicologia Neurologia*, *54*, 3–12.
- Morgan, J., & Behrendt. A. (2009). *Silent suffering: The psychosocial impact of war, HIV and other high-risk situations on girls and boys in West and Central Africa: Sierra Leone, Liberia, Cameroon, Burkina Faso and Togo*. Plan International, Family Health International. Retrieved from http://plan-international.org/files/global/publications/protection/silent-suffering-english. Available in French and English online.
- Morgos, D., Worden, J. W., & Gupta, L. (2007–2008). Psychological effects of war experiences among displaced children in Southern Darfur. *Omega*, *54*, 229–253.
- Muir, D. (2004). English and literacy teaching and learning strategies for newly arrived humanitarian refugee students from Sudan. Retrieved from http://sora.akm.net.au/publish.php?subaction=showfull&id=1071177704&archive=&start_from=&ucat=38&>.
- Mujkic, A., Peck-Asa, C., Young, T., & Rodin, U. (2008). Effect of war on weapon-related deaths in Croatian children and youth. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescents Medicine*, *162*, 140–144.
- Nader, K. O., Pynoos, R. S., Fairbanks, L. A., Al-Ajeel, M., & Al-Asfour, A. (1993). A preliminary study of PTSD and grief among the children of Kuwait following the Gulf crisis. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *32*, 407–416.
- Naker, D. (2005). *Violence against children: The voices of Ugandan children and adults*. Kampala, Uganda: Save the Children in Uganda.
- National Child Traumatic Stress Network. (2005). *Mental health interventions for refugee children in resettlement: White paper II*. Retrieved from www.nctsnet.org/sites/default/files/assets/pdfs/MH Interventions for Refugee Children.pdf>.

- Neale, E. L., & Rosal, M. L. (1993). What can art therapists learn from the research on projective drawing techniques for children? A review of the literature. *The Arts of Psychotherapy*, 20, 37–49.
- Netland, M. (2001). Assessment of exposure to political violence and other potentially traumatizing events. A critical review. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *14*, 311–326.
- Neugebauer, R., Fisher, P. W., Turner, J. B., Yamabe, S., Sarsfield, J. A., & Stehling-Ariza, T. (2009). Post-traumatic stress reactions among Rwandian children and adolescents in the early aftermath of genocide. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, Feb 8. [Epub ahead of print].
- Neuner, F., & Elbert, T. (2007). The mental health disaster in conflict settings: Can scientific research help? *BMC Public Health*, 7, 1–3.
- Newman, J. (2005). Protection through participation: Young people affected by forced migration and political crisis. *RSC Working Paper No. 20*. Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford.
- Newman, T., & Blackburn, S. (2002). *Transitions in the lives of children and young people: Resilience factors*. Retrieved from < www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2002/10/15591/11950>.
- Obradovic, B., Kanazir, V., Zalisevskji, G., Popadic, K., & Simic, I. (1993). A threat to mental health of children and young people in exile. *Psijijatija Danas*, 25, 91–98.
- Olliff, L., & Couch, J. (2005). Pathways and pitfalls: The journey of refugee young people in and around the education system in Greater Dandenong, Victoria. *Youth Studies Australia*, 24(3).
- Onyango, P., & Lynch, M. A. (2006). Implementing the right to child protection: a challenge for developing countries. *Lancet*, *367*, 693–694.
- Ovuga, E., Oyok, T. O., & Moro, E. B. (2008). Post traumatic stress disorder among former child soldiers attending a rehabilitative service and primary school education in northern Uganda. *African Health Sciences*, *8*, 136–141.
- Oxygen Media LLC/WITNESS. (2001). *Operation fine girl: Rape used as a weapon of war in Sierra Leone*. Retrieved from http://hub.witness.org/en/OperationFineGirl>.
- Paardekooper, B. (2002). Children of the forgotten war: A comparison of two intervention programs for the well-being of Sudanese refugee children. Vrije Universiteit, Academic Proefscrift.
- Paardekooper, B., de Jong, J. T. V. M., & Hermanns, J. M. A. (1999). The psychological impact of war and the refugee situation on South Sudanese children in refugee camps in Northern Uganda: An exploratory study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, 40, 529–536.
- Panter-Brick, C., Eggerman, M., Gonzalez, V., & Safdar, S. (2009). Violence, suffering, and mental health in Afghanistan: A school-based survey. *Lancet*, *374*, 807–816.
- Papadopoulos, R. K. (Ed.). (2002). Therapeutic care for refugees. No place like home. London: Karnac.
- Papadopoulos, R. K., & Hildebrand, J. (1997). Is home where the heart is? Narratives of oppositional discourses in refugee families. In R. K. Papadopoulous & J. Byng-Hall (Eds.), *Multiple voices*. *Narratives in systemic family psychotherapy*. London: Duckworth.

- Papageorgiou, V., Frangou–Garunovic, A., Iordanidou, R., Yule, W., Smith, P., & Vostanis, P. (2000). War trauma and psychopathology in Bosnian refugee children. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *9*, 84–90.
- Parson, E. R. (1996). «It takes a village to heal a child»: Necessary spectrum of expertise and benevolence by therapists, non-governmental organizations, and the United Nations in managing war-zone stress in children traumatized by political violence. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, 26, 251–286.
- Pat-Horenczyk, R., Peled, O., Daie, A., Abramoviz, R., Brom, D., & Chemtob, C. M. (2007). Adolescent exposure to recurrent terrorism in Israel: Posttraumatic distress and functional impairment. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 77, 76–85.
- Pat-Horenczyk, R., Peled, O., Miron, T., Brom, D., Villa, Y., & Chemtob, C. M. (2007). Risk-taking behaviors among Israeli adolescents exposed to recurrent terrorism: Provoking danger under continuous threat? *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 164, 66–72.
- Patel, N., & Hodes, M. (2006). Violent deliberate self-harm amongst adolescent refugees. *European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 15, 367–370.
- Peltonen, K., & Punamäki, R.-L. (2010). Preventive interventions among children exposed to trauma of armed conflict: A literature review. *Aggressive Behavior*, *36*, 95–116.
- Peltzer, K. 1999. Trauma and mental health problems of Sudanese refugees in Uganda. *Central African Journal of Medicine*, 45(5), 110–114.
- Penrose, A. (2006). Children's rights in emergencies and disasters. *Lancet*, 367, 698–699.
- Perrier, F., & Nsengiyumva, J.-B. (2003). Active science as a contribution to the trauma recovery process: Preliminary indications with orphans from the 1994 genocide in Rwanda. *International Journal of Science Education*, 25, 1111–1128.
- Perry, Bruce. (2001). *Bonding and attachment in maltreated children*. The Child Trauma Academy. Retrieved from <www.ChildTraumaAcademy.org>.
- Persson, T. J., & Rousseau, C. (2009). School-based interventions for minors in war-exposed countries: A review of targeted and general programmes. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 88–101.
- Pesonen A.-K., Räikkönen, K., Feldt, K., Heinonen, K., Osmond, C., Phillips, D. I. W., Barker, D. J. P., Eriksson, J. G., & Kajante, E. (2010). Childhood separation experience predicts HPA axis hormonal responses in late adulthood: A natural experiment of World War II. *International Journal of Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 35, 758–767.
- Peters, K. (2003). When children affected by war go home. London: Save the Children UK.
- Peters, K., & Richards, P. (1998). Fighting with open eyes: Youth combatants talking about war in Sierra Leone. In P. J. Bracken & C. Petty (Eds.), *Rethinking the trauma of war*. London: Save the Children.
- Pfefferbaum, B. (1997). Posttraumatic stress disorder in children: A review of the past 10 years. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 36, 1503–1511.

- Phan, T. (2003). Life in school: Narratives of resiliency among Vietnamese-Canadian youths. *Adolescence*, *38*(151) 555–566.
- Pine, D. S., Costello, J., & Masten, A. (2005). Trauma, proximity, and developmental psychopathology: The effects of war and terrorism on children. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *30*, 1–12.
- Plunkett, M. C. B., & Southall, D. P. (1996). The effects of war on children. *Current Pædiatrics*, 6, 211–216.
- Poretti, M. (2008). Preventing children from joining armed groups. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 123–141
- Porter, M., & Haslam, N. (2005). Predisplacement and postdisplacement factors associated with mental health of refugees and internally displaced persons: A meta-analysis. *JAMA—Journal of the American Medical Association*, 294(5), 602–612.
- Postman, N. (1985). The disappearance in childhood. Childhood Education, 4, 286–293.
- Pouwels, R. (2008). UNHCR's executive committee conclusion on children at risk. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 43–47. First published online December 21, 2008.
- Povrzanovic, M. (1997). Children, war and nation. *Childhood: A Global Journal of the Child, 4,* 81–102.
- Protacio-Marcelino, E. (1989). Children of political detainees in the Philippines: Sources of stress and coping patterns. *International Journal of Mental Health*, *18*, 71–86.
- Puhar, A. (1993). Childhood origins of the war in Yugoslavia: I. Infant mortality. *The Journal of Psychohistory*, 20, 373–379.
- Pullis, M. 1998. Exposure to traumatic violence. In R. F. Dickie, D. E. Hursh, & A. L. Reitz (Eds.), *Education and Treatment of Children, 21*(3), 396–411.
- Punamäki, R.-L. (1982). Childhood in the shadow of war. A psychological study on attitudes and emotional life of Israeli and Palestinian children. *Current Research on Peace and Violence*, *5*, 26–41.
- Punamäki, R.-J. (1983). Psychological reactions of Palestinian and Israeli children to war and violence. In M. Kahnert, D. Pitt, & I. Taipale (Eds.), *Children and war*. Proceedings of symposium at Siuntio Baths, Finland 24.3.–27.3. 1983. GIPRI, IPB, Peace Union of Finland.
- Punamäki, R.-L. (1988). Historical–political and individualistic determinants of coping modes and fears among Palestinian children. *International Journal of Psychology*, *23*, 721–739.
- Punamäki, R.-L. (1989). Factors affecting the mental health of Palestinian children exposed to political violence. *International Journal of Mental Health*, 18, 63–79.
- Punamäki, R.-L. (1996). Can ideological commitment protect children's psychosocial well-being in situations of political violence? *Child Development*, 67, 55–69.
- Punamäki, R.-L. (2002). The uninvited guest of war enters childhood: Developmental and personality aspects of war and military violence. *Traumatology*, *8*, 1–45.

- Pumamäki, R.-L., Muhammed, A. H., & Abdulrahman, H. A. (2004). Impact of traumatic events on coping strategies and their effectiveness among Kurdish children. *International Journal of Behavioural Development*, 28, 59–70.
- Punamäki, R-L., & Puhakka, T. (1997). Determinants and effectiveness of children's coping with political violence. *International Journal of Behavioral Development, 21,* 349–370.
- Punamäki, R.-L., Qouta, S., & Sarraj, E. E. (1997). Relationships between traumatic events, children's gender and political activity, and perceptions of parenting styles. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, *21*, 91–109.
- Punamäki, R-L., Qouta, S., & El-Sarraj, E. (2001). Resiliency factors predicting psychological adjustment after political violence among Palestinian children. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 25, 256–267.
- Punamäki, R-L., & Suleiman, R. (1990). Predictors and effectiveness of coping with political violence among Palestinian children. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 29, 67–77.
- Pynoos, R. S., Kinzie, J. D., & Gordon, M. A. (2001). Children, adolescents, and families exposed to torture and related trauma. In E. T. Gerrity, T. M. Keane, & F. Tuma, *The mental health consequences of torture* (pp. 211–225). New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Qouta, S., Punamäki, R-L., & El-Sarraj, E. (1995). The relations between traumatic experiences, activity, and cognitive and emotional responses among Palestinian children. *International Journal of Psychology*, 30, 289–304.
- Qouta, S., Punamäki, R-L., & El-Sarraj, E. (2003). Prevalence and determinants of PTSD among Palestinian children exposed to military violence. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 12.
- Qouta, S., Punamaki, R. L., Miller, T., & El-Sarraj, E. (2008). Does war beget child aggression? Military violence, gender, age and aggressive behavior in two Palestinian samples. *Aggressive Behavior*, *34*, 231–244.
- Qouta, S., Punamaki, R. L., Montgomery, & El-Sarraj, E. (2007). Predictors of psychological distress and positive resources among Palestinian adolescents: Trauma, child and mothering characteristics. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *31*, 699–717.
- Quiroga, J. (2009). Torture in children. *Torture: Quarterly Journal on Rehabilitation of Torture Victims and Prevention of Torture*, 19(2), 66–87.
- Rafman, S., Canfield, J., Barbas, J., & Kaczorowski, J. (1997). Children's representations of parental loss due to war. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 20, 163–177.
- Rahav, R., & Ronen, T. (1994). Children's perceptions of their behavior problems during the Gulf war. *Anxiety, Stress, and Coping, 7,* 241–252.
- Räsänen, E. (1992). Traumatic life events in childhood and their later effects in adulthood: A study of Finnish war–children. *Psychiatrica Fennica*, *23*, 98–107.
- Raasoch, J. W., & Hein, F.A. (1994). Comparison: Israeli families' anxiety from SCUD missiles versus Palestinian families' anxiety since the Intifada. *Journal of Social Distress and the Homeless*, *3*, 341–354.

- Raphael, B. (2000). Promoting the mental health and wellbeing of children and young people. Discussion paper: Key principles and directions. National Mental Health Working Group. Department of Health and Aged Care, Canberra.
- Raundalen, M., Dyregrov, A., & Bugge, R. G. (1990). *Reaching children through the teachers. Helping the war-traumatized child. A manual.* Cruz Vermelha, Mocambique: Norges Røde Kors.
- Richman, N. (1993). Annotation: Children in situations of political violence. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *34*, 1286–1302.
- Reichenberg, D., & Friedman, S. (1996). Traumatized children. Healing the invisible wounds of war: A rights approach. In Y. Danieli, N. S. Rodley, & L. Weisaeth (Eds.), *International responses to traumatic stress* (pp. 307–326). Amityville, NY: Baywood.
- Rigamer, E. F. (1982). Psychological management of children in a national crisis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry*, 25, 364–369.
- Rijavec, M., Saric, Z. R., & Olujic, M. (1996). Living under war stress: Some qualitative aspects of adolescents' experiences. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, *50*, 109–115.
- Rim, Y. (1991). Coping styles of (first–and second–generation) Holocaust survivors. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 12, 1315–1317.
- Robinson, S., Rapaport-Bar-Sever, M., & Rapaport, J. The present state of people who survived the Holocaust as children. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 89, 242–245.
- Ronen, T., Rahav, G., & Rosenbaum, M. (2003). Children's reaction to a war situation as a function of age and sex. *Anxiety, Stress and Coping, 16,* 59–69.
- Ronen, T., & Seeman, A. (2007). Subjective well being of adolescent in boarding schools under threat of war. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *20*, 1053–1062.
- Ronstrom, A. (1989). Children in Central America: Victims of war. Child Warfare, 68, 145-153.
- Rose, S. L., & Garske, J. (1987). Family environment, adjustment and coping among children of Holocaust survivors: A comparative investigation. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *57*, 332–344.
- Rosen, L. N., Westhuis, D. J., & Teitelbaum, J. M. (1993). Children's reactions to the desert storm deployment: Initial findings from a survey of army families. *Military Medicine*, 158, 465–469.
- Rossiter, M., & Rossiter, K. (2009). Immigrant youth and crime: Stakeholder perspectives on risk and protective factors. *Prairie Metropolis Centre Working Paper Series*. Working paper no. WP02-09. Retrieved from www.edmontonsocialplanning.ca/content/view/549/271/>.
- Rothbaum, B. O. (2008). Critical parameters for D-Cycloserine enhancement of cognitive-behavioral therapy for obsessive-compulsive disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *165*, 293–296.
- Rothe, E. M., Lewis, J., Castillo–Matos, H., Busquets, R., & Martinez, I. (2002). Posttraumatic stress disorder among Cuban children and adolescents after release from a refugee camp. *Psychiatric Services*, *53*, 970–976.

- Rousseau, C. (1995). The mental health of refugee children. *Transcultural Psychiatric Research Review*, Vol. 32(3), 299–331.
- Rousseau, C. (2005). Diving into complexity: John Sigal's work on the long-term consequences of the Holocaust. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 10(2), 262–265.
- Rousseau, C., & Drapeau, A. (1998). The impact of culture on the transmission of trauma: Refugees' stories embodied in their children's lives. In Y. Danieli (Ed.), *International handbook of multigenerational legacies of trauma* (pp. 465–486). New York: Plenum Press.
- Rumboldt, M., Rumboldt, Z., & Pesenti, S. (1994). The impact of war upon the pupils' growth in southern Croatia. *Child: Care, Health & Development, 20,* 189–196.
- Rusby, J. S. M., & Tasker, F. (2008). Childhood temporary separation: Long-term effects of the British evacuation of children during World War 2 on older adults' attachment styles. *Attachment & Human Development*, 10, 207–221.
- Rustin, S. L. (1980). The legacy of loss. *Journal of Contemporary Psychotherapy*, 11, 32–43.
- Sack, W. H., Angell, R. H., Kinzie, J. D., & Rath, B. (1986). The psychiatric effects of massive trauma on Cambodian children: II. The family, home, and the school. *Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry*, 25, 377–383.
- Sack, W. H., Clarke, G. N., Kinney, R., Belestos, G., Him, C., & Seeley, J. (1995). The Khmer adolescent project. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 183, 177–181.
- Sack, W. H., Clarke, G. N., & Seeley, J. (1996). Multiple forms of stress in Cambodia adolescent refugees. *Child Development*, 67, 107–116.
- Sack, W., Him, C., & Dickason, D. (1999). Twelve-year follow-up study of Khmer youths who suffered massive war trauma as children. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *38*, 1173–1179.
- Sadeh, A., Hen-Gal, S., & Tikotzky, L. (2008). Young children's reactions to war-related stress: A survey and assessment of an innovative intervention. *Pediatrics*, 121, 46–53.
- Saigh, P. A. (1982). The Lebanese fear inventory: A normative report. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 38, 352–355.
- Saigh, P. A. (1984). Pre- and post-invasion anxiety in Lebanon. *Behavior Therapy*, 15, 185–190.
- Saigh, P. A. (1986). In vitro flooding in the treatment of a 6-yr-old boy's posttraumatic stress disorder. *Behavior Research and Therapy*, *24*, 685–688.
- Saigh, P. A. (1987). In vitro flooding of a childhood posttraumatic stress disorder. *School Psychology Review*, *16*, 203–211.
- Saigh, P. A., Fairbank, J. A., & Yasik, A. E. (1998). War-related posttraumatic stress disorder among children and adolescents. In T. W. Miller (Ed.), *Children of trauma: Stressful life events and their effects on children and adolescents* (pp. 119–140). Madison, Connecticut: International Universities Press.

- Saigh, P. A., Mroueh, M., Zimmerman, B. J., & Fairbank, J.A. (1995). Self-efficacy expectations among traumatized adolescents. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *33*(6), 701–704.
- Schauer, E., Neuner, F., Elbert, T., Ertl, V., Onyut, L.-P., Odenwald, M., & Schauer, M. (2004). Narrative exposure therapy in children: A case study. *Intervention: International Journal of Mental Health.* 3, 65–69.
- Schwarcz, J. H. (1982). Guiding children's creative expression in the stress of war. In C.D.
- Schwartz, R. E. (1982). Children under fire: the role of the schools. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *52*, 409–419.
- Schwarzwald, J., Weisenberg, M., Solomon, Z., & Waysman, M. (1994). Stress reactions of school-age children to the bombardment by scud missiles: A 1-year follow-up. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 7, 657–667.
- Schwarzwald, J., Weisenberg, M., Waysman, M., Solomon, Z., & Klingman, A. (1993). Stress reaction of school-age children to the bombardment by SCUD missiles. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *102*, 404–410.
- Selner-O'Hagan, M. B., Kindlon, D. J., Buka, S. L., *et al.* 1998. Assessing exposure to violence in urban youth. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*. *39*, 215–224.
- Sengendo, J., & Nambi, J. (1997). The psychological effect of orphanhood: A study of orphans in Rakai district. *Health Transition Review*, 7, 105–124.
- Shamai, M., & Kimhi, S. (2006). Exposure to threat of war and terror, political attitudes, stress, and life satisfaction among teenagers in Israel. *Journal of Adolescence*, 29, 165–176.
- Shamai, M., & Kimhi, S. (2007). Teenagers response to threat of war and terror: Gender and the role of social systems. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 43, 359–374.
- Shamir, M., & Sullivan, J. L. (1985). Jews and Arabs in Israel. Everybody hates somebody, sometime. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, *29*, 283–305.
- Shoham, E. (1994). Family characteristics of delinquent youth in time of war. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 38, 247–258.
- Silove, D. (2006). The impact of mass psychological trauma on psychosocial adaptation among refugees. In G. Reyes & G. A. Jacobs (Eds.), *Handbook of international disaster psychology: Refugee mental health* (Vol. 3) (pp. 1–17). Westport, CT: Praeger Publishers/Greenwood Publishing Group.
- Sinha, J. B. P. (1984). Towards partnership for relevant research in the third world. *International Journal of Psychology*, *19*, 169–177.
- Skinner, D., & Swartz, L. (1989). The consequences for preschool children of a parent's detention: A preliminary South African clinical study of caregivers' reports. *Journal of Child Psychiatry*, *30*, 243–259.
- Slone, M., & Shechner, T. (2009). Psychiatric consequences for Israeli adolescents of protracted political violence: 1998–2004. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *50*, 280–289.

- Sluzki, C. E. (1990). Disappeared: semantic and somatic effects of political repression in a family seeking therapy. *Family Process*, *29*, 131–143.
- Smith, P., Perrin, S., Yule, W., Hacam, B., & Stuvland, R. (2002). War exposure among children from Bosnia-Hercegovina: Psychological adjustment in a community sample. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, *15*, 147–156.
- Smith., P., Perrin, S., Yule, W., & Rabe-Hesketh, S. (2001). War exposure and maternal reactions in the psychological adjustment of children from Bosnia-Hercegovina, *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 42, 395–404.
- Social Development Office, State of Kuwait. (1993). *Psychological, social, & educational effects of the Iraqi aggression on the children of Kuwait.* Kuwait: The Social Development Office.
- Solomon, Z., & Lavi, T. (1999). Children in war: Soldiers against their will. In A. Maercker, Z. Solomon, & M. Schutzwohl (Eds.), *Post-traumatic stress disorder: A lifespan developmental perspective* (pp. 81–96). Seattle: Hogrefe & Huber.
- Solomons, K. (1989). The dynamics of posttraumatic stress disorder in South African political ex-detainees. *American Journal of Psychotherapy*, *43*, 208–217.
- Soskis, D. A., & Ayalon, O. (1985). A six-year follow-up of hostage victims. *Terrorism*, 7, 411–415.
- Sourander, A. (1998). Behavior problems and traumatic events of unaccompanied refugee minors. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 22(7), 719–727.
- Spielberger, C. D., Sarason, I. G., & Milgram, N.A. (Eds.). Stress and Anxiety, 8, 355–360.
- Springer, J. F., & Phillips, J. L. (1997). *Individual protective factors index: A measure of adolescent resiliency*. Retrieved from <<u>www.emt.org/userfiles/ipfi.pdf</u>>.
- Stark, L., Boothby, N., & Ager, A. (2009). Children and fighting forces: 10 years on from Cape Town. *Disasters*, *33*, 522–547.
- Statistics Canada. (2004). *Children of immigrants: How well do they do in school?* Retrieved from www.statcan.ca/english/freepub/81-004-XIE/200410/immi.htm>.
- Stauffer, S. (2008). Trauma and disorganized attachment in refugee children: Integrating theories and exploring treatment options. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 150–163.
- Stein, B., Comer, D., Gardner, W., & Kelleher, K. (1999). Prospective study of displaced children's symptoms in wartime Bosnia. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *34*, 464–469.
- Sterba, E. (1949). Emotional problems of displaced children. Journal of Social Casework, 30, 175-180.
- Stichick, T. (2001). The psychosocial impact of armed conflict on children. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 10, 797–814.
- Stichick, T. (2001). The psychosocial impact of armed conflict on children. *Cultural and Societal Influences in Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 10, 797–814.
- Straker, G. (1992). Faces in the revolution: The psychological effects of violence on township youth in South Africa. Athen, Ohio: Ohio University Press.

- Stuvland, R., Barath, A., & Kuterovac, G. (1993, June). *War-exposure and post-traumatic reactions among school children in Croatia*. Paper presented at the Third European Conference on Traumatic Stress, Bergen, Norway 6–10.
- Stuvland, R. Barath, A., & Kuterovac, G. (1993, October). *School–age children affected by war: The UNICEF program in former Yugoslavia*. Paper presented at 40th annual meeting, American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, San Antonio.
- Suárez-Orozco, M. M. (1990). Speaking the unspeakable: Toward a psychosocial understanding of response to terror. *Ethos, 18,* 353–383.
- Summerfield, D. (1998). The social experience of war and some issues for the humanitarian field. In P. J. Bracken & C. Petty (Eds.), *Rethinking the trauma of war*. London: Save the Children.
- Summerfield, D. (2000). Childhood, war, refugeedom, and trauma: Three core questions for mental health professionals. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, *37*(3), 417–433.
- Swartz, L., & Levett, A. (1989). Political repression and children in South Africa: The social construction of damaging effects. *Social Science Medicine*, *28*, 741–750.
- Swenson, C. C., & Klingman, A. (1993). Children and war. In C. F. Saylor (Ed.), *Children and disasters: Issues in clinical psychology*. New York: Plenum Press.
- Tankink, M. (2007). "The moment I became born-again the pain disappeared": The healing of devastating war memories in born-again churches in Mbarara District, Southwest-Uganda. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, 44, 203–231.
- Taylor C. E. (1998). How care for childhood psychological trauma in wartime may contribute to peace. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *10*, 175–178.
- Thabet, A., & Vostanis, P. (1998). Social adversities and anxiety disorders in the Gaza strip. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 78, 439–442.
- Thabet, A., & Vostanis, P. (2000). Post traumatic stress disorder reactions in children of war: A longitudinal study. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 24, 291–298.
- Thabet, A. A., Ibraheem, A. N., Shivram, R., Winter, E. A., & Vostanis, P. (2009). Parenting support and PTSD in children of a war zone. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, *55*, 226–237.
- Thabet, A. A., Tawahina, A. A., Sarraj, E. E., & Vostanis, P. (2008). Exposure to war trauma and PTSD among parents and children in the Gaza strip. *European Child Adolescent Psychiatry*, 17, 191–199.
- Thabet, A. A., Vostanis, P., & Karim, K. (2005). Group crisis intervention for children during ongoing war conflict. *European Child Adolescent Psychiatry*, 14, 262–269.
- Thabet, A. A. M., Abed, Y., & Vostanis, P. (2004). Comorbidity of PTSD and depression among refugee children during war conflict. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 45, 533–542.
- Thabet, A. A. M., Karim, K., & Vostanis, P. (2006). Trauma exposure in pre-school children in a war zone. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 188, 154–158.

- Thomas, S., Nafees, B., & Bhugra, D. (2004). *I was running away from death—The pre-flight experiences of unaccompanied asylum seeking children in the UK*. Child Care, Health and Development, *30*(2), 113–122.
- Tolfree, D. (1996). Restoring playfulness. Rädda Barnen. Falun: Scandbook.
- Toner, I. J. (1994). Children of «the troubles» in Northern Ireland: Perspectives and intervention. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, *17*, 629–647.
- Tol, W. A., Komproe, I. H., Jordans, M. J. D., Gross, A. L., Susanty, D., Macy, R. D., *et al.* (2010). Mediators and moderators of a psychosocial intervention for children affected by political violence. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 78(6), 818–828.
- Tol, W. A., Komproe, I. H., Susanty, D., Jordans, M. J. D., Macy, R. D., & de Jong, J. T. V. M. (2008). School-based mental health intervention for children affected by political violence in Indonesia. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 300, 655–662.
- Tousignant, M. Habimana, E., Biron, C., Malo, C., Sidoli-LeBlanc, C., & Bendris, N. (1999). The Quebec adolescent refugee project: Psychopathology and family variables in a sample from 35 nations. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 38, 1426–1432.
- Trang, T., & Lau, W. (2002). *Psychological well being of child and adolescent refugee and asylum seekers: Overview of major research findings in the past ten years*. Melbourne, Australia: Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission.
- Tsai, A. C. (2008). Measuring mental health in child soldiers (To the editor). *The Journal of American Medical Association*, 300, 2729.
- Tudge, J., Chivian, E., Robinson, J., Andreyenkov, V., & Popov, N. (1991). American and Soviet adolescents' attitudes toward the future: The relationship between worry about nuclear war and optimism. *International Journal of Mental Health*, 19, 58–84.
- Tufnell, G. (2005). Children affected by armed conflict: After survival—What next? Issues for mental health services in England. *Child Soldiers*, xxx, 1–5.
- Turklejska, M. L., Plichta, A., Luszczynska, A., & Benight, C. C. (2008). Jewish and non-Jewish World War II child and adolescent survivors at 60 years after war: Effects of parental loss and age at exposure on well-being. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 78, 369–377.
- Turton, R. W., Straker, G., & Moosa, F. (1990). Experiences of violence in the lives of township youths in 'unrest' and 'normal' conditions. *South African Journal of Psychology, 2,* 77–84.
- UNICEF with the Oxford Development Education Centre. (1995). *Children working for peace:* A manual for the teacher in the classroom. UNICEF.
- UNICEF. (2007). "Will you listen?" Young voices from conflict zones. UNICEF. Retrieved from www.unicef.org/publications/files/Will You Listen eng.pdf>.
- UNHCR. (2004). Basic facts: Refugees by numbers. UNCHR.
- UNHCR. (2009). 2008 global trends: Refugees, asylum-seekers, returnees, internally displaced and stateless persons. UNHCR.

- UNHCR. (2010). 2009 global trends: Refugees, asylum-seekers, returnees, internally displaced and stateless persons. UNHCR.
- Vasquez, M., Han, A., & De Las Fuentes, C. (2006). Adaptation of immigrant girls and women. In J. Worell and C. D. Goodheart (Eds.), *Handbook of girls' and women's psychological health: Gender and well-being across the lifespan* (pp. 439–446). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Vautravers, A. J. (2008). Why child soldiers are such a complex issue. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27(4), 96–107.
- Veale, A. (2010). *Individual through community resilience in social reintegration of children associated with armed forces and group* (pp. 1–12). London: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.
- Vincent, C., & Warren, S. (1998). Supporting refugee children: A focus on home–school links. Institute of Education. Warwick University.
- Vitiello, B. (2008). Effectively obtaining informed consent for child and adolescent participation in mental health research. *Ethics & Behavior*, 18(2–3): 182–198.
- Walton, J. R., Nuttal, R. L., & Nuttal, E. V. (1997). The impact of war on the mental health of children: A Salvadoran study. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *21*, 737–749.
- Ward, C. L., Flisher, A. J., Zissis, C., Muller, M., & Lombard, C. (2001). Exposure to violence and its relationship to psychopathology in adolescents. *Injury Prevention*, 7, 297–301.
- Watters, C. (2011). Childhood studies: Migration. *Oxford Bibliographies Online*. Oxford University Press.
- Watters, C. (2011). Childhood studies: Refugee and displaced children. *Oxford Bibliographies Online*. Oxford University Press.
- Weine, S., Becker, D. F., McGlashan, T. H., Vojvoda, D., Hartman, S., & Robbins, J. P. (1995). Adolescent survivors of "ethnic cleansing": Observations on the first year in America. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 34, 1153–1159.
- Wenger-Ryan, N. A. (2001). Impact of the threat of war on children in military families. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 71, 236–244.
- Wessels, M. (1998). Children, armed conflict and peace. *Journal of Peace Research*, *35*(5), 635–646. SAGE Publications/PRIO.
- Wessells, M. (2006a). *Child soldiers: From violence to protection*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Wessells, M. (2006b). A living wage: The importance of livelihood in reintegrating former child soldiers. In N. Boothby, A. Strang, & M. Wessells (Eds.), *A world turned upside down: Social ecological approaches to children in war zones* (pp. 179–197). Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Wessells, M. (2009). What are we learning about community-based child protection mechanisms? An inter-agency review of the evidence from humanitarian and development settings. Retrieved from www.savethechildren.org.uk/en/54_10087.htm.

- Wessells, M., & Monteiro, C. (2000). Healing wounds of war in Angola. In D. Donald, A. Dawes, & J. Louw (Eds.), *Addressing childhood adversity* (pp. 176–201). Cape Town: David Philip.
- Wessells, M., & Monteiro, C. (2006). Psychosocial assistance for youth: Towards reconstruction for peace in Angola. *Journal of Social Issues*, 62, 121–139.
- Wexler, I. D., Branski, D., & Kerem, E. (2006). War and children. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 296, 579–581.
- Williams, C. (1993). Who are "street children"? A hierarchy of street use and appropriate responses. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 17, 831–841.
- Williams R. (2007). The psycho-social consequences for children of mass violence, terrorism and disasters. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 19(3), 263–277.
- Williamson, L. (1998). Unaccompanied—But not unsupported. In J. Rutter & C. Jones (Eds.), *Refugee education. Mapping the field*. Wiltshire:Trentham Books.
- Wilson, A., & Fromm, E. (1982). Aftermath of the concentration camp: The second generation. *Journal of The American Academy of Psychoanalysis*, 10, 289–313.
- Wolf, K. M. (1945). Evacuation of children in wartime. *Psychoanalytic Study of the Child, 1,* 389–404.
- Wolff, P. H., & Fesseha, G. (1998). The orphans of Eritrea: Are orphanages part of the problem or part of the solution? *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 155, 1319–1324.
- Wolff, P. H., & Fesseha, G. (2005). The orphans of Eritrea: What are the choices? *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 75, 475–484.
- Wolff, P. H., Tesfai, B., Egasso, H., & Aradom, T. (1995). The orphans of Eritrea: a comparison study. *Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry*, *36*, 633–644.
- Wolff, S. (1990). Attachment and morality: Developmental themes with different values. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *156*, 266–271.
- Yohani, S. C., & Larsen, D. J. (2009). Hope lives in the heart: Refugee and immigrant children's perceptions of hope engendering sources during early years of resettlement. *Canadian Journal of Counselling*, 43(4), 246–264.
- Yule, W. (2000). Emanuel Miller lecture from pogroms to "ethnic cleansing": Meeting the needs of war affected children. *Journal of Child Psychology*, 41, 695–702.
- Yule, W. (2002). Alleviating the effects of war and displacement on children. *Traumatology*, 8,160–181.
- Zeidner, M., Klingman, A., & Itskowitz, R. (1993). Children's affective reactions and coping under threat of missile attack: A semiprojective assessment procedure. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 60, 435–457.
- Zganec-Brajsa, A. (2005). The long-term effects of war experiences on children's depression in the republic of Croatia. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 29, 31–43.
- Ziv, A., & Israeli, R. (1973). Effects of bombardment on the manifest anxiety level of children living in Kibbutzim. *Journal of Consulting & Clinical Psychology*, 40, 287–291.

- Zivcic, I. (1993). Emotional reactions of children to war stress in Croatia. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 32, 709–713.
- Zvizdic, S., & Butollo, W. (2000). War-related loss of one's father and persistent depressive reactions in early adolescents. *European Psychologist*, *5*, 204–214.
- Zlotogorski, Z. (1985). Offspring of concentration camp survivors: A study of levels of ego functioning. *Israeli Journal of Psychiatry Related Sciences*, 22, 201–209.
- Zwi, A. B., Grove, N. J., Kelly, P., Gayer, M., Ramos-Jimenez, P., & Sommerfeld, J. (2006). Child health in armed conflict: Time to rethink. *The Lancet*, *367*, 1886–1888.

Refugee Organizations

- The *Australian Refugee Week* website features resources and information on refugee issues. See <<u>www.refugeeweek.org.au/index.php</u>>.
- The *Canadian Council for Refugees* website features many resources of interest to teachers. See http://ccrweb.ca/en/about-ccr.
- The Children and Armed Conflict Unit works to keep the issue of the impact of armed conflict on children in the public and institutional eye through its website.
 See <www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/default.htm>. The site features:
 - world headlines (news stories about conflicts, human rights and humanitarian issues)
 - <u>country specific information</u> on past and present conflict areas, and on countries with related issues
 - <u>issues and themes</u> pertaining to children in areas of armed conflict (e.g., small-arms trade negotiations, education, juvenile justice, child soldiers, etc.)
 - a database of relevant <u>international and regional</u> laws, reports and documents, and information on international and regional organizations
- The *Children and War Foundation* works to improve children's lives following wars and disasters through various means. See www.childrenandwar.org/resources/ for more information.
- The *Child Soldier Relief* organization advocates on behalf of former child soldiers. See http://childsoldierrelief.org/>.
- The *Child Soldiers International* website provides information on child soldiers, recent developments, international standards on children and armed conflict, and government armed forces and armed groups, as well as information on disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration. See www.child-soldiers.org/>.
- The *Forced Migration Online (FMO)* website provides access to resources relating to refugees and forced migration. See <www.similarsites.com/goto/forcedmigration.org>.
- The *New Youth.ca* website provides information and referrals for newcomer (immigrant and refugee) youth across Ontario, Canada. See www.newyouth.ca/about-us>.
- The *Refugee Education Initiative (REI)* is an online forum where people discuss forced migration, displacement, education, and conflict. See <<u>www.refugeeeducation.com/</u>>.
- *Refugee International* is an organization that advocates for life-saving assistance and protection for displaced people. See http://refugeesinternational.org/>.
- The *Refugee Realities Project* seeks to broaden people's knowledge on the experience of refugees. See http://refugee.oxfam.org.au/public/about/index.php>.
- **Refugee Youth Org** is a group of young people who seek to learn from each other's experiences as migrants and help improve the lives of refugee youth. See <<u>www.refugeeyouth.org/main.php?go=aboutus</u>>.

- *Save the Children* is dedicated to helping children in need throughout the World. See <<u>www.savethechildren.org.uk/</u>>.
- **Sudanese Online Research Association (SORA)** is a website specific to the Sudanese diaspora. See http://sora.akm.net.au/index.php>.
- The *UK Refugee Week* website provides information on Refugee Week and related activities. See <<u>www.refugeeweek.org.uk/</u>>.
- The *U.S. Committee for Refugees and Immigrants (USCRI)* helps refugees and immigrants in the United States obtain the support and services that will help them rebuild their lives. See www.refugees.org/>.
- The *Virtual Refugee Camp* website created by Médecins sans frontières (Doctors without Borders) allows users to experience life in refugee camps. See <<u>www.msf.org.au/rciyw/</u>>. Other resources are available at <<u>http://refugeecamp.ca/</u>>.
- The War Child Website is dedicated to helping children affected by war. See <www.warchild.org/>.
- *WITNESS* helps transform stories of abuse into tools for justice, public engagement, and policy change. See <<u>www.witness.org/about-us</u>>.

Mental Health and Supports for Survivors

- The *Boston Center for Refugee Health and Human Rights* offers an Internet course called Caring for Refugees and Survivors of Torture. The course is for people who want to learn about survivors of torture and refugee trauma and how to help them. There are also links to legal and clinical documents, as well as other resources.
 - See < www.bu.edu/bcrhhr/pro/course/course index.html>.
- The *Canadian Centre for Victims of Torture (CCVT)* helps survivors integrate into Canadian society and helps protect them. It also raises awareness surrounding torture and its consequences. See http://ccvt.org>.
- The <u>Center for Health and Health Care in Schools</u> works with parents, teachers, health professionals, and school administrators. See <<u>www.healthinschools.org/</u>>. A variety of resources related to immigrant and refugee students are available at <<u>www.healthinschools.org/en/Immigrant-and-Refugee-Children.aspx</u>>; for example, <u>Caring Across Communities</u>: <u>Addressing the Mental Health Needs of Diverse Children and Youth</u>.
- Children in armed conflict: How girl soldiers are punished by their past is a paper by the Youth Advocate Program International. It talks about girl soldiers in armed conflicts throughout the world and delves into the uniquely female issues concerning disarmament and social reintegration. See <www.yapi.org/rpgirlsoldiers.pdf>.
- The *Ecological approach to the assessment of refugee children* is an approach where one must consider the environment in which one resides in order to understand one's behaviour and development. This environment includes family, community, and culture as well as experiences before and after migration.
 - See < www.ncb.org.uk/ncb-websites/arc/pdf-briefings/assessment-and-planning>.
- The <u>Immigrant and refugee children and youth needs research study</u>, <u>Final report</u> (2008) reviews the needs of immigrant and refugee children and youth in Alberta. Although there are differences between Alberta and Manitoba, this report is helpful for understanding the issues and gaps in service provision in Manitoba.
 - See <<u>www.isccalgary.ca/carestrategy/082809Final%20Report%20-%20Immigrant%20and%20Refugee%20Children%20and%20Youth%20Research%20Study.pdf</u>>.
- The International Committee of the Red Cross, Children and war report 2009 provides an overview of the effects of war on children.
 See <www.icrc.org/eng/assets/files/other/icrc 002 4015.pdf>.
- IRIN. (2012). No school today: Why Syrian refugee children miss out on education.
- The *Mental health in the ESL classroom* manual guides ESL teachers by detailing the burdens carried by refugee students and explaining how ESL teachers can turn their classrooms into effective and welcoming teaching and learning environments. The seven sections are as follows: (1) The Refugee and Mental Health; (2) The ESL Classroom; (3) The Multi-Faceted Role of the ESL Teacher; (4) Student Needs Assessment; (5) Curriculum and Instruction; (6) Bibliography and Internet Resources; and (7) Acknowledgements.
 - See <www.uscrirefugees.org/2010Website/5_Resources/5_1_For_Refugees_Immigrants/5_1_1_Health/5_1_1_3_Mental_Health/Mental_Health and the ESL_Classroom.pdf>.

- The *National Center for Post Traumatic Stress Disorder in Children and Adolescents* provides a PTSD fact sheet which includes the events that cause PTSD in children; the risk factors for PTSD; the age-specific features for some symptoms; and other effects of trauma and treatment. See www.ncptsd.org/facts/specific/fs children.html>.
- The U.S. Center for Victims of Torture (CVT) *New neighbors, hidden scars*, PDF format document (45 pages) details scenarios that are for Minnesota but are relevant to Manitoba. Also, the Storycloth newsletter features *New neighbors, hidden scars; Tales of the self*, an article about the value of storytelling. See www.cvt.org/new neighbors/index.htm>.
- The <u>Review of child and adolescent refugee mental health</u>, White paper (2003) from the National Child Traumatic Stress Network provides information on refugee experiences, stresses, and protective factors, as well as ideas for improving supports for refugee children. See <<u>www.evasp.eu/attachments/117_Review%20of%20Child%20and%20Adolescent%20</u> Refugee%20Mental%20Health.pdf>.
- The <u>Trauma and anxiety in children</u> presentation from Connected Kansas Kids (CKK) provides information on the impact of trauma on children and how to respond to children's responses to trauma in the classroom and home.

 See <www.connectedkansaskids.com/PDF/Trauma AnxietyInChildren07-07-13.pdf>.
- The *U.S. Center for Victims of Torture* offers training about the effects of torture and war trauma. See <www.cvt.org/>.
- Women's Refugee Commission. (2012). *In search of safety and solutions: Somali refugee adolescent girls at Sheder and Aw Barre Camps*. Women's Refugee Commission.
- The <u>Working with refugee students in secondary school—A counselor's companion</u> document provides information on the characteristics of refugee students and the effects of trauma on their education; placement and scheduling; evaluation of international transcripts; and identification and assessment of language proficiency and level of former schooling.

 See http://education.state.mn.us/mdeprod/groups/EnglishLang/documents/Manual/016630.pdf.

Children and Youth Specific Resources

- The *Advocates for Human Rights* established the Discover Human Rights Institute. This institute provides educational resources and tools to people and helps them learn about and apply international rights standards in their daily lives.
 - See < <u>www.discoverhumanrights.org/Take Action Websites.html</u>>.
- Daring to dream: Raising the achievement of 14 to 16 year old assylum-seeking and refugee children and young people is a research report that shows that, with the right support, many of these youth can become high achievers.
 See <www.refugeecouncil.org.uk/policy/position/2005/children.htm>.
- The *Resilience of refugee children after war* is a report by the American Psychological Association on the psychosocial effects of war on children and families who are refugees from armed conflict and now reside in the United States.
 - See <www.apa.org/pubs/info/reports/refugees.aspx>.
- Yohani, S. C., and Larsen, D. J. (2009). *Hope lives in the heart: Refugee and immigrant children's perceptions of hope and hope-engendering sources during early years of adjustment*. Canadian *Journal of Counselling*, 43(4). See https://cjc-rcc.ucalgary.ca/cjc/index.php/rcc/article/viewFile/631/731.
- Children and Youth in Organized Armed Violence (COAV) is a site with many links to other sites dealing with children's rights, children in armed conflict, and juvenile gangs. See <www.coav.org.br>.
- Dunn, B., and Adkins, M. A. (2003). The multicultural classroom: Teaching refugee and immigrant children. See www.teachingrefugees.com/young-learners/references/>.
- **Peacebuild: The Canadian Peacebuilding Network** seeks to promote and develop peace in Canada in the hopes of creating peace internationally. See <www.peacebuild.ca/about-links-e.php >.
- Save the Children U.K. is an organization that tackles issues such as child poverty, children's rights, climate change, education, emergencies, health and HIV, hunger, and protection throughout the world. See <www.savethechildren.org.uk/>.
- Save the Children Sweden is an organization that seeks to change the way the world treats children and to bring about change in children's lives. See < www.savethechildren.se >.
- *UNHCR Refugee Resources for Teachers* includes lesson modules for 3 different age groups that help teachers introduce refugee issues into subjects such as History, Geography, Art, Human Rights, Language Arts, and Citizenship. See www.unhcr.org/pages/49c3646cbf.html>.
- UNICEF. (2002). *Helping children cope with the stresses of war: A manual for parents and teachers*. See <<u>www.unicef.org/publications/index_4398.html</u>>.
- *UNICEF Children in War:* The United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund works in the areas of child survival and development; basic education and gender equality; HIV/AIDS and children; child protection; policy advocacy; and partnerships.

 See www.unicef.org/children-in-war/feature-peaceed.html>.

- Search "Multicultural". A selection of multicultural resources with an emphasis on counselling. Sage Publications. See www.sagepub.com/>.
- *War is not a game: The experiences of refugee children*, Video, 32 min. Frameline Productions. See <www.framelineproductions.net/>.
- *National Film Board of Canada*. See <<u>www.onf-nfb.gc.ca/eng/accueil.php</u>> and search "refugees".
- United Nations Association of Canada Resource. Refugees: A Canadian perspective (Resources for kids and youth/for educators). See www.unac.org/learn/wrld/Refugees/REFeng.htm.
- The National Child Traumatic Stress Network provides a variety of resources on child and adolescent refugee trauma, including the Children of war video for educators. See www.nctsn.org/trauma-types/refugee-and-war-zone-trauma.
- The Australian Child and Adolescent Trauma, Loss and Grief Network's website www.earlytraumagrief.anu.edu.au/> provides information and resources about traumatized children. The website's resource centre includes information and resources for school communities and refugee children and families.

Talking to Children

- <u>Helping traumatized children: A brief overview for caregivers</u> by Dr. B. D. Perry. This document is one in a series that was developed by the Child Trauma Academy to assist parents, caregivers, teachers, and various professionals who work with maltreated and traumatized children. See <www.uscrirefugees.org/2010Website/5_Resources/5_3_For_Service_Providers/5_3_2_Working with Refugee and Immigrant Children/The ChildTrauma Academy.pdf>.
- **David Baldwin's Trauma Information Pages** focus on emotional trauma and traumatic stress, including PTSD (post-traumatic stress disorder) and dissociation. A particularly useful page is the *Principles of clinical work with traumatized children* page under the *Childhood trauma* section. See <<u>www.trauma-pages.com/</u>>.
- Birman, D. (2002). *Mental health of refugee children: A guide for the ESL teacher*. Denver, Colorado: Spring Institute for Intercultural Learning. This document is designed for ESL providers and focuses on cultural adjustment and mental health for youth. See www.springinstitute.com>.
- Genogram exercise with older students: This exercise should be used with caution because certain questions may seem invasive for newcomer youth.
 See <www.uky.edu/Classes/FAM/357/fam544/genogram.html>.

Children and Play

- Chase, R., & Bush, K. *The mental health of war-affected children: A community based rehabilitation and reconciliation program in Sri Lanka's Eastern Province*. This document deals with the mental health effects of militarized violence on children. It details the Butterfly Peace Garden in Batticaloa, Sri Lanka, an after-school program provided to 600 children who have experienced trauma. See www.hhri.org/?keyword=12®ion=209&search=Search.
- *Communities 4 Families (C4F)* helps support families living in downtown Winnipeg. It is funded by Healthy Child Manitoba. Of particular interest are their programming resources for families and facilitators' resources which could be adapted to suit other settings whether urban or rural. See http://communities4families.ca/facilitators/intro.
- Miller, V. W., & Friedrich, W. A. *Helping children outgrow war*. This document includes examples of helping children outgrow war. It deals with the following post-conflict phases: emergency, recovery, rehabilitation, and reconstruction.
 See <www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story id/000074.pdf>.
- *Playing with rainbows*. UNA: Canada Toronto Branch. "Playing with Rainbows" is a non-therapeutic program for children. Through recreation, children acquire skills such as self-confidence, teamwork, problem solving, safety, adaptability, understanding, and love of their heritage. See http://to.unac.org/projects/playing-with-rainbows/>.
- The Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. (2007). *Playing for the future: The role of sport and recreation in supporting refugee young people to 'settle well' in Australia*. Melbourne, Victoria, Australia: The Centre for Multicultural Youth Issues. This document broaches the use of sport and recreation as a tool to facilitate settlement and integration of refugee youth and to help them with their physical and mental recovery from trauma and war and to alleviate feelings of isolation. See www.cmy.net.au/Assets/185/1/PlayingForTheFuture.pdf.

Cultural Diversity

- *Cultural Competency for Kids* is a website that provides ideas for learning about oneself and others. See <<u>www.education.com/reference/article/Ref_Cultural_Competency/</u>>.
- *Cultural Diversity* is a Canadian Council on Social Development (CCSD) research program which aims to assist social service and community organizations and governments in developing culturally relevant policies, programs, and services. See www.ccsd.ca/subsites/cd/about.htm>.
- The *Cultural Orientation Center (COR)* provides orientation resources for refugee newcomers and service providers in the United States and overseas. See <<u>www.cal.org/co/index.html</u>>.
- Davis, B. G. Diversity and complexity in the classroom: Considerations of race, ethnicity and gender. *Tools for Teaching*. This resource is intended for post-secondary faculty but there are many concepts which can be applied at various grade levels. See http://teaching.berkley.edu/bgd/diversity.html>.
- Dlamini, S. N., Wolfe, B., Anucha, U., & Yan, M. C. (2009). Engaging the Canadian diaspora: Youth social identities in a Canadian border city. *McGill Journal of Education*, 44(3), 405–33.
- Lee, E. *Coaching for equity* is an article about coaching new teachers. There are several important points made that address one's perspective and approaches in a classroom of diversity. See <www.newteachercenter.org/newsletters/ReflectionsSPO2.pdf>.
- Malkki, L. (2007). Commentary: The politics of trauma and asylum: Universal and their effects. *Ethos*, *35*(3), 336–343.
- Nyers,P. (1999). Emergency or emerging identities? Refugees and transformations in world order. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 28(1), 1–26.
- Portes, A., & Zhou, M. (1993). The new second generation: Segmented assimilation and its variant. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, *530*(1), 74–96.
- Prendes-Lintel, M. (2001). A working model in counseling recent refugees. In J. G. Ponterotto, J. M. Casas, L. A. Suzuki, & C. M. Alexander (Eds.), *Handbook of multicultural counseling* (2nd ed., pp. 729–752). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Berkley, CA: University of California Press.
- Steele, C. M. (1997). A threat in the air: How stereotypes shape intellectual identity and performance. *American Psychologist*, *52*, 613–629.
- Usman, L. (2009). Multicultural pedagogies of 'recognition' and the inclusion of newcomer K-4 African refugees in rural British Columbia, Canada. *International Journal of Diversity in Organisations, Communities and Nations*, 8(6) 159–170.
- Zembylas, M. (2010). Agamben's theory of biopower and immigrants/refugees/asylum seekers: Discourses of citizenship and the implications for curriculum theorizing. *Journal of Curriculum Theorizing*, 26(2), 31–45.

War-Affected/Refugee Children and Their Experiences

- Ahearn, F. L., & Atley, J.L. (Eds.). (1991). *Refugee children: Theory, research, and services*. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Ali, A. H. (2010). *Nomad: From Islam to America*. New York, NY: Free Press, a division of Simon & Schuster, Inc.
- Annan, J., & Blattman, C. (2006). The psychological resilience of youth in northern Uganda: Survey of war affected youth. *Research Brief 2*.
- Apfel, R. J., & Simon, B. (1996). Psychosocial interventions for children of war: The value of a model of resiliency. *Medicine and Global Survival*, 3(A2).
- Barenbaum, .J., Ruchki, V., & Schwab-Stone, M. (2004). The psychosocial aspects of children exposed to war: Practice and policy initiatives. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 45(1), 41–62.
- Benard, B. (1995). Fostering resilience in children. *ERIC Digest, EDO-PS-95-9*. Urbana, IL: University of Illinois. Retrieved from http://resilnet.uiuc.edu/library/benard95.html>.
- Betancourt, T. (2005). Stressors, supports and the social ecology of displacement: Psychosocial dimensions of an emergency education program for Chechen adolescents displaced in Ingushetia, Russia. *Culture, Medicine & Psychiatry*, 29(3), 309–340.
- Betancourt, T. S., Borisova, I. I., Williams, T. P., Brennan, R. T., Withfield, T. H., de la Soudiere, M., Williamson, J., & Gilman, S. E. (2010). Sierra Leone's former child soldiers: A follow-up study of psychological adjustment and community reintegration. *Child Development*, 81(4), 1077–1095.
- Betancourt, T.S., & Khan, K.T. (2008). The mental health of children affected by armed conflict: Protective processes and pathways to resilience. *International Review of Psychiatry, 20*(3), 317–328. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2613765/>. [PMC free article].
- Betancourt, T. S., & Williams, T. (2008). Building an evidence base on mental health interventions for children affected by armed conflict. *International Journal of Mental Health, Psychosocial Work and Counseling in Areas of Armed Conflict, 6*(1): 39–56.
- Birman, D. (2005). *Refugee children with low literacy skills or interrupted education: Identifying challenges and strategies*. Denver, CO: Spring Institute for Intercultural Learning. Retrieved from www.springinstitute.org/Files/refugeechildrenbehavior3.pdf.
- Birman, D., & Chan, W. Y. (2008, May). Screening and assessing immigrant and refugee youth in school based mental health programs. Issue Brief #1. Center on Health and Health Care in Schools, George Washington University.
- Birman, D., Weinstein, T., Chan, W. Y., & Beehler, S. (2007). Immigrant youth in U.S. schools: Opportunities for prevention. *The Prevention Researcher*, *14*, 14–17.

- Boothby, N., Strang, A., & Wessells, M. (2006). A world turned upside down: Social ecological approaches to children in war zones. Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Boyden, J., & de Berry, J. (2004). *Children and youth on the front line: Ethnography, armed conflict and displacement*. Berghahn Books.
- Brooks, R. B. (1994). Children at risk: Fostering resilience and hope. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 64, 545–553.
- Cassity, E., & Gow, G. (2006). *Making up for lost time: Young African refugees in Western Sydney high schools*. Sydney, NSW, Australia: Centre for Cultural Research, University of Western Sydney. Retrieved from www.uws.edu.au/data/assets/pdf_file/0016/46321/MakingUpForLost_Time_complete.pdf>.
- Chatty, D., & Lewando, H. G. (2001). Lessons learned report: Children and adolescents in Palestinian households: Living with the effects of prolonged conflict and forced migration. Oxford: Refugee Studies Centre.
- Christiansen, J., Christiansen, J. L., & Howard, M. (1997). Using protective factors to enhance resilience and school success for at-risk students. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, 33(2).
- Cicchetti, D., & Garmezy, N. (1993). Prospects and promises in the study of resilience. *Development and Psychopathology*, *5*(4), 497.
- Cleave, C. (2009). Little Bee. Canada: Anchor Canada, a division of Random House of Canada Limited.
- Cloninger, C. R. (2004). Feeling good: The science of well-being. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Cortes, L., & Buchanan, M. J. (2007). The experience of Colombian child soldiers from a resilience perspective. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, 29, 43–55.
- Crawford, E., Wright, M. O., & Masten, A. (2005). Resilience and spirituality in youth. In Roehlkepartain, E. C., King, P. E., Wagener, L., & Benson, P. L., (Eds.), *The handbook of spiritual development in childhood and adolescence* (pp. 355–370). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2010a). Limited formally schooled English language learners in U.S. classrooms. *Urban Review*, 42, 159–173.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H.W. (2010b). Serving ELLs with limited or interrupted education: Intervention that works. *TESOL Journal*, *1*, 49–70.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2011). *Breaking new ground: Teaching English learners with limited or interrupted formal education in U. S. secondary schools*. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H.W. (2011). Reaching ELLs at risk: Instruction for students with limited/interrupted formal education. *Preventing School Failure*, *55*, 35–41.
- DeCapua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, F. (2007). Addressing the challenges and needs of students with interrupted formal education (SIFE). *Educational Policy & Leadership*, 65, 40–46.
- DeCapua, A., Smathers, W., & Tang, F. (2009). Students with limited or interrupted schooling: A guide for educators. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press.

- Department for Victorian Communities. (2005). *Good practice principles: A guide for working with refugee young people.* Victoria, Australia: Department for Victorian Communities.
- Dybdahl, R. (2001). Children and mothers in war: An outcome study of a psychosocial intervention program. *Child Development*, 72(4), 1214–1230. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11480943. [PubMed].
- Edmonds, R. (1979, October). Effective schools for the urban poor. The Association for supervision & curriculum development. *Educational leadership archives*, 15–24.
- Eggerman, M., & Panter-Brick. C. (2010). Suffering, hope, and entrapment: Resilience and cultural values in Afghanistan. *Social Science & Medicine*, 71(1–2): 71–83. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3125115/>.
- Elbedour, S., Bensel, R. T., & Bastien, D. T. (1993). Ecological integrated model of children of war: Individual and social psychology. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *17*, 805–819.
- Farhood, L. (1999). Testing a model of family stress and coping based on war and non-war stressors, family resources and coping among Lebanese families. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, *13*(4), 192–203.
- Fergus, S., & Zimmerman, M. A. (2005). Adolescent resilience: A framework for understanding healthy development in the face of risk. *Annual Review of Public Health*, *26*, 399–419.
- Fergusson, D. M., & Horwood, L. J. (2003). Resilience to childhood adversity: Results of a 21-year study. In R. J. Haggerty, L. R. Sherrod, N. Garmezy, & M. Rutter (Eds.), *Stress, risk and resilience in children and adolescents: Processes, mechanisms and intervention*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Fernando, C. (2006). *Children of war in Sri Lanka: Promoting resilience through faith development* (PhD dissertation). University of Toronto.
- Flynn, R.J., Dudding, P. M., & Barber ,J. G., (Eds.). (2006). *Promoting resilience in child welfare*. Ottawa: University of Ottawa Press.
- Fraser, M. (2004). The ecology of childhood: A multisystems perspective. In M. Fraser (Ed.), *Risk and resilience in childhood. An ecological perspective*. Washington, DC: National Association of Social Workers.
- Freeman, Y., & Freeman, D. (2002). Closing the achievement gap: How to reach limited-formal-schooling and long-term English learners. Portsmouth, N.H.: Heinemann.
- Freeman, Y., & Freeman, D. (2003). Struggling English language learners: Keys for academic success. *TESOL Journal*, *12*(3), 18–23.
- Freitas, A. L., & Downey, G. (1998). Resiliency: A dynamic perspective. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 22, 263–285.
- Garmezy, N. (1988). Stressors of childhood. In N. Garmezy & M. Rutter (Eds.), *Stress, coping, and development in children* (pp. 43–84). Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Garmezy, N., Masten, A. S., & Tellegen, A. (1984). The study of stress and competence in children: A building block for developmental psychopathology. *Child Development*, *55*, 97–111.

- Garbarino, J., Dubrow, N., & Kostelny, K. (1991). What children can tell us about living in danger. *American Psychologist*, 46, 376–383.
- Geltman, P. L., Augustyn, M., Barnett, E. D., Klass, P. E., & Groves, B. M. (2000). War trauma experience and behavioral screening of Bosnian refugee children resettled in Massachusetts. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 21(4), 255–261.
- Gerhardt, S. (2004). Why love matters. New York, NY: Brunner-Routledge.
- German. M. (2008). Educational psychologists promoting the emotional wellbeing and resilience of refugee parents. *Educational & Child Psychology*, 25(2), 91. © The British Psychological Society.
- Gokiert, R. J., Chow, W., Parsa, B., Rajani, N., Bisanz, J., & Vandenberghe, C. (2010). *Early childhood screening in immigrant and refugee populations*. Edmonton, AB: Community–University Partnership for the Study of Children, Youth, Families (CUP), Faculty of Extension, University of Alberta, Yvonne Chui Multicultural Health Brokers Co-Operative.
- Gordon, KA. (1995). The self-concept and motivational patterns of resilient African American high school students. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 21, 239–255.
- Gibbons, P. (2009). *English learners academic literacy and thinking: Learning in the challenge zone*. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Hek, R. (2005). *The experiences and needs of refugee and asylum seeking children in the UK: A literature review.* Birmingham: National Education Children's Fund, University of Birmingham.
- Herbert, P., & McFeeter, J. (Eds). (1994). Classroom considerations: A practical guide to teaching beginning language and literacy. Melbourne: AMES Victoria. ERIC No. ED 394 360.
- Hiffeldt, C. (1985). Picture perception and interpretation among pre-literate adults. Passage: *A Journal of Refugee Education*, *I*(1), 27–30. ERIC No. ED 254 099.
- Hood, S., & Knightley, S. (1991). *Literacy development: A longitudinal study*. Sydney, NSW, Australia: New South Whales Adult Multicultural Education Services (AMES).
- Huntington, M. (1992). *A late start: A literacy program for non-literate adult migrants*. Melbourne: Adult Multicultural Education Services Victoria (AMES).
- International Committee of the Red Cross. (2009). Children in war.
- Jackson, E. (1994). *Non-language outcomes in the adult migrant English program*. Sydney, Australia: National Centre for English Language Teaching and Research (NCELTR).
- Kanu, Y. (2008). Educational needs and barriers for African refugee students in Manitoba. *Canadian Journal of Education*, 31(4), 915–940.
- Klingman, A. (2002). Children under stress of war. In A. La Greca, W. K. Silverman, E. Vernberg, & M. C. Roberts (Eds.), *Helping children cope with disasters and terrorism* (pp. 359–380). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.

- Kugler, E. (2009). *Issue brief #2: Partnering with parents and families to support immigrant and refugee children at school.* Center for Health and Health Care in Schools Retrieved from http://v5.healthinschools.org/Immigrant-and-Refugee-Children/~/media/48FDB9013C3C454AB6EC9E491D752AA0.ashx.
- Kugler, E. G., & Price, A. O. (2009). *Helping immigrant and refugee students succeed: It's not just what happens in the classroom*. Center for Health and Health Care in Schools. Retrieved from https://www.embracediverseschools.com/images/Helping-immigrant-students-succeed-article.pdf.
- Kuterovac-Jagodic, G. (2003). Posttraumatic stress symptoms in Croatian children exposed to war: A prospective study. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *59*(1), 9–25.
- Llabre, M. M., & Hadi, F. (1997). Social support and psychological distress in Kuwaiti boys and girls exposed to the gulf crisis. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 26(3), 247–255.
- Lau, W., & Thomas, T. (2008). Research into the psychological well-being of young refugees. *International Journal of Psychiatry*, 5(3), 60–62.
- Lewis, T., Amini, F., & Lannon, R. (2001). A general theory of love. New York: Vintage Books.
- Luthar, S.S., Cicchetti, D., & Becker, B. (2000). The construct of resilience: A critical evaluation and guidelines for future work. *Child Development*, 71(3), 543–562.
- Mace-Matluck, B., Alexander-Kasparik, R., & Queen, R.M. (1998). *Through the golden door: Educational approaches for immigrant adolescents with limited schooling*. McHenry, IL: Center for Applied Linguistics and Delta Systems Co., Inc.
- Manyak, P. C. (2004). Literacy instruction, disciplinary practice, and diverse learners: A case study. *Journal of Early Childhood Literacy*, *4*, 129–149.
- Manyak, P.C. (2004). "What did she say?" Translation in a primary-grade English immersion class. *Multicultural Perspectives*, *6*, 12–18.
- Masten, Ann. (2001). Ordinary magic: Resilience process in development. *American Psychologist*, March 2001.
- Matthews, J. (2007). *Failing refugee students: schooling and settlement*. Retrieved from http://research.usc.edu.au/vital/access/manager/Repository/usc:2018>.
- McEwen, E.P. (2007). *Risk and resilience in refugee children* (Unpublished master's thesis). Saskatoon, SK: University of Saskatchewan.
- Meichenbaum, D. (2007). *Understanding resilience in children and adults: Implications for prevention and interventions*. Retrieved from www.melissainstitute.org.
- Miller, K. E. (1996). The effects of state terrorism and exile on indigenous Guatemalan refugee children: A mental health assessment and an analysis of children's narratives. *Child Development*, 67, 89–106.
- Mollica, R. F. (2006). *Healing invisible wounds: Paths to hope and recovery in a violent world.* NY: Harcourt, Inc.

- Montgomery, E. (2005). Traumatised refugee families—The child's perspective. In P. Berliner, J. G. Arrenas, & J. O. Haagensen (Eds.), *Torture and organised violence*. København: Dansk Psykologis Forlag.
- Montgomery, E. (2010). Trauma and resilience in young refugees: A 9 year follow-up study. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22, 477–489.
- Montgomery, E., & Foldspang, A. (2008). Discrimination, mental problems and social adaptation in young refugees. *European Journal of Public Health*, 18(2), 156–161. Electronic prepublication 2007.
- Moore, H., Nicholas, H., & Deblaquiere, J. (2008). 'Opening the door': Provision for refugee youth with minimal/no schooling in the adult migrant English program. Project 2.1: 'Modes of delivery for SPP youth'. Commonwealth of Australia: AMEP Research Centre. Retrieved from www.ameprc.mq.edu.au/docs/research reports/research report series/Opening the door.pdf.
- Morgan, J., & Behrendt, A. (2009). *Silent suffering: The psychosocial impact of war, HIV and other high-risk situations on girls and boys in West and Central Africa*. Plan International. Retrieved from https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/ViolenceAgstChildren/Silent Suffering 200409.pdf.
- Nambaje, Dr. A. (1994). *The trauma of war* (adapted from UNICEF's *Children in war*). Retrieved from www.unicef.org/sowc96/7trauma.htm.
- National Traumatic Stress Network, Refugee Trauma Task Force. (2003). *Review of child and adolescent refugee mental health*. Retrieved from <<u>www.nctsnet.org</u>>.
- Newman, T., & Blackburn, S. (2002). *Transitions in the lives of children and young people: Resilience factors*. Retrieved from < www.scotland.gov.uk/topics/research>.
- Potocky-Tripodi, M. (2002). *Best practices for social work with refugees and immigrants*. New York, New York: Columbia University Press.
- Punamaki, R. L. (1996). Can ideological commitment protect children's psychosocial well-being in situations of political violence? *Child Development*, 67(1), 55–69.
- Punamaki, R. L. (2001). Resiliency factors predicting psychological adjustment after political violence among Palestinian children. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 25(3), 256–267.
- Punamaki, R. L., Qouta, S., & El-Sarraj, E. (2001). Resiliency factors predicting psychological adjustment after political violence among Palestinian children. *International Journal of Bhavioral Development*, 25(3), 256–267.
- Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma (QPASTT). (2007). *A school counselling guide to working with students from refugee and displaced backgrounds*. Fairfield, Queensland, Australia: Queensland Program of Assistance to Survivors of Torture and Trauma (QPASTT). Retrieved from www.qpastt.org.au/documents/Schoolcounselling2007.pdf.
- Ramm, J. (1994). Designing materials. In P. Herbert & J. McFeeter (Eds.), *Classroom considerations: A practical guide to teaching beginning language and literacy* (pp. 1–12). Melbourne, Australia: AMES Victoria. ERIC No. ED 319 929.

- Richman, N. (1993). *Communicating with children; Helping children in distress*. London: Save the Children.
- Richman, N. (1998). *In the midst of the whirlwind: A manual for helping refugee children*. Staffordshire, England: Trentham Books Limited.
- Rhodes, R., Ochoa, S., & Ortiz, S. (2005). *Assessing culturally and linguistically diverse students: A practical guide*. Guildford Press.
- Robinson, J. P., & Young, J. (2007). *Listening to youth: The experiences of young people in Northern Uganda*. New York: Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children.
- Rousseau, C., Drapeau, A., & Rahimi, S. (2003). The complexity of trauma response: A four-year follow-up of adolescent Cambodian refugees. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *27*, 1277–1290.
- Rousseau, C., Lacroix, L., Singh, A., Gauthier, M. F., & Benoit, M. (2005). Creative expression workshops in school: Prevention programs for immigrant and refugee children. *Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 14(3). Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2542909/>.
- Rousseau, C., Said, T.M., Gagné, M., & Bibeau, G. (1998). Resilience in unaccompanied minors from the North of Somali. *Psychoanalytic Review*, 85, 615–637.
- Rutter, M. (1985). Resilience in the face of adversity: Protective factors and resistance to psychiatric disorder. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 147, 598–611.
- Rutter, M. (1987). Psychosocial resilience and protective mechanisms. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *57*, 316–331.
- Rutter, M. (1990). Psychosocial resilience and protective mechanisms. In J. Rolf, A. Masten, D. Cicchetti, K. Neucterlein, & S. Weintraub (Eds.), *Risk and protective factors in the development of psychopathology*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Rutter, M. (1999). Resilience concepts and findings: Implications for family therapy. *Journal of Family Therapy*, *21*, 119–144.
- Rutter, M. (2000). Resilience reconsidered: Conceptual considerations, empirical findings, and policy implications. In J. P. Shonkoff & S. J. Meisels (Eds.), *Handbook of early childhood intervention* (pp. 651–682). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Rutter, M. (2003). Genetic influences on risk and protection: Implications for understanding resilience. In S. S. Luthar (Ed.), *Resilience and vulnerability: Adaptation in the context of childhood adversities* (pp. 489–509). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Rutter, M., Giller H., & Hagell, A. (1998). *Antisocial behavior by young people*. New York & London: Cambridge University Press.
- Schargel, F.P., & Smink, J. (2001). *Strategies to help solve our school dropout problem*. Larchmont, NY: Eye on Education.
- Schmidt, S., Morland, L., & Rose, J. (2006). *Growing up in a new country: A positive youth development toolkit for working with refugees and immigrants*. Retrieved from www.brycs.org>.

- Scott, S. H. (2009). Executive summary—Resilience in undocumented, unaccompanied children: Perceptions of the past and future outlook. Washington, DC: The National Catholic School of Social Service, Catholic University of America.
- Seginer, R. (2008). Future orientation in times of threat and challenge: How resilient adolescents construct their future. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 32(4), 272–282.
- Shields, M.K., & Behrman, R.E. (2004). Children of immigrant families: Analysis and recommendations. *The Future of Children*, *14*(2), 4–15.
- Slotin, I., & MacPherson, S. (2006). Teaching values in action: A content-based, activity-based human rights unit for adolescent ESL students. Planning and teaching creatively within a required curriculum for school-age learners. In P. McKay (Ed.), TESOL Language Curriculum Development Series. Alexandria, Virginia: Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Languages, Inc.
- Springer, J. F., & Phillips, J. L. (1997). *Individual protective factors index: A measure of adolescent resiliency*. Retrieved from www.emt.org/userfiles/ipfi.pdf>.
- Stewart, J. (2008). *Children affected by war: A bioecological investigation into their psychosocial and educational needs*. Winnipeg, MB: University of Manitoba. Retrieved from www.uwinnipeg.ca/children-affected...war.
- Sloane, A. (2010). Building a peaceful village: Enlarging the commons in Winnipeg's inner city. *MASS Journal*, *11*(1), 24–27. Retrieved from www.mass.mb.ca/documents/mass journal spring2010.pdf>.
- Stark, L. (2006). Cleansing the wounds of war, an examination of traditional healing, psychosocial health and reintegration in Sierra Leone. *Intervention*, 4(3), 206–218.
- Stepakoff, S., Hubbard, J., Katoh, M., Falk, E., Mikulu, J. B., Nkhoma, P., *et al.* (2006). Trauma healing in refugee camps in Guinea: A psychosocial program for Liberian and Sierra Leonean survivors of torture and war. *American Psychologist*, *61*(8), 921–932.
- Stichick, T. (2001). The psychosocial impact of armed conflict on children: Rethinking traditional paradigms in research and intervention. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 10(4), 797–814.
- Stichick, T., & Betancourt, T. (2002). The IRC's emergency education and recreation for Chechen displaced youth in Ingushetia. *Forced Migration Review*, *15*, 28–30.
- Stichick, T., & Bruderlein, C. (2001). *Children facing insecurity: New strategies for survival in a global era*. Policy paper produced for the Canadian Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, The Human Security Network, 3rd Ministerial Meeting. Petra, Jordan.
- Suárez-Orozco, C., Pimentel, A., & Martin, M. (2009). The significance of relationships: Academic engagement and achievement among newcomer immigrant youth. *Teachers College Record*, 111(3), 712–749.
- Summerfield, D. (1998). Protecting children from armed conflict: Children affected by war must not be stigmatised as permanently damaged. *British Journal of Medicine*, *317*(7167), 1249.

- Trang, T., & Lau, W. (2002). *Psychological well being of child and adolescent refugee and asylum seekers: Overview of major research findings in the past ten years*. Melbourne, Australia: Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission.
- Ungar, M. (2004). *Nurturing hidden resilience in troubled youth*. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Ungar, M. (Ed.). (2005). *Handbook for working with children and youth: Pathways to resilience across cultures and contexts*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Ungar, M. (2006). Strengths-based counseling for at-risk youth. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Ungar, M., Clark, S., Kwong, W., Makhnach, A., & Cameron, C. (2005). Studying resilience across cultures. *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work, 14*(3/4), 1–19.
- Vasquez, M., Han, A., & De Las Fuentes, C. (2006). Adaptation of immigrant girls and women. In J. Worell & C. D. Goodheart (Eds.), *Handbook of girls' and women's psychological health: Gender and well-being across the lifespan* (pp. 439–446). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Victoria Department of Education and Early Childhood Development (2008). *Strengthening outcomes: Refugee students in government schools*. Victoria: Victoria Department of Education and Early Childhood Development.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (1996). *The kaleidoscope program—A guide to working with young people who are refugees*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2002). *The rainbow program for children in refugee families*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2004). *Healthwize: Health literacy teaching resource for refugee and other ESL students*. Retrieved from <<u>www.foundationhouse.org.au/</u>>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2004). *Schools in for refugees—Whole school guide to refugee readiness*. Retrieved from <<u>www.foundationhouse.org.au/</u>>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2005). *Sexual violence and refugee women from West and Central Africa*. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2005). *Taking action—Human rights and refugee issues teaching resource*. Retrieved from <<u>www.foundationhouse.org.au/</u>>.
- Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. (2008). *The education needs of young refugees in Victoria*. Melbourne, Australia: Victorian Foundation for Survivors of Torture. Retrieved from www.foundationhouse.org.au/LiteratureRetrieve.aspx?ID=25058>.
- Vinck, P., Pham, P. N., Stover, E., & Weinstein, H. M. (2007). Exposure to war crimes and implications for peace building in northern Uganda. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 298, 543–554.
- Vinogradov, P. (May 2009). *Principled preparation for teachers of adult low-literate learners*. Paper presented at the Sixth International Language Teacher Education Conference: Washington, DC.
- Waaktaar, T., Christie, H. J., Borge, A., & Torgersen, S. (2004). How can young peoples' resilience be enhanced? Experiences from a clinical intervention project. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *9*(2), (S.167–183).

- Walker, M. (2009). *Skipping this Winnipeg class a mistake*. Winnipeg, Manitoba: Winnipeg Free Press. Retrieved from <<u>www.winnipegfreepress.com/arts-and-life/entertainment/movies/skipping-this-winnipeg-class-a-mistake-75721842.html</u>>.
- Werner, E. E. (1989). High-risk children in young adulthood: A longitudinal study from birth to 32 years. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *59*(1), 72–81.
- Werner, E. E., & Smith, R. S. (1982). *Vulnerable but invincible: A longitudinal study of resilient children and youth.* New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Werner, E. E., & Smith, R. S. (1992). *Overcoming the odds: High risk children from birth to adulthood*. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Wessells M., & Strang A. (2006). Religion as resource and risk: the double-edged sword for children in situation of armed conflict. In N. Boothby, A. Strang, & M. Wessells (Eds.), *A world turned upside down: Social ecological approaches to children in war zones* (pp. 199–222). Bloomfield, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Williams, N. (2010). Literature review ecological theory implications for research into the refugee parenting experience. *Journal of Child Health Care*, *14*(1), 1–17.
- Wolff, P. H., & Fesseha, G. (1998). The orphans of Eritrea: Are orphanages part of the problem or part of the solution? *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 155(10), 1319.
- Woods, K., Bond, C., Tyldesley K., Farrell, P., & Humphrey, N. (2011). The role of school psychologists in child protection and safeguarding. *School Psychology International*, 32(4), 361–376

Stories and Literature By and About Refugees and War-Affected Children and Youth

Akpan, U. (2008). Say you're one of them. New York, N.Y: Back Bay Books/Little, Brown and Company. Short stories showcasing the wisdom and resilience of children, even in the face of the worst circumstances.

Ali, A. H. (2010). From Islam to America: A personal journey through the clash of civilizations. New York, NY: Free Press, a division of Simon and Schuster. This is the story of the author's journey from nomadic Somali to the modern western world.

Armstrong, S. (2002). *Veiled threat: The hidden power of the women of Afghanistan* Toronto, ON: Penguin Books, a division of Pearson Canada. This is the story of several Afghan women who rebelled against the Taliban regime and the oppression of women.

Asgedom, M. (2002). Of beetles and angels: A boy's remarkable journey from a refugee camp to Harvard. New York, NY: Little, Brown and Company. This is the story of a boy's journey from civil war to a refugee camp, to a childhood on welfare in an affluent suburb in America, and eventually to a full-tuition scholarship at university.

Bashir, H., and Lewis, D. (2008). *Tears of the desert: A memoir of survival in Darfur*. Toronto, ON: Harper Collins Publishers Limited. This is the memoir of a woman in Darfur who tells the story of her conflicted country, its people, and how she refused to be silenced

Beah, I. (2007). *A long way gone: Memoirs of a boy soldier*. Vancouver, BC: Douglas & McIntyre. The author, a former child soldier, tells the story of how he became a child soldier and of how he was rehabilitated.

Campano, G. (2007). *Immigrant students and literacy: Reading, writing, and remembering*. New York, NY: Teachers College, Columbia University. This book shows how a fifth-grade teacher, in a school with students from 14 different language groups, created a language arts curriculum drawing from the students' own cultural resources, narratives, and identities.

Eggers, D. (2006). *What is the what: The autobiography of Valentino Achak Deng*. Toronto, ON: Vintage Canada, a division of Random House. This is the story of Valentino Achak Deng as told by Dave Eggers. Forced to flee his village as a young boy, he and several others trekked hundreds of miles by foot, all the while being pursued by militias, bombers, and wild animals.

Fadiman, A. (1997). The spirit catches you and you fall down: A Hmong child, her American doctors and the collision of two cultures. New York, NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux. This book demonstrates the lack of understanding between a small hospital in California and a refugee family from Laos with regard to the care of Lia Lee, a Hmong child diagnosed with severe epilepsy.

Hari, D. (2008). *The translator*. Canada: Doubleday, a division of Random House of Canada Limited. This book shows how the author, using his high school knowledge of languages, has helped inform the world about Darfur.

Kamara, M. with McClelland, S. (2008). *The bite of the mango*. Buffalo, NY: Annick Press Ltd. *The Bite of the Mango* is the story of a 12-year-old girl who became a victim of one of the most brutal wars of the 20th century. It shows how she survived and started life over again, after losing her childhood and her hands.

Mortenson, G. (2009). Stones into schools: Promoting peace with books, not bombs, in Afghanistan and Pakistan. New York, N.Y: Viking published by the Penguin Group. This book demonstrates the efforts of the Central Asia Institute's fixers on the ground—men of untapped talent who became galvanized by the importance of girls' education—and the women who are now graduating from the schools.

Mortenson, G., & Relin, D.O. (2006). *Three cups of tea*. New York, N.Y.: Penguin Books. This is the story of a mountaineer's promise to an impoverished village in the Karakoram Mountains to return and build a school.

Nemat, M. (2008). *Prisoner of Tehran: A Memoir*. Toronto, ON: Penguin Canada. This is the author's story of being falsely arrested in 1982 at the age of 16 by Iranian Revolutionary Guards and tortured in Tehran's Evin prison. Condemned to die, one of the guards pleaded for her life. The price Ali exacted: she would have to marry him.

Phan, Z. with Lewis, D. *Little Daughter (2009)* Toronto, Ontario: Penguin Group Canada. This is the true story of Zoya Phan who was born in the jungles of Burma and whose life was forever changed because of Burma's military junta. She is now a champion of the Burmese people's fight for freedom.